Modulating T cell development with implications for response to immune checkpoint blockade

By Breanna Caruso

A DISSERTATION

Presented to the Cancer Biology Program and the Oregon Health & Science University School of Medicine in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

June 2023

Table of Contents

List of Figures	iv					
List of Abbreviations Acknowledgements Abstract						
					Chapter 1 : Introduction	1
					Prostate Cancer	1
Incidence and mortality	1					
Treatments	2					
Contribution of the Thymus to Antitumor Immunity	4					
T cell development	4					
Thymic involution	8					
Thymic regeneration	11					
Recent thymic emigrants	14					
Inhibitory Proteins as Cancer Therapeutics	16					
T cell exhaustion	16					
Immune checkpoint molecules	19					
The role of the thymus in responding to immune checkpoint blockade	23					
Immune checkpoint blockade in prostate cancer	25					
The Role of Inhibitory Proteins in T Cell Development	29					
Cytotoxic T-lymphocyte associated protein 4 (CTLA-4)	29					
Programmed cell death protein 1 (PD-1)	33					
Other inhibitory proteins						
Chapter 2 : PD-1 limits thymic IL-2 production and regulatory T cell deve	-					
Abstract						
Introduction						
Materials and Methods						
Results						
PD-1 and its ligands, PD-L1 and PD-L2, are expressed in the thymus						
PD-1 restrains thymic Treg development						
PD-1 deficient thymocytes are more mature						
PD-1 deficiency alters TCR signal strength	63					

Single-cell RNA sequencing confirms a decrease in TCR signal strength and an increase in maturity markers in PD-1 ^{-/-} thymocytes	66
PD-1 ^{-/-} thymocytes have subtle increases in CD28 expression	70
PD-1 deficient T cells produce more IL-2	70
Discussion	73
Chapter 3 : Summary and Future Directions	77
Summary	77
Open questions and future directions	77
Broader Implications	81
Chapter 4 Appendix A: Restored thymic output after androgen blockade participates in antitumor immunity	84
Abstract	84
Introduction	85
Materials and Methods	86
Results	90
ADT promotes thymic regeneration through proliferation of TEC but not thymocytes.	90
RTE traffic to the tumor and display an activated phenotype	94
Tumor-specific RTE contribute to the antitumor immune response	96
Orchiectomy leads to increased numbers of functional RTE in the tumor	00
Discussion1	05
Open questions and future directions1	80
References1	11

List of Figures

Figure 1.1 Targets for ADT	3
Figure 1.2 T cell development	
Figure 1.3 Methods for inducing thymic regeneration	12
Figure 1.4 CD8 T cell differentiation to terminal exhaustion	.18
Figure 1.5 Immune checkpoint molecules	20
Figure 1.6 Expression of CTLA-4 and its ligands during T cell development	.30
Figure 1.7 Expression of PD-1 and its ligands during T cell development	35
Figure 1.8 Expression of inhibitory receptors and their ligands during T cell developme	ent
	41
Figure 2.1 PD-1, but not PD-L2, are expressed by thymocytes	.54
Figure 2.2 PD-1 and its ligands, PD-L1 and PD-L2, are expressed in the thymus	55
Figure 2.3 PD-1 signaling restrains thymic Treg development	57
Figure 2.4 PD-1 signaling restrains Treg development in the thymus	58
Figure 2.5 PD-1 deficiency leads to an increase in thymocyte maturation with no	
difference in cell proliferation or cell death	.61
Figure 2.6 PD-1 deficiency does not alter cell proliferation or cell death	
Figure 2.7 PD-1 deficiency alters TCR signal strength	
Figure 2.8 PD-1 knockout alters measures of TCR signal strength	65
Figure 2.9 Single-cell RNAseq of CD4+ SP and CD25+CD4+ Treg+P	67
Figure 2.10 PD-1 deficient cells are more mature despite lower TCR signaling	68
Figure 2.11 PD-1 deficient cells produce more IL-2 despite no change in response to	
CD28 signaling	.71
Figure 2.12 Markers downstream of CD28 and IL-2 signaling are unchanged in PD-1	
deficient thymocytes	.72
Figure 4.1 ADT promotes thymic regeneration through proliferation of TECs, but not	
	.91
Figure 4.2 Thymic regeneration after orchiectomy or ADT	.93
Figure 4.3 No difference in Rag2-GFP+ cells in orchiectomized mice	
Figure 4.4 RTE traffic to the tumor and display an activated phenotype	
Figure 4.5 Tumor-specific RTE contribute to the antitumor immune response	
Figure 4.6 Orchiectomy leads to increased numbers of functional CD8+ RTE in the	
tumor1	101
Figure 4.7 Activation markers in RTE from intact or orchiectomized animals1	02
Figure 4.8 Orchiectomy increases the number of functional CD4+ RTE in the tumor1	

List of Abbreviations

ADT AR BCR BTLA CRPC cTEC CTLA-4 DC DHT DN DP HCT HVEM ICB IFN γ IL-2 LHRH mTEC NKT PD-1 PD-11 PD-12 PSA RTE SAg SP TCR TCR-Tg TEC TME TNF α	Androgen deprivation therapy Androgen receptor Biochemical recurrence B and T lymphocyte attenuator Castration-resistant prostate cancer Cortical thymic epithelial cell Cytotoxic T-lymphocyte associated protein 4 Dendritic cell Dihydrotestosterone Double-negative Double-positive Hematopoietic cell transplantation Herpes virus entry mediator Immune checkpoint blockade Interferon gamma Interleukin 2 Luteinizing hormone-releasing hormone Medullary thymic epithelial cell Natural killer T cell Programmed cell death protein 1 Programmed cell death protein 1 Programmed cell death protein 1 Programmed cell death protein 1 ligand 2 Prostate specific antigen Recent thymic emigrant Super antigen Single-positive T cell receptor transgenic Thymic epithelial cell Tumor microenvironment Tumor necrosis factor alpha
VISTA	V-domain Ig suppressor of T-cell activation

Acknowledgements

Firstly, I'd like to thank my mentor, Dr. Amy Moran, for her unwavering support and enthusiasm as she guided me through the process of earning a PhD. I feel an immense privilege to have been the first graduate student that Dr. Moran has trained. To her great credit, Dr. Moran treated me like an equal, with something to teach her even as she had so very much to teach me. I can't ever thank her enough for growing with me in this journey and sticking with me through the challenges. I'm incredibly proud of the work we have done together, and I know that all I achieved during my graduate work was a result of her trust and faith in my abilities as a scientist.

Secondly, I must thank my co-mentor, Dr. Jeffrey Tyner. Being the first graduate student in a lab can feel daunting at times and I'm grateful for all of Dr. Tyner's guidance and wisdom as I navigated all the challenges that can come along in the pursuit of a PhD. Even though Dr. Tyner's own research program differed significantly from my own work, Dr. Tyner's perspective and advice helped me at many critical junctions in my career.

The members of my dissertation advisory committee, Drs. Evan Lind, Susan Murray, and Melissa Wong, pushed me to become the scientist they knew I could be. When I wavered, they helped me see the potential within myself. Without that extra push, I'm not sure I would have been able to see this through. I am sincerely grateful for their scientific expertise, direction, and dedication to fostering my growth as a scientist.

vi

It truly takes a whole community of support to succeed in graduate school. To that end, I must thank all the members of the Moran Lab, both former and present. They have provided a great deal of practical support; however, they have provided me with so much more: true friendship, unparalleled enthusiasm, and, most of all, genuine care. I think that the composition of your lab can really dictate how much joy you find during your graduate career, and I have found so much joy in the members of my lab.

Community extends so much further, and I have found many mentors at OHSU, including the cancer biology and immunology communities that have listened to me present my work and have provided invaluable feedback as my project has progressed. I want to acknowledge my peers, who have been some of my favorite mentors and who have made this experience so special: Alex Bartlett, Kyle Romine, Isabel English, Patrick Flynn, Victoria Shuster, and Kasidy Brown. I would also like to thank all the support staff at OHSU, including members of the Department of Comparative Medicine and Flow Cytometry Core, who have ensured that my research could take place.

I could not have ever dreamed this big without the support of family and especially my parents, Nicholas and Patricia Caruso, who instilled in me the value of education, the importance of investing in yourself, a fierce curiosity, and the confidence I needed to undertake this journey. I must thank my partner, Jordan Caruso, along with my second family here in Portland, especially Katy Anderson and James Vineyard, who have cheered me on every step of the way and provided rest and respite during the most difficult times. It takes a village and I have had the very best village behind me.

vii

Abstract

Immune checkpoint blockade (ICB) has revolutionized the ways in which we treat some cancers, producing durable responses. However, many patients fail to respond to ICB. It is theorized that patients require tumor-specific T cells to respond effectively to ICB, but aged individuals have compromised T cell diversity partially due to reduced thymic output. The thymus is responsible for producing naïve T cells, which have the potential to respond to a wide variety of immunologic insults, such as tumors, while ensuring that these cells do not recognize self-proteins and cause autoimmunity. However, the thymus involutes with age, in part because of post-pubertal sex steroid hormones. Prostate cancer is one of the leading causes of cancer-related deaths in males worldwide and is known to be driven by sex steroid hormones, specifically androgens. New therapeutics to treat prostate cancer patients are urgently needed, but the application of ICB has been largely ineffective in this disease. The current standard of care for treating prostate cancer patients involves and rogen deprivation therapy (ADT). A surprising side-effect of ADT is regeneration of the thymus and an increase in thymic output. Whether these newly generated T cells can participate in the antitumor immune response remains an open question, but it is known that an increase in TCR diversity is associated with better response to ICB. Therefore, ADT-induced thymic regeneration should increase the likelihood of response to ICB in prostate cancer patients. Interestingly, these immune checkpoint molecules are first expressed during T cell development in the thymus and the application of ICB during thymic regeneration may alter the kinds of T cells produced in this context. The goal of this dissertation is to determine the role of a common target of ICB, programmed cell death protein 1 (PD-1), in regulating T cell development in the

thymus. Answering these outstanding questions will lead us to better understand how ADT and ICB may be rationally combined to produce durable antitumor responses in patients with prostate cancer.

To better define the role of the commonly targeted protein in ICB, PD-1, in regulating T cell development, we defined the expression of PD-1 on thymocyte populations spanning the developmental trajectory as well as the expression of the ligands, PD-L1 and PD-L2 on thymic epithelial cells (TEC). We find that PD-1 limits the development of regulatory T cells (Tregs) and their progenitor populations specifically as other cell populations remain unchanged in PD-1 deficient animals. Because Treg development is known to be driven by strong signaling through the TCR as well as through CD28 costimulation, we sought to examine these signaling pathways. Using protein analysis as well as single-cell RNA sequencing, we determine that measures of TCR signal strength are reduced in PD-1-/-Treg progenitor populations. Surprisingly, CD28 expression is subtly increased in PD-1 deficient thymocytes but responsiveness to CD28 signaling was not altered. Instead, we demonstrate that PD-1 deficient thymocytes produce more IL-2, a niche limiting cytokine known to drive Treg induction in the thymus. This increase in IL-2 could account for the observed increase in Tregs in PD-1^{-/-} animals. Collectively, these data suggest that inhibition of PD-1 leads to an increase in thymically-produced Tregs. This may be a mechanism of resistance to ICB in prostate cancer patients who are undergoing ADTinduced thymic regeneration and are treated with PD-1 blocking antibodies.

Chapter 1 : Introduction

Prostate Cancer

Incidence and mortality

Prostate cancer is the second most frequent cancer in males and accounts for about 7.3% of newly diagnosed cancers globally and 27% of newly diagnosed cancers in the United States (1, 2). Because prostate cancer risk is associated with aging, rates are threefold higher in countries with higher life expectancies (2). As a result, prostate cancer is one of the leading causes of cancer-related deaths in males worldwide.

In the United States of America, approximately 80% of people with prostate cancer are diagnosed with disease confined to the prostate, 15% with locoregional metastases, and 5% with distant metastases. Life expectancy for people with localized disease can be as high as 99% over five years, especially when diagnosed at an early stage (1). Early diagnoses have increased in recent years due to prostate specific antigen (PSA) screening, which has increased the detection of clinically indolent tumors that are progressing slowly and can be effectively treated. Those diagnosed with late-stage disease, such as distant metastases, have a much lower overall survival of 30% at five years (1).

Treatments

Androgen receptor (AR) is the most studied oncogene in prostate cancer and, as a result, is the target of most therapeutics (Fig. 1.1). In the normal prostate epithelium, AR binds to androgens, such as dihydrotestosterone (DHT) or testosterone, and translocates to the nucleus where it can bind to genes with androgen response elements to alter the transcriptional profile of the cell. AR regulates genes important for normal prostate function; however, in the diseased state, AR primarily promotes cell growth, which drives tumorigenesis (3).

For localized disease, patients may undergo active surveillance; otherwise, these patients receive surgical or radiotherapeutic interventions, with or without androgen deprivation therapy (ADT). Therapeutic decisions for localized disease are based upon estimates for a biochemical recurrence (BCR). BCR is estimated using a variety of measures including baseline prostate specific antigen (PSA), Gleason score or International Society of Urologic Pathologists (ISUP) grade, and stage. This stratifies patients into low-risk (BCR estimated at >25%), intermediate-risk (BCR estimated at 25-50%), and high-risk (BCR estimated at >50%) (4).

For those with metastatic disease, the standard treatment includes ADT until disease progression, followed by docetaxel plus prednisone with continuation of ADT (5). Conventional ADT includes suppression of gonadal androgen production to castrate levels via luteinizing hormone-releasing hormone (LHRH) agonists (e.g. leuprorelin) or antagonists (e.g. degarelix). Despite castration-level serums of testosterone, many patients progress due upregulation of AR (6) in addition to the



Figure 1.1: Cartoon schematic (with permission from ATVB(7)) detailing the targets for androgen deprivation therapy (ADT) in prostate cancer.

presence of the androgen DHT in the tissue, potentially due to the acquired ability to convert precursor steroids to DHT (8-10). This led to the development of CYP17A inhibitors (e.g. abiraterone acetate), which prevent this enzyme from catalyzing DHT production from glucocorticoids and cholesterol, displaying clinical efficacy (11, 12). Additionally, androgen receptor signaling inhibitors have been developed (e.g. enzalutamide) to further inhibit the effect of AR (13). These therapeutics work by blocking binding of AR to androgens, AR translocation the nucleus, and AR's ability to bind to DNA (14). Together, these therapies all induce prostate cancer cell death and clinical remission as indicated by a decrease in PSA level and/or tumor regression.

Even though ADT is initially quite effective, prostate cancer will eventually stop responding to androgen suppression and will progress to castration-resistant prostate cancer (CRPC) over a period of 18-20 months (15). CRPC is defined by a rise in PSA or evidence of disease progression via imaging despite castrate levels of testosterone in the serum. CRPC prognosis is poor with survival varying from 9 and 30 months (16). Therefore, it is critical that we develop novel therapeutic strategies to treat individuals with CRPC.

Contribution of the Thymus to Antitumor Immunity

T cell development

The thymus provides a unique environment that facilitates the development of T cells, which are lymphoid cells that make up an arm of the adaptive immune

system. T cells offer protection by engaging with antigen-presenting cells, which display antigens bound either to major-histocompatibility complexes (MHC) I or MHC II. Antigens displayed on MHC I are recognized by CD8 T cells, also known as cytotoxic T cells, while antigens presented on MHC II are recognized by CD4 T cells, otherwise known as helper T cells. T cells engage with MHC molecules via their T cell receptor (TCR), which results in the activation of the cells to undergo proliferation and differentiation into a variety of memory and effector subtypes (17).

The key maturational events during the process of T cell development in the thymus include: (i) entry of lymphoid progenitor cells from the bone marrow, (ii) commitment to the T cell lineage via differentiation into a T cell precursor, (iii) formation of the TCR, (iv) positive selection, and (v) negative selection (Fig. 1.2). Developing thymocytes can be classified by their expression of the coreceptors, CD4 and CD8, leading to three distinct stages of maturation: double-negative (DN), double-positive (DP), and single-positive (SP). The DN stage can be further divided based upon expression of CD25 and CD44 cell surface expression to delineate DN1 – 4 subpopulations.

Current data supports the affinity model of thymic selection (18-20). Briefly, lymphoid progenitors enter the thymus at the corticomedullary junction and commit to the T cell lineage to generate DN1 thymocytes (CD25-CD44+). DN1 thymocytes migrate towards the subcapsular cortical region and differentiate into



Figure 1.2 T cell development

Figure 1.2: Cartoon schematic demonstrating the developmental steps of T cells in the thymus (created with BioRender.com).

DN2 thymocytes (CD25+CD44+) and then to DN3 thymocytes (CD25+CD44-), which corresponds to TCR β chain rearrangement to generate the pre-TCR. Signaling through the pre-TCR allows for rearrangement of the TCR α chain, resulting in the formation of the full TCR. Upon expression of the TCR, both coreceptors, CD4 and CD8, are upregulated to generate DP thymocytes. Interactions of thymocytes at the DP stage with MHC-peptide complexes expressed by thymic epithelial cells (TECs) or dendritic cells (DCs) induces TCR signaling, the strength of which determines the fate of the developing thymocyte. A lack of signaling through the TCR results in death by neglect, but intermediate signals facilitate positive selection, supporting the survival and further maturation of a thymocyte. During positive selection, the appropriate co-receptor, CD4 or CD8, is upregulated to generate SP thymocytes. These newly generated SP thymocytes migrate into the medulla where they are gueried for reactivity to selfantigens through their interaction with specialized antigen-presenting cells that present tissue restricted antigens: if the developing SP thymocyte receives strong signaling through its TCR, this indicates self-reactivity, and the thymocyte is deleted through the process of negative selection. Only those cells that are not self-reactive complete the maturation process.

A small subset of developing thymocytes that receive a strong TCR signal will undergo the process of agonist selection whereby these cells are directed into specialized cell lineages including invariant natural killer T cells (iNKT), regulatory T cells (Tregs), or CD8 $\alpha\alpha$ T cells (19). The location of agonist selection varies

and, therefore, the cells that are required for the selection of these specialized lineages also vary. Thymocytes that will go on to become iNKT cells are thought to be selected off of DP thymocytes in the cortex that express lipid antigens on an MHC-I-like receptor called CD1d (21). In contrast, thymocytes that are directed into the Treg lineage are thought to be selected off of the specialized thymic epithelial cells in the medulla that express tissue restricted antigens (21). The location of CD8 $\alpha\alpha$ T cell selection remains under investigation. There is evidence of two precursor populations, one which develops in the cortex and displays evidence of agonist selection and the other which develops in the medulla but does not appear to be agonist selected (22).

After the highly regulated process of T cell development, only about 1% of thymocytes will mature and emigrate to the periphery (23).

Thymic involution

The thymus undergoes involution with age such that thymic epithelial cells (TECs) are replaced with adipose tissue and thymic architecture becomes compromised, resulting in decreased thymic output (24-27). One potential cause of age-related thymic decline is the presence of sex hormones that begins with puberty (28, 29). In particular, AR is known to be expressed in TEC (30), which makes these cells susceptible to the effects of androgens (31, 32). For this reason, androgens are thought to be an important contributor to thymic involution; however, the connection between the increased levels of androgens following puberty onset

and the initiation of thymic involution is still debated. In addition to age-related thymic decline, the thymus is sensitive to acute stressors such as glucocorticoids, infections, radiation, and cytoablative therapies (33, 34).

Age-related thymic involution leads to a decrease in the T cell repertoire due to fewer naïve T cells being exported from the thymus into the periphery (35). The decline in thymic output results in homeostatic proliferation of existing memory T cells that yields expansion of T cell clones, many of which are virus-specific (36-39). For example, cytomegalovirus-specific clones are thought to constitute nearly 6% of the CD4 T cell repertoire and up to 25% of the CD8 T cell repertoire in the elderly (36, 39). In individuals over the age of 75, it has been reported that less than 1% of the naïve T cell repertoire diversity is preserved (37). This dramatic decline in diversity of the T cell repertoire impairs the ability of aged individuals to respond to immunologic challenges, including responding to tumor-specific antigens (40, 41). This decline in TCR repertoire diversity could partially explain why cancer incidence is higher in the elderly since elderly individuals may have fewer tumor-specific T cells that can mount an effective anti-tumor immune response (42, 43). Indeed, it has been reported in several different cancers that patients exhibited a decreased TCR repertoire diversity compared with healthy controls and, further, those patients with a lower TCR repertoire diversity had a poorer prognosis (41, 44-47).

Additionally, thymic involution may be associated with a relative increase in the production of immunosuppressive Tregs (48). In the thymus, this is thought to occur because there are fewer TECs, which weakens the interactions between TECs and developing thymocytes. This leads to a decrease in TCR signal strength such that CD4+ thymocytes that might have otherwise been deleted through negative selection are now being diverted into the Treg lineage (49). This means that cells that should have been deleted through negative selection are surviving and developing into Tregs, modifying the Treg repertoire to include selfantigens that might be co-expressed on tumors allowing for recruitment of these Treg into the tumor (50). It has been well-established that the presence of Treg in the tumor leads to an immunosuppressive microenvironment and facilitates tumor progression due to immune escape (51, 52). However, other studies have found that thymic Treg generation is impaired with aging (53, 54). These data can also be explained by reduced interactions of developing thymocytes with mTECs, which would decrease the potential encounter with tissue restricted antigens that drive Treg development (54). A portion of the Tregs present in the thymus are in fact recirculating and are thought to regulate new Treg development by limiting IL-2 generation, a niche limiting cytokine critical for Treg development (53). Therefore, the fact that Tregs seem to accumulate in secondary lymphoid organs with age might be a result of an increase in peripherally induced Tregs (iTregs) rather than thymically derived Tregs, an area of investigation still underway (55, 56).

Thymic regeneration

Incredibly, the thymus has the capacity to regenerate. There are therapeutic strategies that are being employed to try to harness the thymic regenerative capacity to increase thymic output in elderly individuals (57). These strategies could conceivably be employed to improve response to infections, vaccinations, and improve antitumor immunity.

There are many different strategies that are being employed to stimulate thymic regeneration (57-59) (Fig. 1.3). One major class of treatments include exogenous addition of growth factors including keratinocyte growth factor (KGF, also known as fibroblast growth factor 7), growth hormone (also known as insulin-like growth factor 1), and epidermal growth factor. These treatments tend to target TEC proliferation and maturation, which results in an increased thymic cellularity, restored thymic architecture, and greater thymic output. Several trials (NCT01233921, NCT03042585, and NCT02356159) are exploring the effects of KGF on the prevention of graft versus host disease and on immune reconstitution following hematopoietic cell transplantation (HCT) in hematologic cancers.

Another major class of treatments include administration of exogenous cytokines. Some cytokines, such as interleukin-22 (IL-22) and receptor activator of NF- κ B ligand (RANKL), are also thought to target TEC like the growth factors described above; however, other cytokines such as IL-7, IL-12, and IL-21 are thought to target developing thymocytes to increase their proliferation and maturation.



Figure 1.3 Methods for inducing thymic regeneration

Figure 1.3: Cartoon schematic (with permission from Front. Immunol. (34)) describing the current methods for inducing thymic regeneration.

Treatment with IL-7 is in clinical trials (NCT00477321, NCT01190111, NCT01241643, NCT00839436, and NCT00684008) to promote enhanced T cell recovery in patients with human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) or patients that have undergone HCT.

Another major strategy for inducing thymic regeneration includes sex steroid ablation, which is the most relevant for the work presented herein. Specifically, the negative effects of androgens on the thymus can be reversed through ADT, which is achieved surgically through bilateral orchiectomy or chemically through treatment with LHRH agonists or antagonists. Although the mechanism is debated, it has been well-established that ADT results in thymic regeneration in animal models as well as in prostate cancer patients (26, 60-62). ADT-induced thymic enlargement is attributed to the proliferation of TEC through the upregulation of chemokine (C-C motif) ligand 25 (CCL25) in mTEC (63) and deltalike 4 (DLL4) in cTEC (64). This results in increased thymic cellularity, restored thymic architecture, and enhanced thymopoiesis (26, 60-62). Many compounds have been developed to block androgens transiently and reversibly for the treatment of prostate cancer, as previously discussed. One of these, an LHRH agonist, was used prior to HCT and reports demonstrated that there were significantly increased numbers of total lymphocytes, especially naïve CD4+ T cells, with a concomitant increase in TCR repertoire diversity (65). There are two trials that are on-going that aim to assess the use of an LHRH agonist in improving immune recovery following HCT (NCT01746849 and NCT01338987). Together, this evidence highlights the importance of sex steroids, especially androgens, as

a mechanism for inducing thymic regeneration. These therapies could be utilized to increase antitumor responses in the aged as well.

Recent thymic emigrants

Recent thymic emigrants (RTE) are a population of T cells that have recently completed their development in the thymus and emigrated into the periphery. RTE were first described in the 1980's through intrathymic injection of fluorescein isothiocyanate (FITC) followed by identification of FITC+ peripheral T cells 18-24 hours later using flow cytometry (66, 67). This technique allowed for the analysis of the newest RTE in comparison to more mature peripheral T cells, which led to the identification of cell surface proteins that could distinguish RTE to allow for the study of RTEs in the absence of other methods of tagging these cells (68). Since these early days, a newer tool for studying T cell development was developed in 2004 and is now widely used: RAG2-GFP transgenic mice, which have GFP expression driven by the RAG2 promoter that is active during TCR rearrangement and marks T cells that have completed V-D-J recombination of their TCR as GFP+ (69). This model further defined these cells as a phenotypically and functionally distinct T cell subset.

Current research suggests that CD8+ RTE demonstrate diminished proliferation and generation of effector cytokines when stimulated *in vitro* (69) and are skewed towards short-lived effector cells with *in vivo* infection models (70). Despite this skewing, antigen-specific CD8+ RTEs generate lower amounts of effector cytokines, which remains true even after 60 days when RTEs should have transitioned into the mature T cell compartment (70).

CD4+ RTE stimulated *in vitro* also proliferate less, produce fewer cytokines, and do not upregulate activation markers such as the high-affinity IL-2 receptor (CD25) compared to their mature counterparts (69). Further, CD4+ RTE express lower levels of master transcription factors associated with lineage differentiation and produce less of the corresponding cytokines when polarized to T helper (Th) 1, Th17, or induced Tregs. Interestingly, these cells are not dysfunctional, but are rather skewed towards the Th2 lineage as evidenced by both *in vitro* and *in vivo* studies where these cells actually produce more Th2-associated effector cytokines compared to mature T cells (71).

RTEs mature in secondary lymphoid organs after they egress from the thymus. Specifically, evidence suggests that maturation occurs in the spleen or lymph nodes and that this maturation is associated with phenotypic changes (alteration of cell surface proteins) and functional changes (increased production of effector cytokines) (72). This process occurs over 2 - 3 weeks and is characterized by the maturation of the bulk population rather than selective outgrowth and survival of a small population of already mature RTE (72). The factors driving this maturation process are still under investigation (73). It remains unclear what the purpose of having RTE undergo further maturation in the periphery might be; however, one theory is that RTE might be more prone to tolerance and anergy as they are being

exposed to extrathymic antigens for the first time, to which they may not be tolerized (74). Some of these are self-peptides not efficiently presented in the thymus (75), antigens derived from commensal bacteria (76), or food antigens (77). This is evidenced by the phenotype of RTE (TCR^{hi} and CD28^{lo}), which could allow for signaling through the TCR without sufficient costimulation through CD28, resulting in anergic T cells (69). Also in line with this hypothesis, CD4+ RTE are more likely to become Treg (78) and are more sensitive to Treg suppression compared to more mature CD4+ T cells (79).

RTE contribute to the maintenance of the naïve T cell repertoire throughout life as evidenced by the fact that thymectomy in mice results in demonstrable holes in the T cell repertoire (80). Similarly, humans that have undergone thymectomy secondary to cardiac surgery show signs of premature immuno-aging, including lower naïve T cell counts and expansion of oligoclonal memory T cells, both of which would normally be seen in individuals much older than the patients described (81). There is further evidence that RTE are still important in maintaining the T cell pool even in aged individuals where thymic output has declined significantly but is still measurable (82, 83).

Inhibitory Proteins as Cancer Therapeutics

T cell exhaustion

T cell exhaustion is a phenomenon first described during chronic viral infections, such as LCMV Clone 13 or Docile, where CD8 T cells are continuously exposed

to antigens and terminally differentiate into a dysfunctional state (84-86). This is in comparison to acute infections, such as LCMV Armstrong, which are cleared and preferentially generate terminal effector T cells. This dysfunctional state (Fig. 1.4) is characterized by the loss of proliferative capacity, a decrease in the production of effector molecules (granzyme B, perforin), a defect in secretion of effector cytokines (IL-2, INF γ , TNF α), and a loss of cytotoxic potential(87). Exhausted T cells can be identified by their expression of multiple inhibitory receptors such as PD-1, TIM-3, LAG-3, CTLA-4, and TIGIT (88), with the number of inhibitory receptors expressed indicative of the severity of dysfunction (89). These inhibitory receptors will be discussed further in subsequent sections.

Differentiation to a terminal exhaustion lineage versus the terminal effector lineage is determined by antigen exposure type (chronic versus acute) and coincides with large changes in the transcriptional (90) and epigenetic (91) landscapes. Transcription factors downstream of TCR signaling (BATF, IRF4, NFATc1, and TOX) promote terminal exhaustion, whereas other transcription factors such as TCF1 promote stemness and maintain a population referred to as progenitor exhausted T cells (92-98). TCF1 promotes stemness in CD8+ T cells by inhibiting expression of effector-associated genes such as *Prdm1* (Blimp1),



Figure 1.4 CD8 T cell differentiation to terminal exhaustion

Figure 1.4: Cartoon schematic (with permission from Nat Rev Immunol(99)) detailing the development of terminally exhausted T cells compared to effector and memory T cell subsets during chronic versus acute antigen stimulation.

Runx3 (RUNX3), *Id2* (ID2), and *Tbx21* (Tbet) and favoring central memory through promotion of *Eomes* (EOMES), *Bcl6* (BCL6), and *Bcl2* (BCL2) expression (100). Research demonstrates that TCF1 is a fate-decision transcription factor that maintains memory programs and promotes differentiation away from effector programs towards exhaustion via the TCF1-EOMES-BCL2 axis (96). Therefore, T cells differentiate down the exhaustion pathway with a distinct progenitor population before becoming terminally exhausted. It has been reported that this progenitor population is responsible for the response to immune checkpoint blockade, which is why this population is of interest clinically (101).

Immune checkpoint molecules

Cancer creates an environment of chronic antigen exposure, so it is unsurprising that tumors also generate terminally exhausted T cells like those described in the context of chronic infection (102). Immune checkpoint molecules were described by James Allison and Tasuku Honjo, who were awarded the 2018 Nobel Prize in Physiology and Medicine. Work from their labs demonstrated that T cells rapidly upregulate several inhibitory receptors upon activation, which are now referred to as checkpoint molecules, that serve to temper T cell function and that blocking these receptors could enhance antitumor immunity (103-107) (Figure 1.5). These inhibitory receptors are thought to be an evolutionary adaptation that prevents autoimmunity in the context of chronic antigen exposure; however, as previously mentioned, the expression of multiple checkpoint molecules leads to more severe T cell dysfunction and characterizes the state of T cell exhaustion in the context of



Figure 1.5 Immune checkpoint molecules

Figure 1.5: Cartoon schematic (with permission from Front. Immunol. (108)) representing checkpoint molecules and their signaling mechanisms.

chronic infections and tumors.

CTLA-4, the first immune checkpoint molecules to be clinically targeted, is a CD28 homolog that has a higher binding affinity for CD80/CD86 (also known as B7.1/B7.2) (109, 110). It is thought that CTLA-4 can prevent the stimulatory signal provided by CD28 through either competitive binding (111) or transendocytosis of ligands (112), while also delivering inhibitory signals that actively counter CD28/TCR signaling through the activation of the protein phosphatases, SHP2 and PP2A (113-115). The importance of CTLA-4 as a checkpoint molecule is evidenced by the lethal systemic autoimmunity of CTLA-4 deficient mice (116, 117). While CTLA-4 is expressed by activated CD8+ effector T cells, its major role seems to be through its impact on two subsets of CD4+ T cells: downregulation of helper T cell activity and enhancement of Treg immunosuppressive activity (118, 119). Therefore, blockade of CTLA-4 is thought to enhance effector CD4+ T cell activity and inhibit Treg-dependent immunosuppression within the tumor. Preclinical studies demonstrated the efficacy of CTLA-4 antibody blockade in immunogenic tumors, which suggests that if there is an endogenous antitumor response, anti-CTLA-4 can enhance that response to induce tumor regression (103). These preclinical findings led to the production and testing of CTLA-4 antibodies, which produced clinical responses in ~10% of melanoma patients and led to the approval of ipilimumab by the US Food and Drug Administration for the treatment of advanced melanoma (120-122).

PD-1 is a CD28 homolog that contains inhibitory motifs in its cytoplasmic tail, an immunoreceptor tyrosine-based inhibitory motif (ITIM) and an immunoreceptor tyrosine-based switch motif (ITSM), which recruit SHP1 and SHP2 upon engagement with PD-1's ligands, PD-L1 and PD-L2 (104, 123, 124). Because ITIMs are found in other inhibitory receptors, it was originally thought to play the dominant role in the inhibitory function of PD-1; however, studies have indicated that it is the ITSM motif that is essential for PD-1's inhibitory activity (125). Activation of PD-1 leads to inhibition of signals downstream of the TCR, particularly PI3K/Akt activation (126). A more recent study has demonstrated that CD28 costimulation may be the main target of PD-1 inhibition (127), but this has been contested by other work (128). The importance of PD-1 as a checkpoint molecule is evidenced by the strain-specific lethal autoimmunity of PD-1 deficient mice: C57BL/6 PD-1^{-/-} mice develop a lupus-like phenotype (129), while BALB/c PD-1^{-/-} mice develop a cardiomyopathy (130). PD-1 is induced on peripheral T and B cells upon activation through TCR or BCR signaling or by common γ chain cytokines(131, 132); however, its main effect in the context of cancer seems to be suppressing cytotoxicity of CD8+ T cells as a means of immune evasion by PD-L1-expressing tumor cells (107, 133, 134). Studies demonstrated the efficacy of PD-1 blockade across tumor types, but particularly in the setting of metastatic melanoma (135), which led the US Food and Drug Administration to approve both pembrolizumab and nivolumab as first-line therapies (136, 137).

The role of the thymus in responding to immune checkpoint blockade

For ICB to be effective, there must be T cells that are able to recognize tumorassociated antigens present in the patient. In line with this thinking, there are reports describing that the tumor mutation load is correlated with response to immunotherapy, which is thought to occur because tumors with a higher mutational load produce more immunogenic tumor-associated antigens (138, 139). However, it should be noted that the hypothesis that increased mutational burden improves the response to ICB is now debated (140) and appears inconsistent among different tumor types, especially those with lower tumor mutational burden such as prostate cancer (141). Despite this controversy, it still stands to reason that a broad TCR repertoire would increase the chance of tumorassociated antigen recognition in response to treatment with ICB, leading to better clinical outcomes. Indeed, there is evidence that this is true in the most common ICB approaches, anti-CTLA-4 and anti-PD-1/PD-L1 therapies.

Anti-CTLA-4 therapy generally broadens the blood TCR repertoire (142, 143) and leads to the expansion of both tumor-specific (144) and bystander T cell clones (145) in the tumor microenvironment (TME). Two studies have demonstrated that increased peripheral TCR diversity in the blood was associated with better clinical outcomes in melanoma patients treated with anti-CTLA-4 (146, 147). However, at least one study found that the pre-treatment TCR clonality within the tumor of metastatic melanoma patients did not predict response to anti-CTLA-4 (148), with another study demonstrating that high pre-therapy TCR clonality in the blood was

actually associated with poorer responses (149). This may be because TCR skewing indicates an increase in T cell clones responding to an antigen, such as a tumor-associated antigen, which is inadequate to control the tumor and thus might indicate a lack of ability of these cells to respond to anti-CTLA-4 therapy.

Some research indicates that higher baseline TCR diversity does correlate with better disease control in those receiving anti-PD-1 therapy in melanoma (147), gastrointestinal cancers (150), and classical Hodgkin lymphoma (151). However, other research demonstrates that it is rather increased TCR clonality that is associated with a better response to anti-PD-1 treatment (149). Melanoma patients receiving PD-1 therapy showed increased TCR clonality, which was 10x higher in responders compared to non-responders. This increase in TCR clonality coincided with a reduction of TCR diversity of intra-tumoral lymphocytes, presumably due to clonal expansion of tumor-reactive clones (148). Similar results were found in metastatic urothelial cancer (152) and renal cell carcinoma (153). This suggests that patients with increased TCR clonality after treatment have increased tumor-specific T cells that have expanded and are being harnessed for antitumor immunity.

However, TCR diversity may not be a specific enough marker for determining response to checkpoint blockade. Instead, researchers might need to look at markers that distinguish tumor-specific T cells, such as PD-1+ cells. One such study examined CD8+ PD1+ cells and found that melanoma patients with higher

pre-treatment TCR diversity in this cell subset did show longer progression free survival when treated with anti-PD-1 (154). Similarly, higher pre-treatment TCR diversity in CD8+ PD1+ T cells was also reported in non-small cell lung carcinoma patients that had longer progression free survival and overall survival in response to anti-PD1 therapy (155).

Overall, it seems that blood TCR diversity at baseline and increased TCR clonality following treatment is associated with response to ICB in some, though not all, studies. Factors that may explain the discrepancies described include tumor- or site-specific factors, intra-tumoral mutation burden, previous treatments the patients have undergone, and the method used to evaluate TCR diversity. Therefore, it is reasonable to say that a broader TCR repertoire before ICB is preferable and that improving TCR repertoire diversity would be beneficial for increasing response rates, such as through inducing thymic regeneration as previously described.

Immune checkpoint blockade in prostate cancer

Prostate cancer offers a unique context for ICB because these patients are treated with ADT, which induces thymic regeneration and an increase in thymic output. Newly generated T cells available from thymic regeneration could be tumor-specific and drive a favorable response to ICB. ICB has largely failed in the context of prostate cancer, but there are some studies that have showed promise in a subset of patients. These studies have been reviewed elsewhere (156) but will be briefly described here.

Several trials are being conducted in hormone-sensitive prostate cancer (NCT03879122, NCT03951831, NCT04477512, NCT03795207, NCT04126070), but only one trial has published its findings. In this single-arm, single-institution pilot, the authors combined cryotherapy to the prostate gland with pembrolizumab and ADT in oligometastatic hormone-sensitive prostate cancer patients. Primary endpoint was 1 year PSA < 0.6 ng/mL and 42% of the twelve patients treated met this endpoint, but this regimen infrequently led to sustained disease control following testosterone recovery (157).

Several trials have sought to apply anti-CTLA-4 therapy to mCRPC patients. In one phase III randomized trial of 400 mCRPC patients that were chemotherapy naïve and had no visceral metastases, no survival benefit was seen in patients treated with ipilimumab as a single agent compared to those treated with placebo; however, there was an increase in median free survival and PSA response rate in the ipilimumab-treated patients suggesting some antitumor activity in this patient population (158). Another phase III trial examined 799 mCRPC patients with at least one bone metastasis who were progressing after chemotherapy (docetaxel). These patients were randomly assigned to either receive bonedirected radiotherapy with ipilimumab or with placebo. Primary analysis didn't show any difference in overall survival (159); however, 2.4 years of follow-up

demonstrated a survival benefit in the ipilimumab cohort, suggesting some efficacy (160).

Other trials have used anti-PD-1 or anti-PD-L1 therapies in mCRPC patients. A phase 1b clinical trial sought to examine the efficacy of pembrolizumab in patients with advanced solid tumors with PD-L1 > 1%, including a cohort of mCRPC patients. There was some preliminary evidence of antitumor activity with a modest overall response rate of 17.4%, with 8 out of those 23 patients having stable disease (161). In a phase II study included patients with mCRPC that were treated with pembrolizumab: 133 patients had PD-L1 positive disease, 66 patients had PD-L1 negative disease, and 59 patients had bone predominant disease regardless of PD-L1 status. Pembrolizumab monotherapy demonstrated antitumor activity only in those with bone predominant disease, but not the other two groups (162). One small phase I trial examined atezolizumab monotherapy in 35 mCRPC patients and demonstrated some antitumor effect, but the 50% PSA response rate was only 8.6% (163).

Many more trials have sought to apply some type of combination therapy to patients with mCRPC. A phase III clinical trial of 759 mCRPC patients who were progressing on abiraterone were treated with enzalutamide alone or enzalutamide plus atezolizumab. This trial did not meet the primary endpoint for overall survival, but biomarker analysis did demonstrate that progression free survival was better in patients that were treated with the combination therapy if the patients had
higher PD-L1 expression or greater CD8 T cell infiltration, suggesting efficacy in a subset of patients (164). Two trials investigated the combination of nivolumab with ipilimumab. The first trial compared mCRPC patients that were chemotherapy naïve to those who had progressed after chemotherapy and found a higher objective response rate, median progression free survival, and median overall survival in the chemotherapy-naïve patients compared to those who progressed after chemotherapy; however, there were grades 3 and 4 level toxicities reported in 42-53% of patients which brings into question the safety of this combination (165). The second trial examined the use of nivolumab with ipilimumab with or without enzalutamide in AR-V7-expressing mCRPC patients and found no difference in efficacy (166). In a phase II single-arm study, patients with mCRPC progressing on enzalutamide were treated with pembrolizumab. This small study of 28 patients did show antitumor effects with 18% (5 of 28 patients) demonstrating a PSA decline of \geq 50% and, of patients with measurable disease at baseline, 25% (3 of 12) achieved an objective response (167). A study from the Moran Lab sought to elucidate differences between responders and nonresponders and found a T cell-intrinsic effect of androgen blockade, which primed the T cells to respond to PD-1 therapy in responders (168). These promising results led to an ongoing phase III trial (NCT03834493) to further understand how this combination therapy may be applied in prostate cancer. In addition to this ongoing trial, there are many more seeking to examine different combination therapies in mCRPC.

The Role of Inhibitory Proteins in T Cell Development

The role of inhibitory proteins like checkpoint molecules has been extensively studied in the periphery (169, 170). However, these inhibitory molecules and their ligands are first expressed in the thymus. Early expression of checkpoint molecules during T cell development might inform T cell lineage fate decisions before these cells ever arrive in the periphery. This section will discuss the evidence for checkpoint molecules in regulating T cell development.

Cytotoxic T-lymphocyte associated protein 4 (CTLA-4)

Adapted from DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trecan.2023.04.007(171)

Thymic epithelial cells (172, 173), DCs (172-174), and B cells (175, 176) express receptors B7-1 and B7-2, which can bind to CD28 to provide stimulatory signals or to CTLA-4 to provide inhibitory signals. B7-1/B7-2-expressing cells have been demonstrated to be important in facilitating negative selection (172-174, 177-179). CTLA-4 can be detected on the cell surface of a small subset of DP and SP thymocytes, with intracellular stores being identified in some DN thymocytes; however, CTLA-4 can be upregulated on all developing thymocytes upon TCR ligation (180, 181). These data demonstrate that CTLA-4 is expressed early in T cell development when inhibitory signals could modify TCR signal strength and inform cell fate decisions (Fig. 1.6). This section will highlight the current findings about the potential role of CTLA-4 in regulating thymocyte development.

The role of CTLA-4 in negative selection remains controversial. No major defects in T cell selection were observed in CTLA-4-deficient animals (182) and studies



Figure 1.6 Expression of CTLA-4 and its ligands during T cell development

Figure 1.6: Cartoon schematic demonstrating the presence of CTLA-4 and its ligands during the developmental steps of T cells in the thymus (created with BioRender.com).

employing different TCR transgenic (TCR-Tg) mice on a CTLA-4-deficient background found no defect in negative selection (183-185).

However, CTLA-4 may modulate negative selection by interfering with the binding of the costimulatory molecule, CD28, thus inhibiting negative selection. Several studies have suggested such a role for CTLA-4 (180, 181, 186, 187). Blocking CTLA-4 during deletion reversed B7-dependent inhibition of cell death, suggesting that CTLA-4 inhibits negative selection (180, 181). Using a super antigen (SAg) model of negative selection in BALB/c mice, the authors demonstrate impaired deletion in B7-1/B7-2 double knockout animals (186). In a series of elegant experiments, they explored the contribution of CD28 alone or with CTLA-4 on the negative selection of SAg-reactive thymocytes. Ultimately, they concluded that differences in CD28 and CTLA-4 signaling in negative selection of antigen-reactive thymocytes may reflect that this deletion can occur during the transition of a DP to a SP thymocyte (188). In another study that uses an overexpression model of CTLA-4, Takahashi and colleagues demonstrate that the deletion of endogenous SAg-specific T cells was impaired, which was reversed when the authors overexpressed nonfunctional CTLA-4 (187). Together, these data provide evidence that CTLA-4 signaling during negative selection inhibits TCR derived apoptotic stimuli in both induced and natural models of clonal deletion and inhibition of CTLA-4 could divert T cell development.

Aside from these studies, there is additional evidence that CTLA-4 augments negative selection. Kwon and colleagues demonstrate that the addition of soluble CTLA-4 blocking antibody inhibited antigen-induced cell death by inhibiting TCR-mediated activation of DP thymocytes. Additionally, CTLA-4 competes with CD28 for ligand, which would reduce signaling through costimulatory molecules to further decrease DP activation (189). Further experiments utilizing CTLA-4 blockade indicated that signaling through CTLA-4 enhances activation of DP thymocytes. These data provide evidence that CTLA-4 may regulate negative selection; however, these models do not mimic naturally induced negative selection so the phenomena described could be a result of artificial model systems.

CTLA-4 has been reported to be important in agonist selection, especially in the development of Tregs. Verhagen and colleagues observed that CTLA-4 knockout animals had about a 6-fold increase in thymic Tregs, which is consistent with an increase in CD28 signaling known to drive Treg development (190). Notably, B7-1, B7-2, CD28, and CTLA-4 are differentially expressed within the thymus consistent with migration during maturation. CD28 is highly expressed on DP thymocytes, but is downregulated to intermediate expression on SP thymocytes (191). CTLA-4 is expressed by only a subset of DP and SP thymocytes (191). Notably, the B7-1 and B7-2 ligands are restricted to the medulla (172, 173). This is of importance because negative selection and some agonist selection (e.g. Tregs) occur in the medulla, suggesting that CTLA-4 is poised to impact these

developmental lineages due to expression of its ligands in this region of the tissue. As Tregs are known to be selected for in the thymic medulla where tissue restricted antigens are expressed, the authors were surprised to find FoxP3+CD4+ T cells (Tregs) in the cortex of CTLA-4 knockout animals. These FoxP3+ cells were DP thymocytes that had expressed FoxP3 prematurely. The authors demonstrate that blocking CD28 eliminated aberrant expression of FoxP3, suggesting that CTLA-4 regulates the CD28-dependent expression of FoxP3. Similar observations were made in an inducible model of CTLA-4 deficiency (192) suggesting that without regulation of costimulation, cells are aberrantly diverted into the Treg lineage. This highlights the importance of both costimulation and coinhibition in directing lineage fate decisions. Together these data indicate that CTLA-4 may be one mechanism that prevents aberrant induction of Tregs in the cortex so that they develop in the correct context of the medulla.

Programmed cell death protein 1 (PD-1)

Adapted from DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trecan.2023.04.007(171)

PD-1 is a CD28 homolog that contains inhibitory motifs in its cytoplasmic tail, which recruit SHP-1 and SHP-2 upon engagement with PD-L1 and PD-L2 (104, 123, 124). Interestingly, PD-1 is first expressed on DN thymocytes undergoing TCR β selection, one of the earliest signaling events to instruct thymocyte fate. It is unknown whether PD-1 influences these early lineage fate decisions (193, 194). Upon TCR ligation, the tyrosine residues in the immunoreceptor tyrosine-based

inhibitory motif (ITIM) and the immunoreceptor tyrosine-based switch motif (ITSM) on the cytoplasmic tail of PD-1 are phosphorylated. This phosphorylation recruits SHP-2, and to a lesser extent SHP-1, dephosphorylating signaling molecules downstream of TCR and CD28 and inhibiting PI3K/Akt and the Ras/MEK/Erk pathways (126, 195-197). Therefore, PD-1 is expressed early in T cell development where inhibition of TCR could alter lineage fate decisions (Fig.1.7). This section will highlight the current findings about the potential role of PD-1 in regulating thymocyte development.

Despite the early expression of PD-1 in the thymus, the comprehensive reviews of PD-1 signaling, and its effects are derived primarily from experiments performed in peripheral T cells (169, 198). From these studies, we know that PD-1 signaling decreases T cell proliferation and cytokine production in the periphery. Whether PD-1 signaling has similar effects during T cell development remains undetermined. The implications of a reduction in either proliferation or cytokine production could profoundly alter thymocyte development by altering the thymic microenvironment and thus T cell fate.

The ligands for PD-1, PD-L1 and PD-L2, share 38% homology and recent data indicate that they have similar binding affinities, but have different mechanisms of binding (199, 200). Furthermore, PD-L1 and PD-L2 differ in their expression patterns within the thymus. PD-L1 has been identified on a subset of DN and SP



Figure 1.7 Expression of PD-1 and its ligands during T cell development

Figure 1.7: Cartoon schematic demonstrating the presence of PD-1 and its ligands during the developmental steps of T cells in the thymus (created with BioRender.com).

thymocytes (201), thymic epithelial cells (202), and dendritic cells (202-204) in both the cortex and medulla. In contrast, PD-L2 expression is more restricted: it is only expressed in the medulla by dendritic cells, macrophages, and medullary thymic epithelial cells (202, 203). This pattern of expression is of interest because developmental stages occur in different regions of the thymus: positive selection and the selection of iNKT cells are thought to occur in the cortex, while negative selection and selection of other agonist selected cell populations, such as Tregs, are thought to occur in the medulla. Differential expression of PD-1's ligands could regulate the impact PD-1 signaling has on cell fate depending on the location, and the developmental stage, of the thymocyte.

To date, most studies about PD-1 shaping T cell responses have focused on effector or exhausted T cells. However, there is evidence that PD-1 plays a role in regulating thymocyte development and therefore could be a critical regulator of the composition of the functional T cell repertoire. A potential role for PD-1 in positive selection was demonstrated using a TCR-Tg model in which transgenic CD8 T cells are potentially autoreactive (129). In crossing these mice to PD-1 knockout animals, the authors observed a decrease in DP thymocytes with a concomitant increase in CD4 and CD8 SP thymocytes, indicating that PD-1 regulates positive selection in this animal model. In a follow-up study, the authors mimicked β selection *in vivo* and found that PD-1 specifically inhibits TCR β selection (194). Using a PD-1 overexpression model, Keir and colleagues found evidence of a reduction in positive selection due to an increase in DP thymocytes

(205). This group demonstrated that TCR crosslinking induced PD-1 expression on a subset of CD69+ DP thymocytes, a population of cells that had successfully completed positive selection. Concurrent crosslinking of TCR and PD-1 inhibited this upregulation of CD69. Interestingly, they demonstrated that PD-1's inhibition can overcome the increase in TCR-driven thymocyte maturation by costimulation with either CD2 or CD28 in *in vitro* thymocyte selection assays. The authors determined that it was specifically PD-1's interaction with PD-L1 that inhibited positive selection by examining PD-L1 and PD-L2 deficient animals that overexpressed PD-1. Together, these data indicate that PD-1 signaling plays a role in regulating positive selection.

Given the induction of PD-1 expression on mature T cells after strong TCR engagement with cognate pMHC, it is plausible that negatively selecting signals in the thymus also induce PD-1. However, PD-1's role in negative selection remains controversial. Several groups found that *Pcdc1* was induced during negative selection (206-209). Schmitz and colleagues utilized N15 H-2^b mice stimulated with the VSV8 peptide to induce negative selection (207). Another group using the HY model found that PD-1 was upregulated in HY male thymocytes (negatively selected) compared with female thymocytes (not negatively selected) (206). Similar results have been reported by other groups (208, 209). In contrast to these findings, other groups have demonstrated that PD-1 is not required for negative selection in various TCR-Tg models (129, 210).

These data demonstrate that PD-1, while not necessary for negative selection, is upregulated during the process.

There is limited evidence that PD-1 may impact agonist selection; however, its role has not been well-studied among different agonist selected cell types. Ellestad and colleagues transplanted PD-1 knockout hematopoietic stem cells into Rag2 knockout animals and found that PD-1 deficient cells were more likely to become Tregs compared to wildtype cells (211). Although this data is compelling, it should be noted that Rag2 knockout animals have altered thymic architecture including impaired TEC maturation, especially mTEC that are critical for Treg development (212). This makes using Rag2 knockout animals as a model for agonist selection complicated. In another study, the authors examined PD-1 knockout animals as well as mixed bone marrow chimeras and determined that the absence of PD-1 increased thymic Treg development (213). To ensure that the increase in Tregs was due to an increase in thymic selection, the authors utilized a novel Treg-derived TCR-Tg (MJ23) model, which was previously found to be specific for a prostate self-antigen that is also a tumor-associated antigen, and facilitated the development of Tregs in the thymus (214). When the authors generated mixed bone marrow chimeras using PD-1 deficient and PD-1 sufficient MJ23 cells engrafted at a low precursor frequency, they found that MJ23 PD-1 knockout cells were more likely to become Tregs in the thymus (213). Together, these results indicate that PD-1 may play a role in regulating agonist selection of Tregs; however, the mechanism of this regulation remains to be determined. To

this point, it is possible that PD-1 could be directly inhibiting signaling through the TCR to limit Treg development. Perhaps more attractive is the hypothesis that PD-1 is inhibiting CD28 costimulation, which is known to be important for Treg development. Further work is required to tease apart these hypotheses. Additionally, more research is needed to determine if PD-1 is regulating other agonist selected cell populations, including iNKT cells and CD8αα T cells.

When considering the published data, it is plausible that PD-1 blockade alters the repertoire of T cells being selected for with important implications for tumor biology. Indeed, evidence suggests that there may be an increase in immunosuppressive Tregs resulting from PD-1 blockade. As discussed, elderly populations at the highest risk of cancer already have a relative increase in the production of Tregs; therefore, adding PD-1 blockade would further increase Treg generation. Some of these Tregs will likely be responsive to self-antigens that are expressed on tumors, allowing for greater recruitment of these Tregs into the tumor and the facilitation of an even more immunosuppressive microenvironment, leading to therapeutic resistance.

Other inhibitory proteins

Adapted from DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trecan.2023.04.007(171)

The emerging identification of novel T cell inhibitory receptors and their contribution to positive, negative, or agonist selection has not been well studied. However, we know that some of these molecules are expressed during T cell

development and at times when they could conceivably impact cell fate decisions (Fig. 1.8).

B and T lymphocyte attenuator (BTLA) is a type I transmembrane receptor that belongs to the Ig-superfamily. It is like PD-1 in that it has ITIM and ITSM motifs, but engagement of BTLA leads to the preferential recruitment of SHP-1, which mediates the inhibitory effects of this receptor (197, 215). The only known ligand is the Herpes virus entry mediator (HVEM), but its expression in the thymus remains unreported (216). Han and colleagues found that BTLA was upregulated on thymocytes upon positive selection (217). TCRα chain-deficient animals,

whose thymocytes fail to undergo positive selection, did not have any BTLA positive thymocytes. Conversely, most of the thymocytes that were positively selected for on the AND TCR-Tg background expressed BTLA. The authors found that BTLA was upregulated along with CD69 and TCR during β selection, consistent with BTLA being upregulated during positive selection with weak TCR signals. In the absence of BTLA, thymocyte development was reported to be normal, although the data was not shown. Another group also reported normal thymocyte development in BTLA deficient animals (215); however, the authors did not examine agonist selected cell populations. A more recent report found that BTLA deficient animals had an increase in thymic $\gamma\delta$ T cells (218), suggesting that BTLA may impact agonist selected cell populations. To rule out an impact of BTLA in thymocyte development, future studies should consider examining negative and agonist selection.



Figure 1.8 Expression of inhibitory receptors and their ligands during T cell development

Figure 1.8: Cartoon schematic demonstrating the presence of inhibitory receptors and their ligands during the developmental steps of T cells in the thymus (created with BioRender.com).

V-domain Ig suppressor of T-cell activation (VISTA) is an immune checkpoint receptor that promotes the suppression of T cell activation, proliferation, and cytokine production (219). VISTA is distinct from PD-1 and CTLA-4 in that it may act as both a ligand and a receptor when regulating immune responses. Within the thymus, VISTA expression was observed on CD4 and CD8 SP thymocytes (219). VISTA deficient mice have normal numbers and frequencies of DN, DP, CD4 SP, and CD8 SP thymocytes; however, the authors did not examine agonist selected cell populations so the impact on these cells remains unclear (220). ElTanbouly and colleagues used single-cell RNA sequencing to determine if there were any differences in the TCR repertoire of VISTA deficient animals and their wildtype littermates by examining frequency of autoreactive TCRs. The authors found no differences in the frequency of autoreactive TCRs between VISTA deficient and wildtype animals. Therefore, gross thymocyte development appears normal in the absence of VISTA, but the impact of VISTA on T cell development may be more nuanced and warrants further investigation.

Chapter 2 : PD-1 limits thymic IL-2 production and regulatory T cell development

Adapted from manuscript in preparation:

Caruso B., Weeder B.R., Thompson R.F. & Moran A.E. PD-1 restrains thymic IL-2 production and regulatory T cell development. *Submitted to J Immunology.*

<u>Contributions:</u> A.E.M. conceived the study and designed all the experiments with B.C. B.C. performed all the experiments and analyzed the data. Single-cell data analysis was performed by B.R.W. with guidance from R.F.T. For all other experiments, B.C. and A.E.M. interpreted the data. B.C., B.R.W., and A.E.M. wrote the manuscript.

Abstract

Inhibitory proteins, such as programmed cell death protein 1 (PD-1), have been extensively studied in peripheral T cell responses to foreign, self, and neoantigens. Notably, these proteins are first expressed during T cell development in the thymus. Reports suggest that PD-1 limits regulatory T cell (Treg) development, but the mechanism by which PD-1 exerts this function remains unknown. The present study expands the evaluation of PD-1 and its ligands in the thymus, demonstrating that some of the highest expressers of PD-1 and PD-L1 are agonist selected cells. Surprisingly, we reveal a selective role for PD-1 in regulating the developmental niche only for Tregs as other agonist selected cell populations, such as natural killer T cells, remain unchanged. We also ruled out PD-1 as a regulator of proliferation or cell death of agonist selected Tregs and further demonstrated that PD-1 deficient Tregs have reduced TCR signaling. Unexpectedly, the data suggests that PD-1 deficient thymocytes produce elevated levels

of IL-2, a Treg niche limiting cytokine. Collectively, these data suggest a novel role for PD-1 in regulating IL-2 production and the concurrent agonist selection of thymic Tregs. This observation has implications for the use of checkpoint blockade in the context of cancer and infection.

Introduction

The thymus is critical in establishing and maintaining a diverse peripheral T cell pool capable of mounting an effective response against a variety of immunologic insults. This diversity is largely due to rearrangement of germline T cell receptor (TCR) genes, which generate T cells that have a broad range of specificities. Thymocytes interact with ligands presented on self-MHC molecules in the cortex and those with productive TCRs will receive survival signals necessary for continued maturation in the process of positive selection. Developing thymocytes are then queried for self-reactivity in the medulla and those that receive strong TCR signals in response to self-ligands are deleted in the process of negative selection. A portion of cells that demonstrate some reactivity to self-ligands are diverted into alternative lineages in the process of agonist selection to produce natural killer T cells (NKT), $\gamma\delta$ T cells, CD8 $\alpha\alpha$ T cells, or regulatory T cells (Tregs) (19).

Co-stimulatory and co-inhibitory molecules affect cell fate decisions in the thymus by enhancing or dampening signaling through the TCR. The most well-characterized pathway involves CD80/CD86 (B7-1/B7-2) ligands that bind to and activate CD28 and CTLA-4. Signaling through CD28 serves to enhance TCR signaling while CTLA-4 dampens TCR signaling (221). The B7 family has expanded to include programmed cell death protein 1 (PD-1) (104), which is a CD28 homolog containing inhibitory motifs in its cytoplasmic tail that recruit Src homology region 2 domain-containing phosphatase (SHP)-1 and SHP-2 upon engagement with its ligands (123), PD-L1 (222) and PD-L2 (124). This leads to dephosphorylation of signaling molecules downstream of TCR (128) and CD28 (127). The importance of the PD-1-inhibitory signal is demonstrated by the phenotype of PD-1-deficient (PD-1^{-/-}) mice: C57BL/6 PD-1^{-/-} mice display features of lupus (129) and BALB/c PD-1^{-/-} mice develop a cardiomyopathy (130). Together, these observations establish a role for PD-1 in regulating tolerance, however, it's notable that loss of this inhibitory protein does not result in more wide-spread autoimmunity.

Because co-stimulation and co-inhibition are known to modify TCR signaling, it stands to reason that these pathways may also regulate thymocyte selection. Studies have shown that PD-1 is expressed by developing thymocytes (193). Further, PD-L1 is expressed throughout the thymus while PD-L2 is limited to medullary stromal cells (202). Notably, the expression of both PD-L1 and PD-L2 by medullary stromal cells overlaps with Aire+ medullary thymic epithelial cells that mediate negative and/or agonist selection (223, 224). Some of the first studies to implicate PD-1 in T cell development were derived from PD-1^{-/-} TCR transgenic mice which revealed a role for PD-1 in facilitating TCR β -selection and inhibiting positive selection (225, 226). Further studies have suggested that PD-1^{-/-} cells are more likely to become Tregs in the thymus (211, 213), pointing to a role in the regulation of agonist selection. Despite these observations, the mechanism(s) by which PD-1 contributes to agonist selection remains unclear.

Herein we define the expression of PD-1 and its ligands, PD-L1 and PD-L2, during thymocyte development. We demonstrate that PD-1 specifically restrains thymically derived Tregs as other agonist selected T cell populations remain unchanged. Interestingly, PD-1^{-/-} thymocytes produce more IL-2, a Treg niche limiting cytokine, which could be responsible for the increase selection of Tregs in PD-1 deficient animals. Our findings highlight the importance of understanding the role of PD-1 in regulating T cell development with implications for the blockade of this pathway in the context of cancer and infections.

Materials and Methods

Animals

C57BL/6 (stock #000664), C57Bl/6;CD90.1 (also referred to as Thy1.1, stock #000406), and C57BL/6;CD45.1 (also referred to as B6.SJL, stock #002014) were purchased from the Jackson Laboratory. PD-L1^{-/-} mice and PD-1^{-/-} mice were a gift from A.H. Sharpe (Harvard Medical School, Boston, MA). Nur77-GFP mice were previously described (227) and purchased from the Jackson Laboratory. All animals were maintained under specific pathogen-free conditions in the Oregon Health & Science University (Portland, OR) animal facility.

Thymic epithelial cells (TEC), thymocyte, and lymphocyte isolation

TEC were isolated and enriched as previously described (228). For thymocyte isolation, thymi were harvested and disrupted with a 1-cc syringe plunger through a 70 μ m nylon cell strainer (BD Biosciences) and filtered to obtain a single cell suspension using PBS

containing 2% FBS and 0.01% sodium azide. Spleens were harvested and processed to obtain single cell suspensions using the frosted ends of microscope slides in PBS containing 2% FBS and 0.01% sodium azide. Spleens were incubated with ammonium chloride potassium lysing buffer (Lonza) for 3 minutes at room temperature to lyse red blood cells. Cells were rinsed with PBS containing 2% FBS and 0.01% sodium azide.

Flow cytometry

For flow cytometry analysis, thymocytes and splenocytes were incubated for 20 minutes at 4°C with LIVE/DEAD Fixable Aqua (ThermoFisher) and mouse BD Fc block (BD Pharmingen) in PBS. When indicated, cells were incubated for 20 minutes at room temperature with PBS-57-loaded CD1d tetramer (NIH tetramer core). Cells were then incubated for 20 minutes at 4°C with the following extracellular antibodies: CD5 (53-7.3). CD44 (IM7), TCRβ (H57-597), CD8b (H35-17.2), PD1 (J43), CD8a (53-6.7), CD4 (RM4-5 or GK1.5), CD24 (M1/69), CD25 (PC61.5), CD28 (37.51), CD45.1 (A20), CD69 (H1.2F3), CD73 (TY/11.8), PD-L1 (10F.9G2), PD-L2 (TY25), Thy1.2 (53-2.1), Thy1.1 (HIS51), Qa2 (695H1-9-9). TECs were incubated for 20 minutes at 4°C with LIVE/DEAD Fixable Aqua (ThermoFisher) and the following extracellular antibodies: UEA1 (biotin), Ly-51 (6C3), CD45 (30-F11), MHCII (M5/114.15.2), Epcam (G8.8), PD-L1 (10F.9G2), PD-L2 (TY25). Intracellular protein FoxP3 (FJK-16s) and Ki67 (SoIA15) were detected using the FoxP3 Transcription Factor Concentrate and Diluent (eBioscience). Intracellular protein IL-2 (JES6-5H4) was detected with the BD Fixation/Permeabilization kit (BD Biosciences). All antibodies and viability dyes were purchased from BioLegend, BD

Biosciences, eBioscience or Invitrogen. Data were collected with a Fortessa flow cytometer (BD Biosciences) and analyzed using Flowjo software (Tree Star).

BrdU labelling

Animals were injected with 200 μ g of BrdU (Sigma) intraperitoneally. After 24 hours, thymi were harvested and processed to single cell suspension as described. For detection of BrdU incorporation, thymocytes were fixed with BD Fixation/Permeabilization buffer (BD Biosciences) for 20 minutes at room temperature followed by incubation with BD Cytoperm Permeabilization Buffer Plus (BD Biosciences) for 10 minutes on ice. Cells were then re-fixed with BD Fixation/Permeabilization buffer (BD Biosciences) for 5 minutes at room temperature. Thymocytes were treated with 30 μ g DNase I for 1.5 hours at 37°C to expose BrdU epitopes. Flow cytometric staining was then performed with BrdU (Bu20a).

Bone marrow chimera generation

Femur and tibia bones were harvested from animals and a 27-gauge needle was used to flush out the bone marrow. The bone marrow was filtered through a 70 µm nylon cell strainer (BD Biosciences) using a 1-cc syringe plunger and rinsed with PBS containing 2% FBS. Mature CD8+ T cells were depleted using CD8a-PE (53-6.7) and the EasySep PE-positive selection kit (Stemcell Technologies). Animals received 500 rads x-ray followed by 450 rads x-ray four hours later to lethally irradiate the animals in an CIX2 X-Ray Cabinet (Xstrahl). Mice were then anesthetized using isoflurane and reconstituted

with $1 \times 10^6 - 5 \times 10^6$ cells injected retro-orbitally. Animals were maintained on antibiotic drinking water with 2 mg/mL of neomysin sulfate (Gibco) for two weeks.

In vitro activation and intracellular cytokine staining

Thymocytes were plated at 1×10^6 cells/well in 96-well plates and stimulated for 8 hours with PMA (80 nM) and ionomycin (1.3 μ M) in the presence of brefeldin A (BFA). Cells were then stained for surface markers, fixed and permeabilized using the BD Fixation/Permeabilization kit (BD Biosciences), and stained for intracellular cytokines.

Phospho-STAT5 identification by flow cytometry

Thymocytes were stained with LIVE/DEAD Fixable Aqua (ThermoFisher) at 4°C for 20 minutes. Cells were then rested in pre-warmed serum-free RPMI for 30 minutes at 37°C to allow dephosphorylation of STAT5 from *in vivo* signaling. Cells were stimulated with pre-warmed IL-2 in RPMI (1 ng/mL, 0.25 ng/mL, 0.05 ng/mL, 0 ng/mL) for 30 minutes in a 37°C water bath. At the end of the incubation, cells were immediately placed on ice and ice-cold fixative from the FoxP3 Transcription Factor Concentrate and Diluent kit (eBioscience) was added. Cells were allowed to fix and permeabilize for 20 minutes on ice. Cells were then stained for FoxP3 and re-fixed with 4% paraformaldehyde on ice for 30 minutes followed by re-permeabilization with prechilled 90% methanol. Then, the samples were stained with pSTAT5 (pY694) (BD Bioscience) or isotype control at room temperature for 40 minutes followed by cell surface markers at room temperature for 20 minutes.

Phospho-AKT identification by flow cytometry

Thymocytes were rested at 37°C for 20 minutes to allow for dephosphorylation of AKT. Cells were then stained with LIVE/DEAD Fixable Aqua (ThermoFisher) at 4°C for 20 minutes. Cells were washed and incubated with 5 μ g/mL anti-CD3-biotin (Invitrogen) and 5 μ g/mL anti-CD28-biotin (BD Bioscience) along with extracellular markers on ice for 15 minutes. To stimulate the cells, they were incubated with 20 μ g/mL of streptavidin (ThermoFisher) for the indicated timepoints (0, 2, 5, or 10 minutes) at 37°C before being fixed with Phosflow Lyse/Fix Buffer (BD Bioscience) for 10 minutes at 37°C. Cells were washed and resuspended with prechilled Phosflow Perm Buffer III (BD Bioscience) dropwise and incubated on ice for 1 hour. Cells were washed twice before being stained with either isotype control (Cell Signaling) or pAKT (pS473) (Cell Signaling) overnight at 4°C.

Cell sorting for single-cell RNA sequencing

Thymi from four WT or PD-1^{-/-} mice were pooled. Thymocytes were obtained as previously described. CD8a+ cells were depleted using CD8a-biotin (53-6.7) and rapid spheres (Stemcell Technologies). This was followed by another depletion of CD8b+ cells using CD8b-biotin (H35-17.2) to adequately enrich for CD4+ thymocytes. Cells were stained with LIVE/DEAD Fixable Aqua (ThermoFisher) followed by extracellular staining for CD24 (M1/69), CD25 (PC61.5), CD73 (TY/11.8), CD4 (RM4-5), and CD8a (53-6.7). CD25- and CD25+ populations were then sorted (supplemental Fig. 5A). Cell sorts were performed on an Aria (BD Biosciences) with an 85-micron nozzle.

Sample sequencing and alignment

Sorted cells underwent single-cell RNA-seq library preparation using the 10X Genomics Chromium platform. Single-cell capturing and cDNA library generation were performed using the Next GEM Single Cell 5' Reagent Kit v2 (10X Genomics) according to the manufacturer's instructions. Sequencing was performed following 10x Genomics instructions using NovaSeq 6000 (Illumina) at the Massively Parallel Sequencing Shared Resource (MPSSR) at Oregon Health & Science University. Raw sequencing reads were aligned to the mouse reference genome GRCm38 and quantified using CellRanger (10x Genomics, v6.2.1).

Single cell processing and normalization

Unless otherwise specified, all single cell analysis was performed using R v.4.2.2 and Seurat v.4.3.0 (229). All Seurat objects were merged, and cells were filtered to only include those with greater than 500 features and less than 25% of reads aligning to mitochondrial genes. Cell cycle scoring was performed for each cell by taking mouse analogues of the provided S and G2M gene lists from Seurat as input into the CellCycleScoring function. Read counts were normalized using the NormalizeData and ScaleData wrappers from Seurat with S and G2M scores regressed. The FindVariableFeatures function was used to identify the 2,000 most variable genes for downstream analysis.

Single cell clustering

Principal component (PC) analysis was performed using the 2,000 most variable features and the first 10 components were determined to capture the most dataset variance based on the elbow plot. Clustering was then performed after calculating nearest neighbors using the 10 selected PC's as input to the FindNeighbors function. Clustering was performed using the Louvain algorithm with a clustering resolution of 0.5. This resolution was selected by minimizing the average silhouette width per cluster across all clusters identified using the FindClusters function with resolutions ranging from 0.2 to 0.7. Cluster stability across neighboring resolutions was visually assessed using the clustree package(230) (Fig. 2.9B). Positive differentially expressed markers for each of the 14 identified clusters were determined using Seurat's FindAllMarkers function and manual cell type annotation was performed based on the top markers for each cluster as well as canonical markers defined literature 2.10B, in (Fig. C).

Gene set enrichment

Gene set enrichment analysis (GSEA) was performed to compare WT vs. PD-1^{-/-} enrichment, as well as to independently compare enrichment in WT vs PD-1^{-/-} semimature Tregs specifically (cluster 0 vs. cluster 1). In each instance, differentially expressed genes between the two groups were identified using the Seurat FindMarkers function with a minimum log-2 fold threshold of 0.2. Differentially expressed gene lists were ordered by log-2 fold change and GSEA was performed using the msigdb R package from the Molecular Signatures Database (231). When identifying enriched gene sets, all Hallmark gene sets were considered, as well as 16 immune specific gene sets from the Reactome database.

Statistical analysis

Statistical analysis was performed using either unpaired two-tailed Student *t* test or multiple unpaired T tests using the Holm-Šídák method of correction for multiple comparisons in GraphPad Prism 9 (GraphPad Software). Data are presented as mean with error bars representing standard error of the mean (SEM). Statistical tests and P values are specified in the respective figure legends, and P values < 0.05 were considered significant. Biological replicates (individual animals) for each experiment are indicated in the figure legends. All experiments were repeated as indicated in the figure legends.

Study Approval

All animal experiments were approved by the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee of Oregon Health & Science University (Portland, OR).

Results

PD-1 and its ligands, PD-L1 and PD-L2, are expressed in the thymus

It has previously been established that PD-1 and its ligands are expressed in the thymus (193, 202), but the exact kinetics of PD-1 expression throughout thymocyte development remain undefined. To confirm thymic expression of PD-L1 and PD-L2, thymi from 6-week-old mice were harvested and enriched for thymic epithelial cells to examine the expression of PD-L1 and PD-L2 in cortical (UEA1^{lo}, Ly51^{hi}) and medullary (UEA1^{hi}, Ly51^{lo}) thymic epithelial cells using flow cytometry (Fig. 2.1A). PD-L1 was expressed equally on



Figure 2.1 PD-1, but not PD-L2, are expressed by thymocytes

Figure 2.1: PD-1, but not PD-L2, are expressed by thymocytes. A) Gating strategy for identification of cTEC and mTEC. B) Gating strategy for identification of thymocyte populations. C) Histograms depicting PD-1 expression in thymi from 3-week-old WT mice. D) Quantification of PD-1 gMFI. Data are representative of 3 independent experiments. E) Quantification of PD-L2 gMFI in WT thymocytes. Data are representative of 2 independent experiments.



Figure 2.2 PD-1 and its ligands, PD-L1 and PD-L2, are expressed in the thymus

Figure 2.2: PD-1 and its ligands, PD-L1 and PD-L2, are expressed in the thymus. A) Thymi were harvested from 6-week-old WT mice (n = 3) and depleted of CD45+ thymocytes by panning to enrich for thymic epithelial cells. Staining for PD-L1 and PD-L2 in medullary thymic epithelial cells (mTEC) and cortical thymic epithelial cells (cTEC) and B) gMFI of PD-L1 and PD-L2 in mTEC and cTEC. Data representative of 3 independent experiments. C) Thymi were harvested from 3-week-old WT mice. Frequency of PD-1+ cells and D) gMFI of PD-1 from 2 combined experiments (n = 7). E) Frequency of PD-L1 and F) gMFI of PD-L1 across thymocyte development (n = 3). Data are representative of 3 independent experiments.

both cortical thymic epithelial cells (cTEC) and medullary thymic epithelial cells (mTEC), while PD-L2 was expressed only in a subset of mTEC (Fig. 2.2A, B). Next, we examined PD-1 expression across early thymocyte development (Fig 2.1B) and found that a subset of DN1 and DN4 highly expressed PD-1 (Fig. 2.1C, Fig. 2.2C, D). In post-positive selection thymocyte subsets, we observed natural killer T (NKT) cells were the highest expressed PD-1 (Fig. 2.1C, Fig 2.2C, D). Interestingly, we found that thymocytes also expressed PD-L1, with agonist selected cell populations such as regulatory T cells (Treg) and NKT cells (Fig. 2.2E, F) having some of the highest expression. Notably, thymocytes did not express PD-L2 (Fig. 2.1D, E). These data demonstrate that PD-1 and its ligands are expressed throughout thymocyte development and could play a role in regulating the development of T cells.

PD-1 restrains thymic Treg development

Given that PD-1 and its ligands are expressed in the thymus, PD-1 signaling could regulate thymocyte maturation. Indeed, previous studies have suggested that PD-1 inhibits β selection (225, 226), but PD-1's role in regulating other stages of thymocyte development has not been well characterized. To elucidate the role of PD-1 in thymocyte development, we examined the thymus of 3-week-old PD-1^{-/-} animals. We found that there were no differences in the early double negative (DN1 – 4) stages of thymocyte development (Fig. 2.3A – C) in PD-1 deficient animals. In contrast, PD-1^{-/-} animals had a significant increase in Tregs, along with CD25+ (CD25+ TregP) and FoxP3+ (FoxP3+ TregP) Treg progenitors. However, not all agonist selected T cell populations were expanded as NKT cell frequencies remained unchanged (Fig. 2.3D – F). To ensure that



Figure 2.3 PD-1 signaling restrains thymic Treg development

Figure 2.3: PD-1 signaling restrains thymic Treg development. Thymi were harvested from 3-week-old WT or PD-1^{-/-} mice (n = 6). **A)** Identification of double negative thymocyte populations and quantification of DN populations as **B)** % live and **C)** cell number. **D)** Identification of regulatory T cells and their progenitor populations using expression of CD25 and FoxP3 to delineate CD4 SP (CD25- FoxP3-), CD25+ TregP (CD25+ FoxP3-), FoxP3+ TregP (CD25- FoxP3+) and Treg (CD25+ FoxP3+) and quantification of thymocyte populations as **E)** % live and **F)** cell number. Data are combined from two experiments. **G)** Schematic demonstrating the generation of mixed bone marrow chimeras. Thymi were harvested six weeks after reconstitution (n = 5). The frequency of thymocyte populations is presented as % congenic marker (Thy). Data are representative of 2 independent experiments. **F)** Schematic demonstrating the generation of bone marrow chimeras. Thymi were harvested six weeks after reconstitution (n = 3). The frequency of thymocyte populations is presented as % congenic marker (Thy). Data are representative of 2 independent experiments. **F)** Schematic demonstrating the generation of bone marrow chimeras. Thymi were harvested six weeks after reconstitution (n = 3). The frequency of thymocyte populations is presented as % congenic marker (CD45). Data are representative of 3 independent experiments. Multiple unpaired T tests using the Holm-Šídák correction for multiple comparisons. * *P*<0.05, *** *P*<0.001



Figure 2.4 PD-1 signaling restrains Treg development in the thymus

Figure 2.4: PD-1 signaling restrains Treg development in the thymus. A) Flow plots depicting the gating of CD73- CD4+ thymocytes and **B)** frequency of Tregs and their progenitor populations (n = 3). Data are representative of 2 independent experiments. **C)** Frequency of thymocyte populations from 3-week-old WT or PD-L1^{-/-} mice (n = 6). Data are combined from 2 experiments. **D)** Mixed bone marrow chimeras were generated at a ratio of 50:50 (n = 5). Chimerism of WT:WT and WT:PD-1^{-/-}. Data are representative of 3 independent experiments. **E)** Flow plots of splenocytes from 3-week-old WT or PD-1^{-/-} mice (n = 3). **F)** Frequency and **G)** cell number of splenocyte populations. Data are representative of 3 independent experiments. **H)** Splenocytes from 3-week-old WT or PD-L1^{-/-} mice (n = 6). Data are combined from 2 experiments. Multiple unpaired T tests using the Holm-Šídák correction for multiple comparisons. * *P*<0.05, ** P<0.02, *** *P*<0.001

these Tregs were not recirculating, we examined CD73- cells and quantified Tregs and their progenitors. We found that the significant increase in Tregs remained when CD73- cells were examined (Fig. 2.4A, B).

We next explored whether PD-1 restrains Treg development in a cell-intrinsic manner. To answer this question, mixed bone marrow chimeras were generated at a ratio of 1:1 (WT:PD-1^{-/-} or WT:WT) (Fig. 2.4D). Consistent with our observations in PD-1^{-/-} mice, there was a significant increase in Tregs in the PD-1^{-/-} donor T cells compared to WT cells. Notably, we also observed an increase in Tregs in WT donor T cells in the WT:PD-1^{-/-} mixed bone marrow chimeras compared to controls (Fig. 2.3G).

To understand the contribution of PD-L1 in supporting the phenotype we observe, we examined PD-L1^{-/-} animals and also observed an increase in Tregs, but not NKT cells (Fig. 2.4C), further suggesting that PD-1 signaling is specifically regulating Treg development. Because some thymocyte populations expressed high levels of PD-L1, we speculated that PD-L1 on the stromal cells could be contributing to Treg development. Thus, we generated bone marrow chimeras of WT bone marrow into either WT or PD-L1^{-/-} mice. We observed an increase in Tregs specifically in the PD-L1^{-/-} animals (Fig. 2.3H), suggesting that PD-L1 on the stromal cells contributes to Treg development.

Given the increase in thymic Tregs in PD-1^{-/-} animals, we also evaluated peripheral tissues for frequency of Tregs. We found that there was an increase in Tregs in both PD-1 deficient (Fig. 2.4 E – G) and PD-L1 deficient (Fig. 2.4 H) animals.

PD-1 deficient thymocytes are more mature

Given the increase in Tregs in PD-1^{-/-} thymi, we postulated that perhaps in the absence of this co-inhibitory signal, thymocytes mature at an accelerated rate. To explore this, thymi from 5-week-old WT and PD-1^{-/-} animals were profiled with markers that can distinguish immature from mature thymocytes, HSA (also known as CD24) and Qa2 (232). Interestingly, there were fewer immature thymocytes (HSA^{hi}Qa2^{lo}) and more mature (HSA^{lo}Qa2^{hi}) CD4 SP and CD25+ TregP thymocytes in PD-1^{-/-} animals (Fig. 2.5A, B).

Because these thymocytes appear to be more mature, we hypothesized that the PD-1 deficient cells may be more proliferative leading to an increase in Tregs. Importantly, we saw no difference in cell proliferation as measured by Ki67 (Fig. 2.5C, Fig. 2.6A). We also evaluated proliferation by injecting 3-week-old WT and PD-1^{-/-} animals with 200 μ g BrdU intraperitoneally and harvested thymi 24 hours later. We saw no difference in the frequency of BrdU+ cells between WT and PD-1^{-/-} animals (Fig. 2.5D, Fig. 2.6B). Taken together, these data suggests that the increased abundance of Tregs is not due to a proliferative advantage.

An alternative hypothesis for the increase in Tregs is that negative selection of these cells is compromised in PD-1^{-/-} animals. We examined cell death through staining thymocytes from 3-week-old WT and PD-1^{-/-} animals for cleaved caspase-3. We observed no differences in cleaved caspase-3 staining in WT and PD-1^{-/-} animals (Fig. 2.5E, Fig.



Figure 2.5 PD-1 deficiency leads to an increase in thymocyte maturation with no difference in cell proliferation or cell death

Figure 2.5: PD-1 deficiency leads to an increase in thymocyte maturation with no difference in cell proliferation or cell death. Thymi were harvested from 5-week-old WT or PD-1^{-/-} mice (n = 3). A) Flow plots for the expression of HSA and Qa2. B) Quantification of immature cells ($^{HSA^{hi}Qa2^{hi}}$) and mature cells ($^{HSA^{hi}Qa2^{hi}}$). C) 3-week-old WT or PD-1^{-/-} mice (n = 3) were injected with 200 µg of BrdU I.P. Thymi were harvested 24 hours later and stained for proliferation markers and cleaved caspase-3 to mark dying cells. Quantification of Ki67+ cells (HSA). D) Quantification of BrdU+ cells (HS). E) Quantification of cleaved caspase 3+ cells (HSA). Data are representative of 3 independent experiments. Multiple unpaired T tests using the Holm-Šídák correction for multiple comparisons. * *P*<0.05



Figure 2.6 PD-1 deficiency does not alter cell proliferation or cell death

Figure 2.6: PD-1 deficiency does not alter cell proliferation or cell death. A) Histograms depicting Ki67 from 3-week-old WT or PD-1^{-/-} mice (n = 3) and Ki67 gMFI. **C)** 200 μ g of BrdU was injected i.p. into 3-week-old WT or PD-1^{-/-} mice (n = 3) and thymi were harvested 24 hours later. Histograms depicting BrdU and BrdU gMFI. **D)** Thymi from 3-week-old WT or PD-1^{-/-} mice (n = 3) were harvested and stained for cleaved caspase-3. Flow plots depicting staining viability dye and cleaved caspase 3. Data are representative of three independent experiments.

2.6C), suggesting that the increase in Tregs in PD-1 deficient thymocytes was not due to diminished cell death.

PD-1 deficiency alters TCR signal strength

Given that PD-1 can temper TCR signaling (128), we sought to determine whether PD-1 was restraining Treg development through modulation of TCR signaling. It has been demonstrated that Nur77 expression correlates with TCR signal strength such that higher levels of Nur77 indicate stronger signaling through the TCR (227). To assess Nur77 expression when PD-1 signaling is disrupted, we reconstituted WT or PD-L1 -/- mice with bone marrow from Nur77-GFP reporter animals. We evaluated thymi 6-8 weeks after reconstitution and noted a decrease in Nur77-GFP expression in FoxP3+ TregP and Treg in PD-L1^{-/-} mice (Fig. 2.7A, B) compared to WT. When we specifically looked at Nur77-GFP+ cells and examined the gMFI of the GFP+ cells, we found a significant decrease in overall Nur77GFP expression in CD4 SP, CD25+ TregP, FoxP3+ TregP, and Treg of the PD-L1^{-/-} compared to WT mice (Fig. 2.8A).

Because Nur77 expression was decreased when PD-1 signaling was disrupted, we hypothesized that thymocytes with lower affinity TCRs were being selected into the Treg lineage in the absence of PD-1 signaling. To test this hypothesis, we examined expression of CD5, which is known to correlate with TCR signal strength (233-235). We determined that overall CD5 expression was reduced on FoxP3+ TregP (Fig. 2.7C, D). Because changes in CD5 expression are often subtle, we gated the top 50% of CD5-expressing cells as CD5^{hi} and the bottom 50% as CD5^{lo} based upon the CD4 SP


Figure 2.7 PD-1 deficiency alters TCR signal strength

Figure 2.7: PD-1 deficiency alters TCR signal strength. A) Schematic of bone marrow chimera generation. Thymi were harvested after six weeks of reconstitution (n = 5). Histograms depicting Nur77-GFP expression and **B)** gMFI of Nur77-GFP. Data are representative of 2 independent experiments. **C)** Thymi were harvested from 3-week-old WT or PD-1^{-/-} mice (n = 6). Histograms depicting CD5 expression. CD4 SP thymocytes were gated so that the top 50% of cells were CD5^{hi} and the bottom 50% of cells were CD5^{lo} and then gates were applied to all populations of interest. Representative of three independent experiments. **D)** CD5 gMFI and **E)** frequency of CD5^{hi} and **F)** CD5^{lo} cells. Data are combined from 2 independent experiments. Multiple unpaired T tests using the Holm-Šídák correction for multiple comparisons. * *P*<0.05, ** *P*<0.01



Figure 2.8 PD-1 knockout alters measures of TCR signal strength

Figure 2.8: PD-1 knockout alters measures of TCR signal strength. A) Nur77-GFP gMFI in populations of interest from bone marrow chimeras at 6 weeks post-reconstitution (n = 5). **B)** CD5 gMFI in splenocytes from 3-week-old WT and PD-1^{-/-} (n = 3). Multiple unpaired T tests using the Holm-Šídák correction for multiple comparisons. * P<0.05, ** P<0.01

population and applied these gates to all populations of interest (Fig. 2.7C). Using this gating strategy, we found that there was a decrease in the CD5^{hi} Treg population (Fig. 2.7E) with a concomitant increase in the CD5^{lo} Treg population (Fig. 2.7F). CD5 levels are thought to be set in the thymus and then persist in the periphery, so we examined CD5 expression in splenocytes and found a decrease in Treg CD5 gMFI (Fig. 2.8B). These data suggested that PD-1 may limit Treg development by regulating T cell receptor signal strength.

Single-cell RNA sequencing confirms a decrease in TCR signal strength and an increase in maturity markers in PD-1^{-/-} thymocytes

To understand how PD-1 is regulating Treg development, we sorted CD4+CD25thymocytes which will contain conventionally selected CD4s (termed CD4) and CD4+CD25+ which will contain Tregs and the CD25+ TregP (termed Treg+P) from 3week-old WT and PD-1^{-/-} thymi (Fig. 2.9A). Because there are relatively limited numbers of Tregs and their progenitors in the thymus, we performed single-cell RNA sequencing (scRNAseq) using the 10X Genomics platform. We captured 28,302 cells total and 24,655 cells passed quality control and were taken on for further analysis. Fourteen unique clusters were identified (Fig. 2.10A – C, Fig. 2.9B) with one large cluster comprised mostly of TregP and a second comprised of CD4 and Treg (Fig. 2.9C). To begin understanding differences between cells sorted from WT or from PD-1^{-/-} animals, we performed a pseudo-bulk analysis comparing WT to PD-1^{-/-} cells followed by gene set enrichment analysis (GSEA). This analysis suggested that TCR signaling was significantly



Figure 2.9 Single-cell RNAseq of CD4+ SP and CD25+CD4+ Treg+P

Figure 2.9: Single-cell RNAseq of CD4+ SP and CD25+CD4+ Treg+P. Thymi from 3-week-old WT or PD-1^{-/-} animals were brought to single-cell suspension and CD8a+ cells were depleted prior to submission of samples for FACS. **A)** Gating scheme for FACS for samples submitted for scRNAseq. **B)** Clustree to demonstrate finalized clustering scheme. **C)** Stacked bar graphs showing the sample origin and genotype origin of each cluster. **D)** Cd5 gene expression from scRNAseq of WT and PD-1^{-/-} CD4+CD25- (CD4) and CD4+CD25+ (TregP) ($P = 8.691x10^{-96}$). **E)** GSEA of cluster 0 (Semi-mature PD-1^{-/-} TregP) versus cluster 1 (Semi-mature WT TregP).



Figure 2.10 PD-1 deficient cells are more mature despite lower TCR signaling

Figure 2.10: PD-1 deficient cells are more mature despite lower TCR signaling. Thymi were harvested from 3-week-old WT or PD-1^{-/-} mice (n = 3) and pooled for FACS. CD4+CD25- (CD4) and CD4+CD25+ (Treg+P) populations were sorted and scRNAseq was performed using the 10X Genomics platform. A) Uniform manifold approximation and projection (UMAP) of all cells that passed quality control (24,655 cells). B) Heatmap showing scaled expression of top markers ranked by fold change in each cluster. C) Heatmap showing top markers used to call clusters. D) Activated and suppressed hallmark pathways in PD-1^{-/-} compared to WT in pseudo-bulk analysis. E) Volcano plot of differentially expressed genes in cluster 0 (Semi-mature PD-1^{-/-} TregP) versus cluster 1 (Semi-mature WT TregP).

downregulated in PD-1^{-/-} cells compared to WT cells, while MYC targets and E2F targets were significantly upregulated in PD-1^{-/-} cells compared to WT cells (Fig. 2.10D). Indeed, we found that *Cd5* gene expression was down in PD-1^{-/-} cells from our scRNAseq analysis (Fig. 2.9D, P = 8.691×10^{-96}), corroborating the findings of our protein analysis.

Upon further analysis of our scRNAseq data, we noted that cluster 0 and cluster 1 were the only clusters to separate primarily based upon the mouse genotype, representing TregP cells from PD-1^{-/-} and WT respectively (Fig. 2.10B, Fig. 9C). By performing differential gene expression analysis, we identified Thy1 as one of the most differentially expressed genes (DEGs) between PD-1^{-/-} and WT TregP cells (Fig. 2.10E). PD-1^{-/-} cells were congenically marked with Thy1.1 and lack the WT Thy1.2 expression, reiterating the strong separation of PD-1^{-/-} and WT cells between clusters 0 and 1 respectively. In addition, genes downstream of TCR/CD28 signaling (Lat and Lck) as well as heat shock genes (Hspa8, Hsp90aa1, Dnaja1) were significantly downregulated in PD-1-/thymocytes. Interestingly, a recent study has demonstrated that signaling through LAT specifically regulates T cell development through its regulation of negative selection and promotion of Treg development (236). Genes with greater expression in PD-1-/thymocytes included those associated with interferon signaling (Ifi27, Isg15) and histocompatibility genes (H2-Q7, H2-Q4, H2-K1, H2-D1). Importantly, H2-Q7 encodes the protein Qa2, which we identified was upregulated in PD-1 deficient thymocytes as these thymocytes were more mature (Fig. 2.5A, B). We also performed GSEA on the DEGs identified and found that interferon responses were activated while TNF signaling was suppressed in PD-1^{-/-} cells (Fig. 2.9D).

PD-1^{-/-} thymocytes have subtle increases in CD28 expression

PD-1 is also known to directly inhibit CD28 signaling, which is known to be critical for Treg development (127, 237). Therefore, we determined if there were any changes in CD28 expression in PD-1 deficient cells and found that there was a subtle increase in CD28 expression in FoxP3+ TregP and Treg in PD-1^{-/-} animals (Fig. 2.11A, B). We also examined CD28 expression in PD-L1^{-/-} animals and saw a subtle increase in CD4 SP, CD25+ TregP, FoxP3+ TregP, and Tregs (Fig. 2.12A, B).

PD-1 deficient T cells produce more IL-2

It has been reported that signaling through CD28 induces IL-2 production (238, 239). In light of the observation that WT thymocytes in the presence of PD-1 deficient thymocytes have an increased frequency of Tregs (Fig. 2.3G) and that IL-2 is a Treg niche limiting cytokine in the thymus (240-243), we speculated that perhaps PD-1 was regulating thymic IL-2 levels. We therefore examined IL-2 production in bulk thymocytes stimulated with PMA and ionomycin for 8 hours and observed about a two-fold increase in IL-2+ PD-1^{-/-} thymocytes (Fig. 2.11C, D). Similar results were obtained when bulk thymocytes were stimulated with anti-CD3/CD28 (Fig. 2.12C). It has previously been reported that other CD4 SP thymocytes produce the majority of IL-2 in the thymus (244). To determine the dominant source of IL-2 in PD-1^{-/-} thymocytes, we examined all IL-2+ cells for CD4 or CD8 expression. Surprisingly, we found that the increase in IL-2+ production was driven largely by CD8+ cells in PD-1^{-/-} animals (Fig. 2.11E). This observation is intriguing given that CD8 SP thymocytes express about twice as much PD-1 compared to CD4 SP (Fig. 2.2D). To confirm that the PD-1 deficient cells were producing more IL-2, we harvested



Figure 2.11 PD-1 deficient cells produce more IL-2 despite no change in response to CD28 signaling

Figure 2.11. PD-1 deficient cells produce more IL-2 despite no change in response to CD28 signaling. A) Thymi were harvested from 3-week-old WT or PD-1^{-/-} mice (n = 3). Histograms depicting CD28 expression and **B**) quantification of CD28 gMFI. Data are representative of 2 independent experiments. **C**) Bulk thymocytes were harvested from 3-week-old WT or PD-1^{-/-} mice (n = 3) and stimulated with PMA/I for 8 hours. Flow plots depicting gating of IL-2+ cells in unstimulated and stimulated cells from WT or PD-1^{-/-} animals. **D**) Frequency of IL-2+ cells (% of CD3+). **E**) Frequency of CD4+ or CD8+ cells that are IL-2+. **F**) Quantification of the amount of IL-2 in the cell supernatants of the cultures by ELISA. Data are representative of 3 independent experiments. Unpaired Student T test or multiple unpaired T tests using the Holm-Šídák correction for multiple comparisons. * *P*<0.05, ** *P*<0.01, *** P<0.001



Figure 2.12 Markers downstream of CD28 and IL-2 signaling are unchanged in PD-1 deficient thymocytes

Figure 2.12: Markers downstream of CD28 and IL-2 signaling are unchanged in PD-1 deficient thymocytes. A) Thymi were harvested from 10-week-old WT or PD-L1^{-/-} mice (n = 4). Histograms depicting CD28 expression and B) quantification of CD28 gMFI. Data are representative of 3 independent experiments. C) Bulk thymocytes were harvested from 3-week-old WT or PD-1^{-/-} mice (n = 3) and stimulated with anti-CD3/CD28 for 8 hours. Frequency of IL-2+ cells (% of CD3+). Data are representative of 3 independent experiments. D) Bulk thymocytes from 3-week-old WT or PD-1^{-/-} mice (n = 3) were stimulated with increasing concentrations of IL-2 (0 ng/mL, 0.05 ng/mL, 0.25 ng/mL, and 1 ng/mL). Histograms depicting pSTAT5 and the E) frequency of pSTAT5+ cells and pSTAT5 gMFI. Data representative of 3 independent experiments. Unpaired Student T test or multiple unpaired T tests using the Holm-Šídák correction for multiple comparisons. * P<0.05.

the cell supernatants and measured IL-2 concentration by ELISA and found that there was significantly more IL-2 present in the supernatants of PD-1^{-/-} cell cultures (Fig. 2.11F).

The increase in IL-2 could drive an increase in Treg selection. Thus, we sought to determine if PD-1^{-/-} thymocytes were more sensitive to IL-2 signaling. We measured STAT5 phosphorylation in WT and PD-1 deficient thymocytes stimulated with increasing concentrations of IL-2. We found no difference in the frequency of pSTAT5+ cells or pSTAT5 gMFI in WT compared to PD-1^{-/-} thymocytes (Fig. 2.12D, E), suggesting that there is no difference in sensitivity to IL-2 in PD-1 deficient animals, rather, there is a global increase in the availability of this cytokine in the thymus.

Discussion

The emergence of PD-1 targeted therapies as standard of care treatment for many cancer patients has changed the clinical landscape of oncology. Over the past ten years, thousands of studies have sought to understand the mechanisms of anti-PD-1 response and resistance. However, very few studies have explored the importance of PD-1 during T cell development and differentiation. We propose that by studying a developmental role of PD-1 in the thymus, we might understand the biology of PD-1 blockade in the periphery. Herein, we demonstrate that PD-1 is expressed early on the cell surface of developing thymocytes at the double negative (DN) stage. These data agree with previous reports that describe PD-1 expression in DN thymocytes (193, 225). We further elucidate the expression of PD-L1 and PD-L2, finding that PD-L1 is expressed in cTEC and mTEC while PD-L2 expression is restricted to mTEC. Using immunohistochemistry, others have

reported PD-L1 expression distributed throughout the thymus while PD-L2 expression is restricted to the medulla in agreement with our findings (202, 203). In our study, we did not examine other thymic antigen presenting cells, such as dendritic cells, which have been reported to express PD-L1 and PD-L2 (203, 204). Interestingly, PD-L1 is known to be expressed by DN and CD8 SP thymocytes, while PD-L2 is not expressed on thymocytes at all (201). Our data expand these findings to demonstrate that some of the highest expressers of PD-L1 in the thymus are agonist selected thymocyte populations, including CD25+ TregP, FoxP3+ TregP, Treg, and NKT cells. This led us to ask how PD-1 signaling might impact thymocyte development, especially of agonist selected cell populations.

Several reports have shown that PD-1 regulates peripheral induction of Tregs through its interaction with PD-L1 via the Akt-mTOR pathway (213, 245, 246); however, the role of PD-1 in regulating Treg development in the thymus has not been well-studied. There is some evidence that PD-1 limits Treg development: a previous report by Ellestad and colleagues found PD-1^{-/-} hematopoietic stem cells transplanted into Rag2 knockout mice were more likely to become Tregs compared to wildtype cells (211). Likewise, Chen and colleagues found an increase in the thymic development of Tregs using both PD-1^{-/-} animals as well as mixed bone marrow chimeras (213). Interestingly, the authors of both studies determined that PD-1 is not necessary for promoting Treg selection in the thymus but did not follow up on the mechanism by which PD-1 restrains thymic Treg development. Interestingly, our scRNAseq data demonstrate that PD-1^{-/-} and WT Tregs clustered together, indicating that these populations are similar. Additionally, we observed that WT

cells in the presence of PD-1 deficient thymocytes were more likely to become Tregs. These data highlight that the impact we observe in PD-1 deficient cells is not cell-intrinsic, but rather a change in the microenvironment. Here, we demonstrate that PD-1 limits the production of IL-2 within the thymus, thereby restraining the development of Tregs. Despite many indications that IL-2 is critical for Treg development (240-243), at least one recent study indicates that IL-2 is not the obligate cytokine leading to FoxP3 upregulation (247). This study concludes that FoxP3 upregulation requires disruption of agonist signaling by TGF- β under normal physiological conditions but in conditions with excessive *in vivo* IL-2, FoxP3 is upregulated in response to IL-2 signaling. In our model of PD-1 deficient animals, excessive IL-2 may be the driving factor for increased Treg development. One limitation of this study is that PD-1 is absent at all stages of T cell development. More nuanced studies limiting PD-1 deficiency to Treg progenitor populations could further elucidate the mechanism by which PD-1 is restraining Treg development.

Interestingly, we observed that the dominant increase in IL-2 production was from CD8+ thymocytes rather than CD4+ thymocytes. This contrasts with reports that have suggested that CD4+ thymocytes, specifically CD25+ TregP, are the main source of IL-2 in the thymus (243, 244, 248). Other studies have reported that PD-1 limits IL-2 in peripheral CD8+ T cells (249, 250); however, the exact mechanism remains unclear. One attractive hypothesis is that PD-1's inhibition of CD28 signaling leads to a decrease in IL-2 since CD28 signaling is known to facilitate IL-2 production (238, 239). In our study, we see a subtle increase in CD28 present on the cell surface of PD-1^{-/-} Tregs and their

FoxP3+ progenitors, as well as in PD-L1^{-/-} Tregs and both progenitor populations. This increase in CD28 expression could translate into the increase in IL-2 production observed. Future studies should seek to elucidate the mechanism by which PD-1 limits IL-2 production in T cells.

We observed a decrease in markers of TCR signal strength, specifically CD5 (233-235) and Nur77 (227), when PD-1 signaling was disrupted in thymocytes, which was corroborated by our sequencing data. These data suggest that the repertoire of Tregs may be different in PD-1^{-/-} animals. One hypothesis that aligns with our findings is that less self-reactive clones are being selected into the Treg repertoire in the absence of PD-1. It would be interesting to explore this hypothesis using PD-1^{-/-} animals on a fixed TCR β chain background that allow for deep sequencing of the TCR α chains to examine the repertoire.

Most studies of the biology of PD-1 have focused on the role of this pathway in restraining peripheral effector T cell function. Blockade of this inhibitory protein is hypothesized to drive an increase in effector T cells (Teff), shifting the Teff:Treg ratio to enhance the immune response in tumor and infection models. However, the current findings suggest that blockade of this pathway might yield an increase in thymic Treg populations, which would be undesirable in the context of tumors or infections. By using therapies that systemically target PD-1, we may unknowingly alter the frequency, repertoire, and function of Tregs selected for in the thymus. These alterations could impact response to therapy or the development of adverse events in patients.

Chapter 3 : Summary and Future Directions

Summary

Chapter 2 describes a role for PD-1 in restraining Treg development in the thymus. We demonstrate that PD-1 and its ligands, PD-L1 and PD-L2, are expressed during thymocyte development. Using PD-1 deficient animals, we find that PD-1 signaling specifically limits the development of Treg, but not other agonist selected cells. Although we initially hypothesized that PD-1's inhibition of TCR signaling reduced Treg development, we found that there was a decrease in metrics associated with TCR signal strength in PD-1^{-/-} thymocytes. Instead, we find that PD-1^{-/-} thymocytes produce more IL-2, which could drive the increase in Treg selection observed in PD-1 deficient animals. Together, these data suggest that blockade of PD-1 might increase the production of thymically-derived Tregs which could contribute to an immunosuppressive TME.

Open questions and future directions

Our data are consistent with the selection of less self-reactive clones into the Treg repertoire; however, we were unable to examine the actual TCR repertoire in our studies due to low cell counts that resulted in under sampling of the TCR repertoire. I hypothesize that there should be increased overlap in the TCR repertoire of conventional CD4+ T cells and Tregs in PD-1 deficient animals. To explore this hypothesis, I could breed PD-1^{-/-} mice with mice that have a fixed TCR β chain. Fixing the TCR β chain would allow me to sequence the TCR α chains to determine TCR diversity and clonality. I would take thymi from three-week-old WT TCR β -fixed mice and PD-1^{-/-} TCR β -fixed mice and sort

conventional CD4+ T cells and Tregs, which would be submitted for TCRα chain sequencing. Since we have evidence that suggests that less self-reactive clones may be selected into the Treg lineage in the absence of PD-1, I would expect that there would be more shared clones between the conventional CD4+ T cells and Tregs in PD-1^{-/-}mice, which could also increase the TCR diversity of the Tregs in PD-1^{-/-} mice. A greater breadth of Treg specificity could include tumor-associated antigens, which might result in preferential recruitment of Tregs into the tumor where they may exert their immunosuppressive functions.

We have observed an increase in IL-2 production by thymocytes of PD-1 deficient mice; however, whether this increase in IL-2 is causing the increase in thymically-derived Tregs remains unclear. I hypothesize that the increase in IL-2 would result in the corresponding increase in Tregs observed in PD-1^{-/-} animals. To explore this hypothesis, I could inject IL-2 blocking antibody or a control antibody intrathymically in WT or PD-1^{-/-} animals. Then, thymi are harvested and stained for flow cytometry to assess Treg induction. I would expect that blocking IL-2 would reduce Treg development in both WT and PD-1^{-/-} mice since IL-2 is known to be critical for Treg development (240-243); however, blockade in PD-1^{-/-} mice would return Treg development back to WT baseline. These data would establish a causal link between IL-2 production and Treg development in my model system.

A recent publication has suggested that TGF β is necessary for FoxP3 induction and that IL-2 only drives FoxP3 expression when it is present at supraphysiologic levels(247). In

my model system, I hypothesize that IL-2 is present at supraphysiologic levels and, therefore, drives Treg induction independent of TGF β . To assess this hypothesis, I could cross PD-1^{-/-} mice to TGF β R1°^{KO} mice where TGF β R1 knockout is driven by the E8_{III}-Cre to knockout TGF β R1 in all pre-selection DP thymocytes. Then I could examine thymi of three-week-old mice by flow cytometry to determine the impact on all stages of Treg development. If Treg development is still higher in PD-1^{-/-}; TGF β R1°^{KO} mice compared to PD-1^{WT}; TGF β R1°^{CKO} mice, then this is evidence that Treg development in this model is not primarily driven by TGF β and may be driven by IL-2 instead. To further assess whether there are supraphysiologic levels of IL-2 in PD-1 deficient thymi, I could perform qPCR for IL-2 mRNA in thymocytes and I could perform an ELISA for IL-2 presence per gram of whole thymus. If there are elevated levels of IL-2 in PD-1^{-/-} thymi, as I expect, this is additional evidence that IL-2 may be driving Treg generation in this model.

Whether PD-1 signaling alters the function of Tregs is still debated. Some studies have found that PD-1^{-/-} Tregs are less proficient suppressors (245, 251), while other studies have found that PD-1 is not involved in regulating the suppressive capacity of Tregs in both *in vitro* and *in vivo* model systems (211, 213); however, at least one study did demonstrate that PD-1 deficient Tregs were more suppressive via PD-1's modification of the PI3K-Akt pathway (252). These studies were all performed on peripheral Tregs or induced Tregs, not thymically derived Tregs, so whether the Tregs produced in the thymus of PD-1 deficient animals are functionally distinct remains unclear. I hypothesize that thymic Tregs from PD-1^{-/-} mice would be better suppressors compared to their WT counterparts. To determine if this is the case, I could sort thymic Tregs from either WT or

PD-1^{-/-} mice and perform an *in vitro* suppression assay. To assess *in vivo* capacity for suppression, I could perform transfer studies of thymic Tregs sorted from congenically marked PD-1^{-/-} or WT mice which are injected into host mice one day before experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis (EAE) disease induction. Then mice are monitored daily starting at 8 days post induction for clinical disease score. At endpoint, the brain and spinal cord could be also assessed for infiltration of lymphocytes. Because EAE is mediated by CD4+ Th1 and Th17 cells, this model assesses the capacity of Tregs to control these populations specifically. I would expect that PD-1 deficient Tregs would be more suppressive, which would be indicated by less CD4+ T cell proliferation in the *in vitro* suppression assay and by a lower disease score with less lymphocyte infiltration into the central nervous system in the *in vivo* suppression assay. This would indicate that PD-1 deficient Tregs are more suppressive and could therefore contribute to an immunosuppressive TME in the context of a tumor.

Our lab has demonstrated that RTE generated because of ADT-induced thymic regeneration travel to prostate tumors where they get activated and produce effector cytokines, thereby highlighting their ability to contribute to the tumor immune microenvironment (Appendix A). Whether PD-1 blockade in the context of ADT-induced thymic regeneration would lead to greater Treg generation in the thymus remains unanswered. I hypothesize that PD-1 blockade in the context of ADT-induced thymic regeneration would result in more Tregs in the thymus and in the RTE exported from the thymus. To assess this hypothesis, I could take TCRδ-CRE^{ERT2};Rosa26-tdTomato mice and perform either a sham surgery or bilateral orchiectomy to induce thymic regeneration.

Then I would treat the animals with anti-PD-1 or a control antibody for three treatments, each three days apart, starting on day 3 post-orchiectomy. One day after the last treatment, I would harvest the thymi and the spleen to stain for flow cytometric analysis of Treg generation. If PD-1 blockade does induce greater Treg generation during thymic regeneration, I would expect there to be higher numbers of Tregs in the thymus of animals that received anti-PD-1 in addition to orchiectomy and I would expect there to be more Tregs exported into the periphery as tdTomato+ cells. This would indicate that PD-1 blockade does induce greater Treg production in the thymus while the thymus is regenerating in response to ADT. The next step would be to test this in a tumor model to see if more tdTomato+ Tregs end up trafficking to the tumor and to sort tumor infiltrating Tregs for use in *in vitro* suppression assays to determine how they might contribute to an immunosuppressive TME. These data would help us understand whether prostate cancer patients undergoing ADT-induced thymic regeneration might produce more Tregs that contribute to an immunosuppressive TME as a mechanism of therapeutic resistance.

Broader Implications

In prostate cancer patients who are receiving ADT, thymic regeneration will lead to increased thymic output and some of these newly generated T cells will travel to the tumor where they may participate in the anti-tumor immune response (Appendix A). If anti-PD-1 is applied in this context, the findings of this dissertation work suggest that there will be an increased generation of thymically-derived Tregs that might travel to the tumor to create an immunosuppressive microenvironment. This may be one of the reasons that this therapy has largely failed for most prostate cancer patients. The field should focus on

determining if anti-PD-1 therapy in prostate cancer patients receiving ADT does increase Tregs in the tumor microenvironment. If so, the functionality of these Tregs must be assessed. If less self-reactive clones are being selected into the Treg lineage, these Tregs might not be receiving the necessary baseline level of stimulation needed for their optimal survival and function. If this is the case, Tregs resulting from combination ADT and PD-1 blockade may be numerous, but less effective suppressors. Although it may be attractive to apply Treg-targeted therapies, immune related adverse events may limit the tolerability of such combinations. The field should focus on determining the best dosing schedule for patients to restrain the effect of immunosuppressive Tregs while limiting unwanted side-effects: perhaps Treg-targeted therapies would be best used early when combined with anti-PD-1 to reduce the burst of newly generated Tregs but may not be necessary for the whole course of anti-PD-1 treatment. This could address the issue of increased thymically-derived Tregs resulting from anti-PD-1 therapy while hopefully reducing immune related adverse events in these patients.

The findings of this dissertation can be applied outside of the context of prostate cancer and beyond T cell development in the thymus. The data herein imply that PD-1 regulates IL-2 production especially in CD8+ T cells, which has been previously reported in the periphery (249, 250); however, how PD-1 limits CD8+ IL-2 production remains unknown. It is attractive to speculate that blockade of PD-1 signaling leads to an increase in CD28 costimulation, which drives more IL-2 production, but this mechanism needs to be elucidated. Indeed, one potential mechanism for anti-PD-1's efficacy in many patients may be through an increase in IL-2 in the tumor microenvironment. Notably, IL-2 was one of the first immunotherapies developed that demonstrated anti-tumor effects, some these responses being very durable (253-256). Based upon the durability of responses in single and multi-institutional studies in metastatic renal cancer, the U.S. Food and Drug Administration approved high-dose IL-2 in 1992, becoming the first immunotherapy approved for the treatment of cancer patients. However, IL-2 is also important for Treq cell development and homeostasis in the periphery (241). As stated, this dissertation has highlighted the importance of PD-1 in limiting the development of thymically-derived Tregs. Therefore, anti-PD-1 could enhance Treg production, leading to an increase in Tregs available to traffic to the tumor. If PD-1 were then to promote further IL-2 release in Treg-enriched tumors, the immunosuppressive tumor microenvironment could become dominant and may be a mechanism of resistance in some patients. If this is the case, it is rationale for combination therapies that reduce Treg function in the TME, such as blockade of CTLA-4, in combination with therapies that increase T cell function in the TME, such as anti-PD-1 therapy. This combination is already being applied in many clinical trials, but the work herein provides a potential mechanism of action to explore through IL-2 signaling. There may be ways to further exploit this mechanism for maximum anti-tumor efficacy while minimizing undesirable effects of the immunosuppressive cells such as Tregs in the tumor microenvironment and reducing immune related adverse events with combination therapies.

Chapter 4 Appendix A: Restored thymic output after androgen blockade participates in antitumor immunity

Adapted from published manuscript:

Polesso, F., *Caruso B., Hammond S. A., & Moran A.E.* Restored thymic output after androgen blockade participates in antitumor immunity. *Journal of Immunology* (2022). https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.2200696

Contributions

A.E.M. conceived the study and designed all the experiments with F.P. F.P. performed all the experiments and analyzed the data. F.P., B.C., S.A.H., and A.E.M. interpreted the data and wrote the manuscript.

Abstract

The thymus is a hormone sensitive organ, which involutes with age in response to production of sex steroids. Thymic involution leads to a decrease in the generation of recent thymic emigrants (RTE), resulting in a reduced response to immune challenges such as cancer. Interestingly, the standard of care for prostate cancer patients is androgen deprivation therapy, which leads to thymic regeneration and an increase in thymic output. It remains unknown whether these newly produced T cells can contribute to the antitumor immune response. The present study defines the kinetics of thymic regeneration in response to ADT in mice, determining that thymic epithelial cell (TEC) proliferation is critical for the increase in RTE output. Using a novel mouse model to track RTE *in vivo*, we demonstrate that these newly generated RTE can traffic to tumors where

they become activated and produce effector cytokines at levels like more mature T cells. Collectively, these data suggest that RTE produced from ADT-induced thymic regeneration could be harnessed for the antitumor immune response.

Introduction

The thymus is critical in establishing and maintaining a diverse peripheral T cell pool, which is essential for mounting an effective immune response against a variety of pathogens. However, the thymus degenerates with age in part due to an increase in circulating sex steroids that begins in puberty (31). Thymic decline results in a decrease in thymic cellularity and a reduction in the export of naïve CD4+ and CD8+ T cells, called recent thymic emigrants (RTE) (26). Decreased production of RTE causes expansion of existing memory T cells (38, 39, 257), and decreases the diversity of the TCR repertoire (37, 39), which is thought to contribute to age-related reductions in the response to vaccines, infections, and cancer (258). Further, this decline in TCR repertoire diversity may make it more difficult for patients to respond to immunotherapies, such as checkpoint blockade (259).

The effect of sex steroids on the thymus can be reversed through androgen deprivation therapy (ADT), which can be achieved with bilateral orchiectomy or gonadotropin-releasing hormone (GnRH) agonists or antagonists (31, 60, 61). Interestingly, the standard of care for prostate cancer patients is ADT, which results in thymic regeneration and an increase in thymic output (60, 61). Though increased thymic output following ADT might be predicted to improve immunity, some evidence suggests that RTE require further

maturation in the peripheral secondary lymphoid organs to be fully functional (69, 72). Therefore, it is unclear whether RTE produced in the context of ADT can contribute to antitumor responses.

In the present study, we define the kinetics of thymic regeneration after ADT in male mice and highlight the importance of thymic epithelial cell proliferation as a driver of thymic regeneration. Using a novel mouse model to track RTE *in vivo*, we demonstrate that RTE produced because of ADT can traffic to tumors. Importantly, the RTE found in tumors were functional, expressed activation markers and produced similar levels of cytokines as non-RTE, suggesting that further maturation is not required in this context. Together, this evidence suggests that RTE produced because of ADT can be harnessed for antitumor responses.

Materials and Methods

Animals and tumor models

C57BL/6 (stock #000664), RIP-mOVA (stock #005431), OTI (stock #003831), C57BL/6;CD90.1 (also known as Thy1.1, stock #000406), C57BL/6;CD45.1 (also known as B6.SJL, stock #002014), Rag2-GFP (stock #005688), TCRδ-CRE^{ERT2} (stock #031679) and Rosa26-tdTomato (stock #007914) were purchased from the Jackson Laboratory. All animals were maintained under specific pathogen-free conditions in the Oregon Health & Science University (Portland, OR) animal facility. Sexually mature 12-week-old males were used in all the experiments described. Murine *Pten*^{-/-};*p53*^{-/-};*Smad4*^{-/-} (PPSM) castration resistant prostate tumor model (gift of Ronald DePinho) and TrampC1-OVA (gift of Michael Gough) were propagated *in vitro* using complete

media, RPMI 1640 (Lonza) containing 0.292 ng/ml glutamine, 100 U/ml streptomycin/penicillin, 0.1 mM non-essential amino acids, 1 mM sodium pyruvate, and 10mM HEPES (Sigma-Aldrich). All cell lines were tested and confirmed to be Mycoplasma and endotoxin-free using the MycoAlert Detection kit (Lonza) and the Endosafe-PTS system (Charles River Laboratories). All culture media reagents were purchased from Hyclone Laboratories unless noted otherwise. All animal experiments were approved by the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee of OHSU.

Orchiectomy surgeries and androgen deprivation therapy treatments

Orchiectomy surgeries were performed as previously described (260). Briefly, male mice were anesthetized with isoflurane, and a small midline ventral skin and muscle incision made. Testes were pulled out through the incision, and the spermatic cords were sectioned and cauterized, and testes removed along with surrounding fatty tissue. The muscle layer and skin were closed with absorbable suture. For antigen deprivation therapy, mice were treated with 0.5 µg of degarelix (Medchem Express) by S.C. injection once every 14 days. Enzalutamide (Medchem Express) was administered daily for 2 weeks in the feed at 50 mg/kg in Purina chow 5053, Research Diet Inc. (~ 0.25 mg/mouse/day). Abiraterone (Medchem Express) was administered by oral gavage at 0.5 mmol/kg/d in vehicle (5% benzyl alcohol, 95% safflower oil), daily for 2 weeks.

Tumor challenge and adoptive transfers

 1×10^{6} PPSM tumor cells were injected on the hind flanks of C57BL/6, B6;SJL, and 1×10^{6} TrampC1-OVA were injected on the hind flanks of RipmOVA male mice (3-5 per group). On day 10 for PPSM or day 17 for TrampC1-OVA tumor bearing animals, 1×10^{5} flow

cytometry sorted Rag2-GFP+ (RTE), Rag2-GFP– (non-RTE), OTI;Thy1.1;Rag2-GFP+ (OTI RTE) or OTI;Thy1.1;Rag2-GFP– (OTI non-RTE), were adoptively transferred by i.v. injection in the tumor bearing animals. Tumor draining lymph nodes (dLN) and tumors were harvested 5 days post adoptive transfer. For RTE time-stamping experiments, 1x10⁶ PPSM tumor cells were injected in the hind flanks of TCRg-CRE^{ERT2}-R26-tdTomato animals. 7 days post tumor implantation, half of the animals were orchiectomized. 2 days post orchiectomy, all animals were treated with 2mg Tamoxifen by oral gavage daily for 14 days. Tumor dLN (inguinal) and tumors were harvested 21 days post orchiectomy.

TEC, thymocytes, and lymphocyte isolation

TEC were isolated and enriched as previously described (228) . For thymocyte isolation, thymi were harvested and processed to obtain single-cell suspensions using frosted ends of microscope slides. Cells were rinsed with PBS containing 1% FBS and 4 mM EDTA. Tumor infiltrating lymphocytes (TIL) were harvested by dissection of tumor tissue into small fragments in a 50-cc conical tube followed by digestion at room temperature in a bacterial shaker at 180 rpm for 30 min in 1 mg/ml collagenase type IV (Worthington Biochemicals), 100 μ g/ml hyaluronidase (Sigma-Aldrich) and 20 mg/ml DNAse (Roche) in PBS. Cells were then further disrupted with a 1-cc syringe plunger through a 70- μ m nylon cell strainer (BD Biosciences) and filtered to obtain a single cell suspension. Tumor dLN (inguinal) were harvested and processed to obtain single-cell suspensions using frosted ends of microscope slides. Cells were rinsed with PBS containing 1% FBS and 4 mM EDTA.

Flow cytometry and cell sorting

For flow cytometry analysis, cells were incubated for 20 min on ice with e506 fixable viability dye and the following antibodies: TCR β (H57-597), CD4 (RM4-5), CD8 (53-6.7), TCR $\gamma\delta$ (eBioGL3), NK1.1 (PK136), CD44 (IM7), CD69 (H1.2F3), Epcam (G8.8), CD45 (30-F11), PD1 (J43), CD45.2 (104), CD45.1 (A20) and Thy1.1 (HIS51). Intracellular proteins FoxP3 (FJK-16s), Ki67 (SoIA15), IFN γ (XMG1.2) and TNF α (MP6-CT22) were detected using the FoxP3 Transcription Factor Concentrate and Diluent from eBioscience. All antibodies and viability dyes were purchased from eBioscience, Biolegend, or BD Biosciences. Data were collected with a Fortessa flow cytometer (BD Biosciences) and analyzed using Flowjo software (Tree Star). Unless noted otherwise in the figure legend, cells were gated through live/TCR β + gates for analysis. T cell sorts were performed on an Aria (BD Biosciences) with an 85-micron nozzle.

In vitro activation and intracellular cytokine staining

Splenocytes and bulk TIL were plated at 1×10^6 cells/well in 96-well plates and stimulated for 5h with PMA (80 nM) and ionomycin (1.3 μ M) or 1nM SIINFEKL peptide for OTI restimulation, in the presence of brefeldin A (BFA). Cells were then stained for surface markers, fixed and permeabilized using either the BD Cytofix/CytoPerm or eBioscience Foxp3 kit, and stained for intracellular cytokines.

Statistical analysis

Statistical analysis was performed using unpaired two-tailed Student t test (for comparison between two groups) or One-way ANOVA with Tukey multiple comparison

(for comparison between multiple groups) using GraphPad Prism 8 (GraphPad Software). Error bars represent SEM. Statistical tests and p values are specified for each panel in the respective figure legends, and p values < 0.05 were considered significant. Biological replicates (individual animals) for each experiment are indicated in the figure legends.

Study approval

All animal experiments were approved by the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee of Earle A. Chiles Research Institute at Portland Providence Cancer Center or the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee of OHSU.

Results

ADT promotes thymic regeneration through proliferation of TEC but not

thymocytes

It is well established that ADT leads to regeneration of the thymus in mice and humans (31, 60-62), but the kinetics of this regeneration process have not been explored in detail. Sexually mature (12-week-old) male mice were orchiectomized, and thymi harvested 2-, 5- and 12-weeks post orchiectomy. Thymic weight and cellularity increased over time after orchiectomy (Fig. 4.1A, B), peaking at 5 weeks. As a comparison, thymic weight, and cellularity in intact male mice at ages 2, 5 and 12-weeks remained unchanged (Fig. 4.2A, B). A known mechanism of age-related thymic atrophy results from a reduction of the thymic epithelial space and reduced numbers of TEC (261). We indeed observed a gradual reduction in Epcam+CD45- TEC numbers in the thymi of intact male mice at 5 and 12 weeks of age compared to 2-week-old neonates (Fig. 4.2C, D), reflecting



Figure 4.1 ADT promotes thymic regeneration through proliferation of TECs, but not thymocytes

Figure 4.1: ADT promotes thymic regeneration through proliferation of TECs, but not thymocytes. Twelve-week-old male mice were orchiectomized, and thymi were harvested 2, 5, and 12 wk later. (A-C) Thymic weight (A), total thymocyte count (B), and number of TECs (C) at time of harvest. (D and E) Representative flow plots gated on TECs (CD45⁻Epcam⁺) and showing EpCAM and Ki67 expression (D), and quantification of percent Ki67⁺ TECs at 0, 2, 5, and 12 wk post orchiectomy (E). (F and G) Numbers (F) and percent Ki67⁺ (G) of DN, DP, CD4 SP, and CD8 SP in the thymus at the indicated times. (H) Twelveweek-old male mice were orchiectomized or chemically castrated using degarelix, and thymi were harvested 2 or 4 wk later. Graphs show thymic weight and total thymocyte counts after the indicated treatments. Three animals per group. Data are representative of three experiments. One-way ANOVA with Tukey multiple comparison, *p < 0.05, **p < 0.01, ***p < 0.001, ****p < 0.0001.

thymic involution. Following orchiectomy, we observed a sharp increase in TEC numbers in the thymus at 5 weeks post-surgery (Fig. 4.1C), with increased numbers maintained up to 12 weeks. To establish whether the increase in TEC numbers was due to proliferation, we assessed Ki67 expression in TEC over time after orchiectomy. The frequency of proliferating TEC increased after orchiectomy, peaking at 5 weeks postsurgery (Fig. 4.1D, E) to reach proliferation levels like 2-week-old neonates (Fig. 4.2E).

Given the large increase in thymic cellularity post orchiectomy (Fig. 4.1B), we sought to identify which thymocyte subsets accounted for this increase during thymic regeneration and to elucidate the kinetics of this process. We observed a gradual increase in the number of double negative (DN) and double positive (DP) thymocytes over time after orchiectomy, as well as a gradual increase in CD4 and CD8 single positive (SP) thymocytes, with a 3 to 4-fold increase at 12 weeks post orchiectomy compared to presurgery (Fig. 4.1F). SP, DP, CD4 SP and CD8 SP thymocytes did not display increased expression of Ki67 after orchiectomy, contrary to observations made in TEC (Fig. 4.1G). This suggests that the increase in cell number was due to enhanced positive selection rather than proliferation of existing thymocytes in the thymus. We also observed a gradual increase in the number of $\gamma\delta$ T cells, NKT cells and regulatory T cells (Tregs) over time after orchiectomy (Fig. 4.2G-I), without an increase in proliferation as measured by Ki67 expression (Fig. 4.2J-L). These data establish that although thymic regeneration is measurable as early as two weeks post orchiectomy, this process continues over time



Figure 4.2 Thymic regeneration after orchiectomy or ADT

Figure 4.2: Thymic regeneration after orchiectomy or ADT. A) Thymic weight and **B)** total thymocyte count in intact male mice at 2, 5 and 12 weeks of age. **C)** Gating strategy to identify TEC. **D-E)** Number of thymic epithelial cells (TEC) (D) and percent Ki67+ TEC (E) in the thymi of male mice at 2, 5 and 12 weeks of age. **F)** Gating strategy to identify DP, SP, CD4 and CD8 SP in the thymus. Gated on live, CD45+. **G-I)** Numbers and **J-L)** percent Ki67+ of TCD $\gamma\delta$, NKT and Tregs in the thymus after orchiectomy. **M-N)** 12-week-old male mice were orchiectomized or chemically castrated using degarelix and treated with enzalutamide or abiraterone. Graphs show thymic weight (M) and total thymocyte counts (N) after the different treatments. 3 animals per group. Data representative of 2 to 3 repeat experiments. One-way ANOVA with Tukey multiple comparison, * P<0.05, ** P<0.01, *** P<0.001.

and increased thymic weight and cellularity is maintained up to 12 weeks post-surgery.

ADT is the mainstay of treatment for advanced prostate cancer patients, and thymic regeneration associated with such treatment has been reported (31, 60-62). Degarelix, a GnRH antagonist, is used clinically to reduce circulating testosterone levels. We compared the thymic regeneration achieved with orchiectomy to degarelix treatment in 12-week-old male mice. At 2 weeks post orchiectomy or degarelix treatment, the increase in thymic weight and total thymocyte number was similar between the two treatments compared to untreated control animals (Fig. 4.1H). Thymic weight and cellularity continued to increase in orchiectomized animals between 2 and 4 weeks whereas degarelix treated animals achieved maximal regeneration after 2 weeks (Fig. 4.1H). Second generation androgen receptor (AR) inhibitors such as enzalutamide or abiraterone are often added to GnRH inhibition to reduce AR signaling and adrenal androgens. The addition of either of these small molecules to degarelix did not significantly increase thymus weight over degarelix alone (Fig. 4.2M). We did observe a further increase in total thymocyte numbers 2 weeks post treatment (Fig. 4.2N).

RTE traffic to the tumor and display an activated phenotype

Given our observations and previously reported detection of RTEs in the blood of patients treated with ADT (26), we asked whether these new T cells could traffic into the tumor. To answer this question, we utilized Rag2-GFP mice, in which GFP is expressed under the control of the *Rag2* promoter, fluorescently tagging RTE in the periphery for ~5 days after exiting the thymus (72). We sorted TCR β +Rag2GFP+ T cells from the spleens of



Figure 4.3 No difference in Rag2-GFP+ cells in orchiectomized mice

Figure 4.3: No difference in Rag2-GFP+ cells in orchiectomized mice. A) Gating strategy to sort Rag2-GFP+ RTE from the spleen of Rag2-GFP mice. B-D) Rag2-GFP male mice were implanted with PPSM tumors. 7 days post tumor implantation, animals were orchiectomized or left intact. B) Thymic weight 2 weeks post orchiectomy. C) Representative flow plots (gated on live, TCR^{β+}) showing Rag2-GFP expression in the dLN and tumor of intact and orchiectomized animals 2 weeks post-surgery. D) Frequency and number of Rag2-GFP TCR^{β+} cells in the dLN and tumor (numbers are per gram of tumor). 3 animals per group. Unpaired two-tailed Student t test,* P<0.05.

Rag2-GFP male mice as a source of RTE (Fig. 4.3A), and adoptively transferred these RTE into congenic (CD45.1+) male recipient mice harboring a transplantable mouse prostate tumor (*Pten^{-/-};p53^{-/-};Smad4^{-/-}*, referred to as PPSM) (260, 262). Sorted Rag2GFP+ cells (RTE) were adoptively transferred 10 days post tumor implantation (Fig. 4.4A). dLN and tumors were harvested 5 days post adoptive transfer, and the presence of adoptively transferred RTE was assessed. CD45.2+ adoptively transferred RTE were recovered in both the dLN and tumors (Fig. 4.3C-E, Fig. 4.4B), highlighting that RTE can traffic to the tumor site within 5 days despite recent emigration from the thymus. Notably, the CD45.2+ T cells had lost Rag2-GFP expression in both the dLN (Fig. 4.4C) and the tumor (Fig. 4.4D) at time of harvest, reflecting time since undergoing positive selection. In the dLN, these cells expressed low levels of activation markers PD-1, CD44 and CD69, like host T cells (Fig. 4.4C). In the tumor, the RTE expressed PD-1, CD44 and CD69, markers consistent with activation. However, RTE expressed lower levels of PD-1 when compared to host T cells in the tumor (Fig. 4.4D, E). Together, these data demonstrate that RTE traffic to the tumor and exhibit an activated phenotype.

Tumor-specific RTE contribute to the antitumor immune response

Previous work suggests that RTE require further maturation in the peripheral secondary lymphoid organs (69) to be fully functional. Our findings that RTE can traffic to the tumor and appear activated is therefore novel and surprising. To further confirm that RTE can participate in the antitumor immune response, we tested whether tumor-specific CD8 RTE function as well as tumor-specific mature CD8 T cells sorted from the periphery. We generated OTI;Rag2-GFP;Thy1.1 animals, and sorted OTI RTE (Rag2- GFP+)



Figure 4.4 RTE traffic to the tumor and display an activated phenotype

Figure 4.4. RTE traffic to the tumor and display an activated phenotype. A) Experimental design. B) Representative cytogram (gated on live, TCR β +) showing CD45.1+ (host) and CD45.2+ (adoptively transferred cells) staining in the dLN and tumor. C-D) Representative histograms, gated on live, TCR β +, CD45.1+ (host T cells) or CD45.2+ (RTE), showing Rag2-GFP, PD1, CD44 and CD69 expression in host CD8 T cells and adoptively transferred RTE CD8 T cells in dLN (C) and tumor (D). E) Quantification of percent PD1+, CD44hi and CD69+ RTE and host T cells in the tumor. 3 animals per group. Data representative of 3 experiments. Unpaired two-tailed Student *t* test, * *P*<0.05, ** *P*<0.01.

and OTI non-RTE (Rag2-GFP-) from the spleens of these animals. Sorted OTI RTE or OTI non-RTE were adoptively transferred into OVA-expressing tumor-bearing male mice (TrampC1-Ova), allowing for direct comparison of tumor-antigen specific RTE and non-RTE T cell function in the tumor. Five days post adoptive transfer, dLN and tumors were harvested (Fig. 4.5A). Both RTE and non-RTE Thy1.1+ cells were recovered in dLN and tumors (Fig. 4.5B). The number of recovered RTE was slightly lower compared to the number of non-RTE in the dLN but was equivalent in the tumor (Fig. 4.5C), demonstrating that tumor-specific CD8 RTE have a similar ability to traffic to the tumor as non-RTE. As expected, the RTE had lost Rag2-GFP expression 5 days post transfer (Fig. 4.5D). Both the RTE and non-RTE OTI T cells displayed an activated phenotype compared to endogenous CD8 T cells in the dLN and tumor. RTE expressed similar levels of activation markers CD44 and PD-1 compared to non-RTE in both the dLN and tumor (Fig. 4.5D, E). The majority of both the RTE and non-RTE were proliferating in the dLN and tumors, with a small reduction in the frequency of Ki67+ RTE in the tumor compared to the non-RTE (Fig. 4.5F). These data further establish that tumor-specific CD8 RTE are similarly able to traffic to the tumor and exhibit an activated phenotype comparable to mature tumorspecific non-RTE CD8 T cells.

Activation markers on the RTE could be due to bystander activation in the tumor rather than direct activation by tumor antigen, and these cells might still be too immature to become fully activated and participate in the antitumor immune response. Therefore, we re-stimulated the RTE and non-RTE *ex vivo* with SIINFEKL peptide 5 days post adoptive transfer. The RTE produced IFN γ and TNF α cytokines at comparable levels to the non-



Figure 4.5 Tumor-specific RTE contribute to the antitumor immune response

Figure 4.5. Tumor-specific RTE contribute to the antitumor immune response. A) Experimental design. **B)** Representative flow plots (gated on live, TCR β +) showing Rag2-GFP and Thy1.1 staining in the dLN and tumor of animals that received adoptive transfer of RTE OTI or non-RTE OTI. **C)** Cell number of recovered OTI cells in the dLN and tumor. **D)** Representative histograms (gated on live, TCR β +, CD8+, Thy1.1+ or Thy1.1-) showing Rag2-GFP, PD1 and CD44 expression in the OTI cells and host endogenous CD8 T cells. **E)** Quantification of PD1 and CD44 MFI in OTI the dLN and tumor. **F)** Percent Ki67+ OTI cells. **G-I)** dLN cells and tumor infiltrating lymphocytes (TIL) were stimulated in vitro with SIINFEKL peptide and stained for intracellular cytokines. G) Representative flow plots (gated on live, TCR β +, CD8, Thy1.1+) showing IFN γ and TNF α expression adoptively transferred RTE and non-RTE in the dLN and tumor. **H-I)** Quantification of percent IFN γ and TNF α among adoptively transferred RTE and non-RTE in the dLN (H) and tumor (I). 3 animals per group. Data are representative of 2 experiments. Unpaired two-tailed Student *t* test, * *P*<0.05.
RTE (Fig. 4.5G-I), suggesting that the RTE can actively participate in the antitumor immune response.

Orchiectomy leads to increased numbers of functional RTE in the tumor

We have shown that orchiectomy leads to thymic regeneration and increases thymocyte numbers, and that adoptively transferred RTE have the ability to traffic to the tumor and become activated. We therefore sought to directly test whether the RTE released following orchiectomy can traffic to tumors and participate in antitumor immune responses. To evaluate this, we initially implanted PPSM tumors in the flanks of Rag2-GFP male mice. Seven days after tumor implantation, animals were orchiectomized. Thymus, dLN, and tumors were harvested 2 weeks post-surgery. The thymic weights were increased 2 weeks post orchiectomy (Fig. 4.3B), consistent with thymic regeneration. To assess a potential increase in RTE release from the thymus post orchiectomy, we looked at the frequency and total number of Rag2-GFP+ T cells in the dLN and tumors. We did not observe an increase in GFP+ T cells in orchiectomized animals compared to intact animals (Fig. 4.3C-D). However, these data are confounded by the fact that RTE lose Rag2-GFP expression within 5 days of exiting the thymus, making it impossible to track them long-term in this system.

In order to follow RTE long-term, we developed a fate mapping system to allow for permanent marking of RTE following orchiectomy. TCR δ -CRE^{ERT2} mice have a tamoxifeninducible Cre recombinase under the control of the TCR δ chain gene promotor. TCR δ expression starts in the thymus at the DN stage, and is lost in mature $\alpha\beta$ T cells due to



Figure 4.6 Orchiectomy leads to increased numbers of functional CD8+ RTE in the tumor

Figure 4.6: Orchiectomy leads to increased numbers of functional CD8+ RTE in the tumor. A) Experimental design. B) Representative flow plots (gated on live, TCR +, CD8+) showing CD44 and tdTomato expression in the dLN and tumor of intact and orchiectomized animals. Quantification of percent and numbers of tdTomato+ CD8 T cells in the C) dLN and D) tumor (numbers are per gram of tumor). E) Representative flow plots gated on live, TCR β +, CD8, tdTomato+ or - showing IFN γ and TNF α expression. Intact TdTomato+ cells are not shown but look identical to intact TdTomato- cells. F, G) Quantification of percent IFN γ + and IFN γ +TNF α + in the dLN (F) and tumor (G). H, I) Number of CD8+ RTE expressing IFN (H) and TNF α (I) per gram of tumor. 3 animals per group. Data representative of 3 repeat experiments. Unpaired two-tailed Student *t* test, * *P*<0.05, ** *P*<0.01, *** *P*<0.001.



Figure 4.7 Activation markers in RTE from intact or orchiectomized animals

Figure 4.7: Activation markers in RTE from intact or orchiectomized animals. A) Representative flow plots (gated on live, TCR β +, CD8+, tdTomato+/tdTomato-) of PD1 and CD44 expression. Quantification of PD1 and CD44 expression in the **B**) dLN and **C**) tumor. 3 animals per group. Data representative of 3 repeat experiments. Unpaired two-tailed Student t-test, *** P<0.001, **** P<0.0001.

somatic deletion at the DP stage (263). Therefore, TCR δ is only expressed in $\alpha\beta$ T cells in the thymus. We generated TCRô-CREERT2;Rosa26-tdTomato animals and implanted them with PPSM tumors. Ten days post tumor implantation, animals were orchiectomized to initiate thymic regeneration. Tamoxifen was administered daily for 14 days starting 2 days post orchiectomy, allowing for CRE expression in newly generated thymocytes and permanent expression of tdTomato in newly released RTE. dLN and tumors were harvested 21 days post orchiectomy (Fig. 4.6A). In both the dLN (Fig. 4.6B, C) and the tumor (Fig. 4.6B, D), a 2-fold increase in frequency and number of tdTomato+ CD8 T cells were recovered in orchiectomized animals compared to intact animals, reflecting an increase in the release of RTE following orchiectomy. In the dLN, the tdTomato+ CD8 T cells from both intact and orchiectomized animals showed very low levels of activation markers PD-1 and CD44, comparable to levels in tdTomato- T cells (Fig. 4.7A, B). In the tumor, tdTomato+ CD8 T cells from both intact and orchiectomized animals expressed PD-1 and CD44, although at lower levels than the tdTomato- CD8 T cells (Fig. 4.7A, C). Strikingly, the TdTomato+ CD8 T cells from both intact and orchiectomized animals were able to produce IFN_{γ} and TNF_{α} comparable to the more mature tdTomato- CD8 T cells in the dLN and tumor (Fig. 4.6E-G). Finally, orchiectomized animals had higher numbers of CD8 RTE expressing IFN γ and TNF α in the tumor than did intact mice (Fig. 4.6H, I). We observed a similar increase in the proportion and number of tdTomato+ CD4 T cells post orchiectomy in both the dLN and tumor (Fig. 4.8A-C). TdTomato+ CD4 T cells were able to produce IFN γ and TNF α cytokines in the dLN and tumor (Fig. 4.8D-F), and the number of CD4 RTE expressing IFN γ and TNF α in the tumor was higher in orchiectomized animals than in intact animals (Fig. 4.8G, H). These data establish



Figure 4.8: Orchiectomy increases the number of functional CD4+ RTE in the tumor. A) Representative flow plots (gated on live, TCR β +, CD4+) showing CD44 and tdTomato expression in the dLN and tumor of intact and orchiectomized animals. Quantification of percent and numbers of tdTomato+ CD4 T cells in the B) dLN and C) tumor (numbers are per gram of tumor). D) Representative flow plots gated on live, TCR β +, CD4, tdTomato+ or - illustrating IFNy and TNF α expression. **E**, **F**) Quantification of percent IFNy+ and IFNy+TNFa+ in the dLN (E) and tumor (F). G, H) Number of CD4+ RTE expressing IFN_γ (G) and TNF_α (H) per gram of tumor. 3 animals per group. Data representative of 3 repeat experiments. Unpaired two-tailed Student t test, * P<0.05, ** P<0.01.

that RTE generated during thymic regeneration following orchiectomy are able to participate in the antitumor immune response.

Discussion

Thymic involution prevents aged hosts from mounting an effective response to vaccination and invading pathogens (264). We show in this report that both orchiectomy and ADT of male mice leads to proliferation of TEC, which correlates with an increase in thymic output of RTE. We demonstrate that RTE produced as a result of ADT can traffic to tumors where they are activated and produce levels of cytokines comparable to non-RTEs. Together, this evidence suggests that ADT induces an increase in RTEs that can participate in the antitumor response.

The impact of androgens on the function of the thymus has been well established. AR expression in the thymus has been demonstrated using ligand-binding assays in homogenate from whole thymus tissue in rats and humans (265, 266). More recent studies found AR expression in both thymocytes (267, 268) and thymic epithelial cells (TEC), with more abundant expression in TEC (30). We and others have demonstrated that blocking AR results in thymic regeneration (31, 60-62). Our findings indicate that this regeneration may be due to the effect of androgens on the TEC as orchiectomy led to the proliferation of TEC, but not thymocytes. This is in agreement with previous reports where the authors determined that the effect of androgens on TEC resulted in thymic enlargement (31, 32). A recent report in a murine model of prostate cancer demonstrated that ADT increased thymic area as well as output (61). Reports in prostate cancer patients

similarly demonstrated that the increase in RTE after ADT was due to an increase in thymic output rather than an increase in proliferation (26, 60). However, at least one study demonstrated an increase in thymocyte proliferation in response to orchiectomy (62).

RTE are thought to undergo further maturation in the periphery (69, 72), which, until now, has led to uncertainty regarding whether the RTE generated from ADT can meaningfully contribute to an immune response. Our data clearly show that RTE produced from ADT can traffic to tumors and participate in the antitumor immune response through the production of cytokines. Moreover, our data provide a potential mechanism to explain the positive effects of castration on disease outcome in a number of infection and tumor models. Orchiectomy of old mice that were then infected with human HSV-1 led to increased T cell activation in the draining lymph node as well as an increase in the specific lysis of HSV-1-infected cells (60). In an influenza A virus infection model, orchiectomy led to better viral control, which was due to an increase in virus-specific CD8+ T cell number and function (269). Other studies have shown that orchiectomized animals were protected from both chemically induced and transplantable tumors models, an effect that was dependent upon the thymus (269, 270). It's intriguing to consider the possibility of combining ADT with cancer vaccines to harness RTEs and their lack of long-term exposure to inflammatory cytokines. In fact, the lower expression of PD1 on RTEs within the tumor compared to non-RTEs further suggests that mechanisms to exploit the presence of these 'young' cells could enhance antitumor immunity. Finally, the use of androgen inhibition to regenerate the thymus not only induces a new wave of T cells, but also relieves androgen mediated immune suppression (168, 271, 272); a phenomena that we believe would impact RTE and non-RTE alike.

Although the increased output of functionally competent RTEs likely plays a role in improved T cell responses following orchiectomy, our data do not preclude other mechanisms by which removal of androgens could boost T cell immunity. There may be a direct impact of the removal of androgens on peripheral T cells as AR is expressed by these cells (260, 273). Further, we cannot discount the effect of ADT on hematopoietic stem cells as hematopoiesis also increases with ADT (60, 274). Additionally, there is evidence that removal of androgens increases antigen presentation, which could also contribute to the reported findings (275).

Simple blockade of sex steroid production can return the thymus to its prepubertal state, allowing the thymus to utilize its inherent regenerative capacity to produce T cells without the addition of exogenous cytokines. Therefore, there is no evidence of the development of pathological conditions, such as autoimmunity, resulting from this strategy. Further, we do not think that the importance of sex hormones in regulating thymic output is limited to males as ovariectomy in aged female mice also led to an increase in thymic cellularity and output (269, 276). Further studies should be conducted to determine the role of hormones in regulating thymic output in females.

Collectively, we demonstrate that both physical and chemical castration lead to comparable levels of thymic regeneration, which results in an increase in RTE. These

RTE traffic to tumors, where they become activated and produce effector cytokines comparable to non-RTEs. Together, these data have implications for enhancing responses to tumor-vaccines, chemotherapy, immunotherapies, and for increasing immune reconstitution following chemotherapy.

Open questions and future directions

In our studies, we examined the functionality of CD8+ RTE; however, the fate of CD8+ RTE in the TME remains unclear. Because RTE are skewed towards anergy due to their phenotype (TCR^{hi} CD28^{lo}) (69), I expect that they do not become exhausted in the TME. To examine whether RTE become terminally exhausted T cells, I would utilize the fatemapping system where RTE are permanently marked with tdTomato. TCRô-CRE^{ERT2};Rosa26-tdTomato animals would have PPSM tumors implanted on the flanks. Ten days after tumor implantation, animals will be orchiectomized to induce thymic regeneration. Tamoxifen would be administered daily for 14 days starting 2 days postorchiectomy to allow for CRE expression in the newly generated thymocytes that will mark them permanently with tdTomato. Tumors would be harvested at an exhaustion timepoint, 28 days following orchiectomy, and CD8+ T cells would be isolated, stained for flow cytometry, and examined for markers consistent with T cell dysfunction, including markers for progenitor exhausted T cells. I expect that a greater percent of tdTomato+ cells would form progenitor exhausted T cells, with fewer of these cells becoming terminally exhausted. To determine functionality of these cells at an exhaustion timepoint, tdTomato+ CD8+ TIL and tdTomato- CD8+ TIL could be restimulated for cytokine production.

It has been reported that progenitor exhausted T cells are responsible for driving the response to immune checkpoint blockade, especially anti-PD-1 therapy (101). Because I expect that fewer of the RTE would become terminally exhausted with a higher percentage of progenitor exhausted T cells, I hypothesize that RTE should respond more effectively to immunotherapy than non-RTE. To test this hypothesis, I would again utilize the tdTomato fate-mapping system for RTE. TCRδ-CRE^{ERT2};Rosa26-tdTomato animals would have PPSM tumors implanted on the flanks. Seven days after tumor implantation, animals will be orchiectomized to induce thymic regeneration and tamoxifen would be administered daily for 14 days starting 2 days post-orchiectomy to allow for CRE expression in the RTE to mark them with tdTomato. Fourteen days after tumor implantation, I would treat animals with anti-PD-1 or control antibody every three days for three treatments and would harvest tumors one day after the last treatment. CD8+ TIL would be isolated and stained for flow cytometry restimulated ex vivo with a proliferation dye to examine functionality and proliferation in response to restimulation of tdTomato+ RTE compared to tdTomato- non-RTE. I expect that the RTE would be more proliferative and more functional in the group treated with anti-PD-1, especially when compared to non-RTE, indicating a favorable response of RTE to ICB.

We did find an increase in functional CD4+ RTE in the tumors of orchiectomized mice, but we did not explore their helper phenotype. It has been demonstrated that CD4 RTE are skewed towards the Th2 lineage (71), which seem to contribute variably to the antitumor immune response, unlike Th1 cells. I hypothesize that CD4 RTE are Th2skewed in the TME. I would examine this *in vitro* first by harvesting CD4+ GFP+ RTE or CD4+ GFP- non-RTE from Rag2-GFP;OTII mouse spleens, which contain CD4 T cells that are specific for the OVA antigen. I would stimulate these cells *in vitro* under Th1- or Th2-polarizing conditions to determine if RTE more readily differentiate into Th1 or Th2 cells, then stain the cells for flow cytometry to examine markers of Th1 or Th2 differentiation and cytokine production. I expect the OTII GFP+ RTE to differentiate into Th2 cells at higher frequencies and produce greater Th2 cytokines compared to the OTII GFP- non-RTE. Additionally, to examine this *in vivo*, I would use a model like the one proposed above in the TCRδ-CRE^{ERT2};Rosa26-tdTomato animals harboring PPSM tumors. I would harvest tumors, isolate CD4+ T cells, and stain for Th lineage markers for analysis by flow cytometry. I expect similar results in that the CD4+ RTE will more readily be Th2-skewed compared to non-RTE in the TME.

It has also been reported that CD4+ RTE are more likely to become Tregs (78), but whether this occurs in the TME remains unknown. I hypothesize that the CD4+ RTE become Tregs at higher rates in the TME and that these cells would be superior suppressors compared to non-RTE Tregs. I would again utilize the TCRδ-CRE^{ERT2};Rosa26-tdTomato animals harboring PPSM tumors and isolate CD4+ TIL to examine Treg frequency by flow cytometry. Additionally, I would sort tdTomato+ Tregs derived from RTE or tdTomato- Treg derived from more mature CD4+ cells and examine their functionality in an *in vitro* suppression assay. I expect that a greater percent of CD4+ RTE will be Tregs and that these Tregs will be superior suppressors compared to CD4+ non-RTE Tregs.

References

- 1. Siegel, R. L., K. D. Miller, H. E. Fuchs, and A. Jemal. 2022. Cancer statistics, 2022. *CA Cancer J Clin* 72: 7-33.
- Sung, H., J. Ferlay, R. L. Siegel, M. Laversanne, I. Soerjomataram, A. Jemal, and F. Bray. 2021. Global Cancer Statistics 2020: GLOBOCAN Estimates of Incidence and Mortality Worldwide for 36 Cancers in 185 Countries. *CA Cancer J Clin* 71: 209-249.
- 3. Tan, M. H., J. Li, H. E. Xu, K. Melcher, and E. L. Yong. 2015. Androgen receptor: structure, role in prostate cancer and drug discovery. *Acta Pharmacol Sin* 36: 3-23.
- 4. D'Amico, A. V., R. Whittington, S. B. Malkowicz, D. Schultz, K. Blank, G. A. Broderick, J. E. Tomaszewski, A. A. Renshaw, I. Kaplan, C. J. Beard, and A. Wein. 1998. Biochemical outcome after radical prostatectomy, external beam radiation therapy, or interstitial radiation therapy for clinically localized prostate cancer. *Jama* 280: 969-974.
- 5. Tannock, I. F., R. de Wit, W. R. Berry, J. Horti, A. Pluzanska, K. N. Chi, S. Oudard, C. Théodore, N. D. James, I. Turesson, M. A. Rosenthal, and M. A. Eisenberger. 2004. Docetaxel plus prednisone or mitoxantrone plus prednisone for advanced prostate cancer. *N Engl J Med* 351: 1502-1512.
- 6. Chen, C. D., D. S. Welsbie, C. Tran, S. H. Baek, R. Chen, R. Vessella, M. G. Rosenfeld, and C. L. Sawyers. 2004. Molecular determinants of resistance to antiandrogen therapy. *Nat Med* 10: 33-39.
- Hu, J. R., M. S. Duncan, A. K. Morgans, J. D. Brown, W. C. Meijers, M. S. Freiberg, J. E. Salem, J. A. Beckman, and J. J. Moslehi. 2020. Cardiovascular Effects of Androgen Deprivation Therapy in Prostate Cancer: Contemporary Meta-Analyses. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* 40: e55-e64.
- Mohler, J. L., C. W. Gregory, O. H. Ford, 3rd, D. Kim, C. M. Weaver, P. Petrusz, E. M. Wilson, and F. S. French. 2004. The androgen axis in recurrent prostate cancer. *Clin Cancer Res* 10: 440-448.
- 9. Holzbeierlein, J., P. Lal, E. LaTulippe, A. Smith, J. Satagopan, L. Zhang, C. Ryan, S. Smith, H. Scher, P. Scardino, V. Reuter, and W. L. Gerald. 2004. Gene expression analysis of human prostate carcinoma during hormonal therapy identifies androgen-responsive genes and mechanisms of therapy resistance. *Am J Pathol* 164: 217-227.
- 10. Castagnetta, L. A., G. Carruba, A. Traina, O. M. Granata, M. Markus, M. Pavone-Macaluso, C. H. Blomquist, and J. Adamski. 1997. Expression of different 17beta-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase types and their activities in human prostate cancer cells. *Endocrinology* 138: 4876-4882.
- Barrie, S. E., G. A. Potter, P. M. Goddard, B. P. Haynes, M. Dowsett, and M. Jarman. 1994. Pharmacology of novel steroidal inhibitors of cytochrome P450(17) alpha (17 alpha-hydroxylase/C17-20 lyase). *J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol* 50: 267-273.
- 12. O'Donnell, A., I. Judson, M. Dowsett, F. Raynaud, D. Dearnaley, M. Mason, S. Harland, A. Robbins, G. Halbert, B. Nutley, and M. Jarman. 2004. Hormonal

impact of the 17alpha-hydroxylase/C(17,20)-lyase inhibitor abiraterone acetate (CB7630) in patients with prostate cancer. *Br J Cancer* 90: 2317-2325.

- 13. Schalken, J., and J. M. Fitzpatrick. 2016. Enzalutamide: targeting the androgen signalling pathway in metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer. *BJU Int* 117: 215-225.
- Tran, C., S. Ouk, N. J. Clegg, Y. Chen, P. A. Watson, V. Arora, J. Wongvipat, P. M. Smith-Jones, D. Yoo, A. Kwon, T. Wasielewska, D. Welsbie, C. D. Chen, C. S. Higano, T. M. Beer, D. T. Hung, H. I. Scher, M. E. Jung, and C. L. Sawyers. 2009. Development of a second-generation antiandrogen for treatment of advanced prostate cancer. *Science (New York, N.Y.)* 324: 787-790.
- 15. Mostaghel, E. A., B. Montgomery, and P. S. Nelson. 2009. Castration-resistant prostate cancer: targeting androgen metabolic pathways in recurrent disease. *Urol Oncol* 27: 251-257.
- 16. Kirby, M., C. Hirst, and E. D. Crawford. 2011. Characterising the castrationresistant prostate cancer population: a systematic review. *Int J Clin Pract* 65: 1180-1192.
- 17. Guermonprez, P., J. Valladeau, L. Zitvogel, C. Théry, and S. Amigorena. 2002. Antigen presentation and T cell stimulation by dendritic cells. *Annual review of immunology* 20: 621-667.
- 18. Goldrath, A. W., and M. J. Bevan. 1999. Selecting and maintaining a diverse T-cell repertoire. *Nature* 402: 255-262.
- 19. Starr, T. K., S. C. Jameson, and K. A. Hogquist. 2003. Positive and negative selection of T cells. *Annu Rev Immunol* 21: 139-176.
- 20. Thapa, P., and D. L. Farber. 2019. The Role of the Thymus in the Immune Response. *Thorac Surg Clin* 29: 123-131.
- 21. Stritesky, G. L., S. C. Jameson, and K. A. Hogquist. 2012. Selection of selfreactive T cells in the thymus. *Annual review of immunology* 30: 95-114.
- 22. Ruscher, R., R. L. Kummer, Y. J. Lee, S. C. Jameson, and K. A. Hogquist. 2017. CD8αα intraepithelial lymphocytes arise from two main thymic precursors. *Nature immunology* 18: 771-779.
- 23. Berzins, S. P., D. I. Godfrey, J. F. Miller, and R. L. Boyd. 1999. A central role for thymic emigrants in peripheral T cell homeostasis. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 96: 9787-9791.
- 24. Gray, D. H., N. Seach, T. Ueno, M. K. Milton, A. Liston, A. M. Lew, C. C. Goodnow, and R. L. Boyd. 2006. Developmental kinetics, turnover, and stimulatory capacity of thymic epithelial cells. *Blood* 108: 3777-3785.
- 25. Gui, J., X. Zhu, J. Dohkan, L. Cheng, P. F. Barnes, and D. M. Su. 2007. The aged thymus shows normal recruitment of lymphohematopoietic progenitors but has defects in thymic epithelial cells. *International immunology* 19: 1201-1211.
- 26. Sempowski, G. D., M. E. Gooding, H. X. Liao, P. T. Le, and B. F. Haynes. 2002. T cell receptor excision circle assessment of thymopoiesis in aging mice. *Molecular immunology* 38: 841-848.
- 27. Drabkin, M. J., J. I. Meyer, N. Kanth, S. Lobel, J. Fogel, J. Grossman, and J. H. Krumenacker. 2018. Age-stratified Patterns of Thymic Involution on Multidetector CT. *J Thorac Imaging* 33: 409-416.

- 28. Taves, M. D., and J. D. Ashwell. 2022. Effects of sex steroids on thymic epithelium and thymocyte development. *Frontiers in immunology* 13: 975858.
- 29. Hince, M., S. Sakkal, K. Vlahos, J. Dudakov, R. Boyd, and A. Chidgey. 2008. The role of sex steroids and gonadectomy in the control of thymic involution. *Cellular immunology* 252: 122-138.
- Kumar, N., L. X. Shan, M. P. Hardy, C. W. Bardin, and K. Sundaram. 1995. Mechanism of androgen-induced thymolysis in rats. *Endocrinology* 136: 4887-4893.
- 31. Olsen, N. J., G. Olson, S. M. Viselli, X. Gu, and W. J. Kovacs. 2001. Androgen receptors in thymic epithelium modulate thymus size and thymocyte development. *Endocrinology* 142: 1278-1283.
- 32. Wilhelmson, A. S., M. Lantero Rodriguez, I. Johansson, E. Svedlund Eriksson, A. Stubelius, S. Lindgren, J. B. Fagman, P. J. Fink, H. Carlsten, O. Ekwall, and Å. Tivesten. 2020. Androgen Receptors in Epithelial Cells Regulate Thymopoiesis and Recent Thymic Emigrants in Male Mice. *Frontiers in immunology* 11: 1342.
- 33. Chaudhry, M. S., E. Velardi, J. A. Dudakov, and M. R. van den Brink. 2016. Thymus: the next (re)generation. *Immunological reviews* 271: 56-71.
- 34. Kinsella, S., and J. A. Dudakov. 2020. When the Damage Is Done: Injury and Repair in Thymus Function. *Frontiers in immunology* 11: 1745.
- 35. Hale, J. S., T. E. Boursalian, G. L. Turk, and P. J. Fink. 2006. Thymic output in aged mice. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 103: 8447-8452.
- Khan, N., N. Shariff, M. Cobbold, R. Bruton, J. A. Ainsworth, A. J. Sinclair, L. Nayak, and P. A. Moss. 2002. Cytomegalovirus seropositivity drives the CD8 T cell repertoire toward greater clonality in healthy elderly individuals. *Journal of immunology (Baltimore, Md. : 1950)* 169: 1984-1992.
- 37. Naylor, K., G. Li, A. N. Vallejo, W. W. Lee, K. Koetz, E. Bryl, J. Witkowski, J. Fulbright, C. M. Weyand, and J. J. Goronzy. 2005. The influence of age on T cell generation and TCR diversity. *Journal of immunology (Baltimore, Md. : 1950)* 174: 7446-7452.
- 38. Ricalton, N. S., C. Roberton, J. M. Norris, M. Rewers, R. F. Hamman, and B. L. Kotzin. 1998. Prevalence of CD8+ T-cell expansions in relation to age in healthy individuals. *J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci* 53: B196-203.
- 39. Pourgheysari, B., N. Khan, D. Best, R. Bruton, L. Nayak, and P. A. Moss. 2007. The cytomegalovirus-specific CD4+ T-cell response expands with age and markedly alters the CD4+ T-cell repertoire. *J Virol* 81: 7759-7765.
- 40. Porciello, N., O. Franzese, L. D'Ambrosio, B. Palermo, and P. Nisticò. 2022. Tcell repertoire diversity: friend or foe for protective antitumor response? *J Exp Clin Cancer Res* 41: 356.
- 41. Aran, A., L. Garrigós, G. Curigliano, J. Cortés, and M. Martí. 2022. Evaluation of the TCR Repertoire as a Predictive and Prognostic Biomarker in Cancer: Diversity or Clonality? *Cancers (Basel)* 14.
- 42. White, M. C., D. M. Holman, J. E. Boehm, L. A. Peipins, M. Grossman, and S. J. Henley. 2014. Age and cancer risk: a potentially modifiable relationship. *Am J Prev Med* 46: S7-15.

- 43. Palmer, S., L. Albergante, C. C. Blackburn, and T. J. Newman. 2018. Thymic involution and rising disease incidence with age. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 115: 1883-1888.
- 44. Liu, Y. Y., Q. F. Yang, J. S. Yang, R. B. Cao, J. Y. Liang, Y. T. Liu, Y. L. Zeng, S. Chen, X. F. Xia, K. Zhang, and L. Liu. 2019. Characteristics and prognostic significance of profiling the peripheral blood T-cell receptor repertoire in patients with advanced lung cancer. *Int J Cancer* 145: 1423-1431.
- 45. Cui, J. H., K. R. Lin, S. H. Yuan, Y. B. Jin, X. P. Chen, X. K. Su, J. Jiang, Y. M. Pan, S. L. Mao, X. F. Mao, and W. Luo. 2018. TCR Repertoire as a Novel Indicator for Immune Monitoring and Prognosis Assessment of Patients With Cervical Cancer. *Frontiers in immunology* 9: 2729.
- Wang, Z., Y. Zhong, Z. Zhang, K. Zhou, Z. Huang, H. Yu, L. Liu, S. Liu, H. Yang, J. Zhou, J. Fan, L. Wu, and Y. Sun. 2022. Characteristics and Clinical Significance of T-Cell Receptor Repertoire in Hepatocellular Carcinoma. *Frontiers in immunology* 13: 847263.
- 47. Guo, L., X. Bi, Y. Li, L. Wen, W. Zhang, W. Jiang, J. Ma, L. Feng, K. Zhang, and J. Shou. 2020. Characteristics, dynamic changes, and prognostic significance of TCR repertoire profiling in patients with renal cell carcinoma. *J Pathol* 251: 26-37.
- 48. Oh, J., W. Wang, R. Thomas, and D. M. Su. 2017. Capacity of tTreg generation is not impaired in the atrophied thymus. *PLoS Biol* 15: e2003352.
- 49. Thomas, R., W. Wang, and D. M. Su. 2020. Contributions of Age-Related Thymic Involution to Immunosenescence and Inflammaging. *Immun Ageing* 17: 2.
- 50. Wang, W., R. Thomas, O. Sizova, and D. M. Su. 2020. Thymic Function Associated With Cancer Development, Relapse, and Antitumor Immunity - A Mini-Review. *Frontiers in immunology* 11: 773.
- 51. Yamaguchi, T., and S. Sakaguchi. 2006. Regulatory T cells in immune surveillance and treatment of cancer. *Semin Cancer Biol* 16: 115-123.
- 52. Orentas, R. J., M. E. Kohler, and B. D. Johnson. 2006. Suppression of anticancer immunity by regulatory T cells: back to the future. *Semin Cancer Biol* 16: 137-149.
- 53. Thiault, N., J. Darrigues, V. Adoue, M. Gros, B. Binet, C. Perals, B. Leobon, N. Fazilleau, O. P. Joffre, E. A. Robey, J. P. van Meerwijk, and P. Romagnoli. 2015. Peripheral regulatory T lymphocytes recirculating to the thymus suppress the development of their precursors. *Nature immunology* 16: 628-634.
- 54. Lancaster, J. N., D. E. Keatinge-Clay, J. Srinivasan, Y. Li, H. J. Selden, S. Nam, E. R. Richie, and L. I. R. Ehrlich. 2022. Central tolerance is impaired in the middle-aged thymic environment. *Aging Cell* 21: e13624.
- 55. Jagger, A., Y. Shimojima, J. J. Goronzy, and C. M. Weyand. 2014. Regulatory T cells and the immune aging process: a mini-review. *Gerontology* 60: 130-137.
- 56. Fessler, J., A. Ficjan, C. Duftner, and C. Dejaco. 2013. The impact of aging on regulatory T-cells. *Frontiers in immunology* 4: 231.
- 57. Duah, M., L. Li, J. Shen, Q. Lan, B. Pan, and K. Xu. 2021. Thymus Degeneration and Regeneration. *Frontiers in immunology* 12: 706244.
- 58. Velardi, E., J. J. Tsai, and M. R. M. van den Brink. 2021. T cell regeneration after immunological injury. *Nat Rev Immunol* 21: 277-291.

- 59. Velardi, E., J. A. Dudakov, and M. R. van den Brink. 2013. Clinical strategies to enhance thymic recovery after allogeneic hematopoietic stem cell transplantation. *Immunology letters* 155: 31-35.
- Sutherland, J. S., G. L. Goldberg, M. V. Hammett, A. P. Uldrich, S. P. Berzins, T. S. Heng, B. R. Blazar, J. L. Millar, M. A. Malin, A. P. Chidgey, and R. L. Boyd. 2005. Activation of thymic regeneration in mice and humans following androgen blockade. *Journal of immunology (Baltimore, Md. : 1950)* 175: 2741-2753.
- Terrisse, S., A. G. Goubet, K. Ueda, A. M. Thomas, V. Quiniou, C. Thelemaque, G. Dunsmore, E. Clave, M. Gamat-Huber, S. Yonekura, G. Ferrere, C. Rauber, H. P. Pham, J. E. Fahrner, E. Pizzato, P. Ly, M. Fidelle, M. Mazzenga, C. A. Costa Silva, F. Armanini, F. Pinto, F. Asnicar, R. Daillère, L. Derosa, C. Richard, P. Blanchard, B. Routy, S. Culine, P. Opolon, A. Silvin, F. Ginhoux, A. Toubert, N. Segata, D. G. McNeel, K. Fizazi, G. Kroemer, and L. Zitvogel. 2022. Immune system and intestinal microbiota determine efficacy of androgen deprivation therapy against prostate cancer. *J Immunother Cancer* 10.
- Heng, T. S., G. L. Goldberg, D. H. Gray, J. S. Sutherland, A. P. Chidgey, and R. L. Boyd. 2005. Effects of castration on thymocyte development in two different models of thymic involution. *Journal of immunology (Baltimore, Md. : 1950)* 175: 2982-2993.
- 63. Williams, K. M., P. J. Lucas, C. V. Bare, J. Wang, Y. W. Chu, E. Tayler, V. Kapoor, and R. E. Gress. 2008. CCL25 increases thymopoiesis after androgen withdrawal. *Blood* 112: 3255-3263.
- Velardi, E., J. J. Tsai, A. M. Holland, T. Wertheimer, V. W. Yu, J. L. Zakrzewski, A. Z. Tuckett, N. V. Singer, M. L. West, O. M. Smith, L. F. Young, F. M. Kreines, E. R. Levy, R. L. Boyd, D. T. Scadden, J. A. Dudakov, and M. R. van den Brink. 2014. Sex steroid blockade enhances thymopoiesis by modulating Notch signaling. *The Journal of experimental medicine* 211: 2341-2349.
- Sutherland, J. S., L. Spyroglou, J. L. Muirhead, T. S. Heng, A. Prieto-Hinojosa, H. M. Prince, A. P. Chidgey, A. P. Schwarer, and R. L. Boyd. 2008. Enhanced immune system regeneration in humans following allogeneic or autologous hemopoietic stem cell transplantation by temporary sex steroid blockade. *Clin Cancer Res* 14: 1138-1149.
- 66. Scollay, R. G., E. C. Butcher, and I. L. Weissman. 1980. Thymus cell migration. Quantitative aspects of cellular traffic from the thymus to the periphery in mice. *European journal of immunology* 10: 210-218.
- 67. Butcher, E. C., R. G. Scollay, and I. L. Weissman. 1980. Direct fluorescent labeling of cells with fluorescein or rhodamine isothiocyanate. II. Potential application to studies of lymphocyte migration and maturation. *J Immunol Methods* 37: 109-121.
- 68. Gabor, M. J., D. I. Godfrey, and R. Scollay. 1997. Recent thymic emigrants are distinct from most medullary thymocytes. *European journal of immunology* 27: 2010-2015.
- 69. Boursalian, T. E., J. Golob, D. M. Soper, C. J. Cooper, and P. J. Fink. 2004. Continued maturation of thymic emigrants in the periphery. *Nature immunology* 5: 418-425.

- 70. Makaroff, L. E., D. W. Hendricks, R. E. Niec, and P. J. Fink. 2009. Postthymic maturation influences the CD8 T cell response to antigen. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 106: 4799-4804.
- 71. Hendricks, D. W., and P. J. Fink. 2011. Recent thymic emigrants are biased against the T-helper type 1 and toward the T-helper type 2 effector lineage. *Blood* 117: 1239-1249.
- 72. Houston, E. G., Jr., R. Nechanitzky, and P. J. Fink. 2008. Cutting edge: Contact with secondary lymphoid organs drives postthymic T cell maturation. *Journal of immunology (Baltimore, Md. : 1950)* 181: 5213-5217.
- 73. Cunningham, C. A., E. Y. Helm, and P. J. Fink. 2018. Reinterpreting recent thymic emigrant function: defective or adaptive? *Curr Opin Immunol* 51: 1-6.
- 74. Alters, S. E., H. K. Song, and C. G. Fathman. 1993. Evidence that clonal anergy is induced in thymic migrant cells after anti-CD4-mediated transplantation tolerance. *Transplantation* 56: 633-638.
- Malhotra, D., J. L. Linehan, T. Dileepan, Y. J. Lee, W. E. Purtha, J. V. Lu, R. W. Nelson, B. T. Fife, H. T. Orr, M. S. Anderson, K. A. Hogquist, and M. K. Jenkins. 2016. Tolerance is established in polyclonal CD4(+) T cells by distinct mechanisms, according to self-peptide expression patterns. *Nature immunology* 17: 187-195.
- 76. Belkaid, Y., N. Bouladoux, and T. W. Hand. 2013. Effector and memory T cell responses to commensal bacteria. *Trends Immunol* 34: 299-306.
- 77. Pabst, O., and A. M. Mowat. 2012. Oral tolerance to food protein. *Mucosal Immunol* 5: 232-239.
- 78. Bhaumik, S., T. Giffon, D. Bolinger, R. Kirkman, D. B. Lewis, C. T. Weaver, and D. A. Randolph. 2013. Retinoic acid hypersensitivity promotes peripheral tolerance in recent thymic emigrants. *Journal of immunology (Baltimore, Md. : 1950)* 190: 2603-2613.
- 79. Friesen, T. J., Q. Ji, and P. J. Fink. 2016. Recent thymic emigrants are tolerized in the absence of inflammation. *The Journal of experimental medicine* 213: 913-920.
- 80. Yager, E. J., M. Ahmed, K. Lanzer, T. D. Randall, D. L. Woodland, and M. A. Blackman. 2008. Age-associated decline in T cell repertoire diversity leads to holes in the repertoire and impaired immunity to influenza virus. *The Journal of experimental medicine* 205: 711-723.
- 81. Sauce, D., M. Larsen, S. Fastenackels, A. Duperrier, M. Keller, B. Grubeck-Loebenstein, C. Ferrand, P. Debré, D. Sidi, and V. Appay. 2009. Evidence of premature immune aging in patients thymectomized during early childhood. *J Clin Invest* 119: 3070-3078.
- 82. Vrisekoop, N., I. den Braber, A. B. de Boer, A. F. Ruiter, M. T. Ackermans, S. N. van der Crabben, E. H. Schrijver, G. Spierenburg, H. P. Sauerwein, M. D. Hazenberg, R. J. de Boer, F. Miedema, J. A. Borghans, and K. Tesselaar. 2008. Sparse production but preferential incorporation of recently produced naive T cells in the human peripheral pool. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 105: 6115-6120.
- 83. Douek, D. C., R. D. McFarland, P. H. Keiser, E. A. Gage, J. M. Massey, B. F. Haynes, M. A. Polis, A. T. Haase, M. B. Feinberg, J. L. Sullivan, B. D. Jamieson,

J. A. Zack, L. J. Picker, and R. A. Koup. 1998. Changes in thymic function with age and during the treatment of HIV infection. *Nature* 396: 690-695.

- 84. Zajac, A. J., J. N. Blattman, K. Murali-Krishna, D. J. Sourdive, M. Suresh, J. D. Altman, and R. Ahmed. 1998. Viral immune evasion due to persistence of activated T cells without effector function. *The Journal of experimental medicine* 188: 2205-2213.
- 85. Gallimore, A., A. Glithero, A. Godkin, A. C. Tissot, A. Plückthun, T. Elliott, H. Hengartner, and R. Zinkernagel. 1998. Induction and exhaustion of lymphocytic choriomeningitis virus-specific cytotoxic T lymphocytes visualized using soluble tetrameric major histocompatibility complex class I-peptide complexes. *The Journal of experimental medicine* 187: 1383-1393.
- 86. Moskophidis, D., F. Lechner, H. Pircher, and R. M. Zinkernagel. 1993. Virus persistence in acutely infected immunocompetent mice by exhaustion of antiviral cytotoxic effector T cells. *Nature* 362: 758-761.
- 87. Wherry, E. J. 2011. T cell exhaustion. *Nature immunology* 12: 492-499.
- 88. Crawford, A., and E. J. Wherry. 2009. The diversity of costimulatory and inhibitory receptor pathways and the regulation of antiviral T cell responses. *Curr Opin Immunol* 21: 179-186.
- Blackburn, S. D., H. Shin, W. N. Haining, T. Zou, C. J. Workman, A. Polley, M. R. Betts, G. J. Freeman, D. A. Vignali, and E. J. Wherry. 2009. Coregulation of CD8+ T cell exhaustion by multiple inhibitory receptors during chronic viral infection. *Nature immunology* 10: 29-37.
- 90. Wherry, E. J., S. J. Ha, S. M. Kaech, W. N. Haining, S. Sarkar, V. Kalia, S. Subramaniam, J. N. Blattman, D. L. Barber, and R. Ahmed. 2007. Molecular signature of CD8+ T cell exhaustion during chronic viral infection. *Immunity* 27: 670-684.
- Sen, D. R., J. Kaminski, R. A. Barnitz, M. Kurachi, U. Gerdemann, K. B. Yates, H. W. Tsao, J. Godec, M. W. LaFleur, F. D. Brown, P. Tonnerre, R. T. Chung, D. C. Tully, T. M. Allen, N. Frahm, G. M. Lauer, E. J. Wherry, N. Yosef, and W. N. Haining. 2016. The epigenetic landscape of T cell exhaustion. *Science (New York, N.Y.)* 354: 1165-1169.
- 92. Utzschneider, D. T., S. S. Gabriel, D. Chisanga, R. Gloury, P. M. Gubser, A. Vasanthakumar, W. Shi, and A. Kallies. 2020. Early precursor T cells establish and propagate T cell exhaustion in chronic infection. *Nature immunology* 21: 1256-1266.
- Man, K., S. S. Gabriel, Y. Liao, R. Gloury, S. Preston, D. C. Henstridge, M. Pellegrini, D. Zehn, F. Berberich-Siebelt, M. A. Febbraio, W. Shi, and A. Kallies. 2017. Transcription Factor IRF4 Promotes CD8(+) T Cell Exhaustion and Limits the Development of Memory-like T Cells during Chronic Infection. *Immunity* 47: 1129-1141.e1125.
- 94. Khan, O., J. R. Giles, S. McDonald, S. Manne, S. F. Ngiow, K. P. Patel, M. T. Werner, A. C. Huang, K. A. Alexander, J. E. Wu, J. Attanasio, P. Yan, S. M. George, B. Bengsch, R. P. Staupe, G. Donahue, W. Xu, R. K. Amaravadi, X. Xu, G. C. Karakousis, T. C. Mitchell, L. M. Schuchter, J. Kaye, S. L. Berger, and E. J. Wherry. 2019. TOX transcriptionally and epigenetically programs CD8(+) T cell exhaustion. *Nature* 571: 211-218.

- 95. Scott, A. C., F. Dündar, P. Zumbo, S. S. Chandran, C. A. Klebanoff, M. Shakiba, P. Trivedi, L. Menocal, H. Appleby, S. Camara, D. Zamarin, T. Walther, A. Snyder, M. R. Femia, E. A. Comen, H. Y. Wen, M. D. Hellmann, N. Anandasabapathy, Y. Liu, N. K. Altorki, P. Lauer, O. Levy, M. S. Glickman, J. Kaye, D. Betel, M. Philip, and A. Schietinger. 2019. TOX is a critical regulator of tumour-specific T cell differentiation. *Nature* 571: 270-274.
- 96. Chen, Z., Z. Ji, S. F. Ngiow, S. Manne, Z. Cai, A. C. Huang, J. Johnson, R. P. Staupe, B. Bengsch, C. Xu, S. Yu, M. Kurachi, R. S. Herati, L. A. Vella, A. E. Baxter, J. E. Wu, O. Khan, J. C. Beltra, J. R. Giles, E. Stelekati, L. M. McLane, C. W. Lau, X. Yang, S. L. Berger, G. Vahedi, H. Ji, and E. J. Wherry. 2019. TCF-1-Centered Transcriptional Network Drives an Effector versus Exhausted CD8 T Cell-Fate Decision. *Immunity* 51: 840-855.e845.
- 97. Wang, Y., J. Hu, Y. Li, M. Xiao, H. Wang, Q. Tian, Z. Li, J. Tang, L. Hu, Y. Tan, X. Zhou, R. He, Y. Wu, L. Ye, Z. Yin, Q. Huang, and L. Xu. 2019. The Transcription Factor TCF1 Preserves the Effector Function of Exhausted CD8 T Cells During Chronic Viral Infection. *Frontiers in immunology* 10: 169.
- 98. Yigit, B., N. Wang, E. Ten Hacken, S. S. Chen, A. K. Bhan, A. Suarez-Fueyo, E. Katsuyama, G. C. Tsokos, N. Chiorazzi, C. J. Wu, J. A. Burger, R. W. Herzog, P. Engel, and C. Terhorst. 2019. SLAMF6 as a Regulator of Exhausted CD8(+) T Cells in Cancer. *Cancer Immunol Res* 7: 1485-1496.
- Blank, C. U., W. N. Haining, W. Held, P. G. Hogan, A. Kallies, E. Lugli, R. C. Lynn, M. Philip, A. Rao, N. P. Restifo, A. Schietinger, T. N. Schumacher, P. L. Schwartzberg, A. H. Sharpe, D. E. Speiser, E. J. Wherry, B. A. Youngblood, and D. Zehn. 2019. Defining 'T cell exhaustion'. *Nat Rev Immunol* 19: 665-674.
- 100. Escobar, G., D. Mangani, and A. C. Anderson. 2020. T cell factor 1: A master regulator of the T cell response in disease. *Sci Immunol* 5.
- 101. Im, S. J., M. Hashimoto, M. Y. Gerner, J. Lee, H. T. Kissick, M. C. Burger, Q. Shan, J. S. Hale, J. Lee, T. H. Nasti, A. H. Sharpe, G. J. Freeman, R. N. Germain, H. I. Nakaya, H. H. Xue, and R. Ahmed. 2016. Defining CD8+ T cells that provide the proliferative burst after PD-1 therapy. *Nature* 537: 417-421.
- 102. Dolina, J. S., N. Van Braeckel-Budimir, G. D. Thomas, and S. Salek-Ardakani. 2021. CD8(+) T Cell Exhaustion in Cancer. *Frontiers in immunology* 12: 715234.
- 103. Leach, D. R., M. F. Krummel, and J. P. Allison. 1996. Enhancement of antitumor immunity by CTLA-4 blockade. *Science (New York, N.Y.)* 271: 1734-1736.
- 104. Ishida, Y., Y. Agata, K. Shibahara, and T. Honjo. 1992. Induced expression of PD-1, a novel member of the immunoglobulin gene superfamily, upon programmed cell death. *Embo j* 11: 3887-3895.
- 105. Krummel, M. F., and J. P. Allison. 1995. CD28 and CTLA-4 have opposing effects on the response of T cells to stimulation. *The Journal of experimental medicine* 182: 459-465.
- Blank, C., I. Brown, A. C. Peterson, M. Spiotto, Y. Iwai, T. Honjo, and T. F. Gajewski. 2004. PD-L1/B7H-1 inhibits the effector phase of tumor rejection by T cell receptor (TCR) transgenic CD8+ T cells. *Cancer Res* 64: 1140-1145.
- 107. Iwai, Y., S. Terawaki, and T. Honjo. 2005. PD-1 blockade inhibits hematogenous spread of poorly immunogenic tumor cells by enhanced recruitment of effector T cells. *International immunology* 17: 133-144.

- 108. Köhler, N., D. A. Ruess, R. Kesselring, and R. Zeiser. 2021. The Role of Immune Checkpoint Molecules for Relapse After Allogeneic Hematopoietic Cell Transplantation. *Frontiers in immunology* 12: 634435.
- Linsley, P. S., W. Brady, M. Urnes, L. S. Grosmaire, N. K. Damle, and J. A. Ledbetter. 1991. CTLA-4 is a second receptor for the B cell activation antigen B7. *The Journal of experimental medicine* 174: 561-569.
- 110. Azuma, M., D. Ito, H. Yagita, K. Okumura, J. H. Phillips, L. L. Lanier, and C. Somoza. 1993. B70 antigen is a second ligand for CTLA-4 and CD28. *Nature* 366: 76-79.
- Linsley, P. S., J. L. Greene, W. Brady, J. Bajorath, J. A. Ledbetter, and R. Peach.
 1994. Human B7-1 (CD80) and B7-2 (CD86) bind with similar avidities but distinct kinetics to CD28 and CTLA-4 receptors. *Immunity* 1: 793-801.
- 112. Qureshi, O. S., Y. Zheng, K. Nakamura, K. Attridge, C. Manzotti, E. M. Schmidt, J. Baker, L. E. Jeffery, S. Kaur, Z. Briggs, T. Z. Hou, C. E. Futter, G. Anderson, L. S. Walker, and D. M. Sansom. 2011. Trans-endocytosis of CD80 and CD86: a molecular basis for the cell-extrinsic function of CTLA-4. *Science (New York, N.Y.)* 332: 600-603.
- 113. Fallarino, F., P. E. Fields, and T. F. Gajewski. 1998. B7-1 engagement of cytotoxic T lymphocyte antigen 4 inhibits T cell activation in the absence of CD28. *The Journal of experimental medicine* 188: 205-210.
- 114. Schneider, H., and C. E. Rudd. 2000. Tyrosine phosphatase SHP-2 binding to CTLA-4: absence of direct YVKM/YFIP motif recognition. *Biochemical and biophysical research communications* 269: 279-283.
- Chuang, E., T. S. Fisher, R. W. Morgan, M. D. Robbins, J. M. Duerr, M. G. Vander Heiden, J. P. Gardner, J. E. Hambor, M. J. Neveu, and C. B. Thompson. 2000. The CD28 and CTLA-4 receptors associate with the serine/threonine phosphatase PP2A. *Immunity* 13: 313-322.
- Tivol, E. A., F. Borriello, A. N. Schweitzer, W. P. Lynch, J. A. Bluestone, and A. H. Sharpe. 1995. Loss of CTLA-4 leads to massive lymphoproliferation and fatal multiorgan tissue destruction, revealing a critical negative regulatory role of CTLA-4. *Immunity* 3: 541-547.
- 117. Waterhouse, P., J. M. Penninger, E. Timms, A. Wakeham, A. Shahinian, K. P. Lee, C. B. Thompson, H. Griesser, and T. W. Mak. 1995. Lymphoproliferative disorders with early lethality in mice deficient in Ctla-4. *Science (New York, N.Y.)* 270: 985-988.
- 118. Wing, K., Y. Onishi, P. Prieto-Martin, T. Yamaguchi, M. Miyara, Z. Fehervari, T. Nomura, and S. Sakaguchi. 2008. CTLA-4 control over Foxp3+ regulatory T cell function. *Science (New York, N.Y.)* 322: 271-275.
- 119. Peggs, K. S., S. A. Quezada, C. A. Chambers, A. J. Korman, and J. P. Allison. 2009. Blockade of CTLA-4 on both effector and regulatory T cell compartments contributes to the antitumor activity of anti-CTLA-4 antibodies. *The Journal of experimental medicine* 206: 1717-1725.
- Phan, G. Q., J. C. Yang, R. M. Sherry, P. Hwu, S. L. Topalian, D. J. Schwartzentruber, N. P. Restifo, L. R. Haworth, C. A. Seipp, L. J. Freezer, K. E. Morton, S. A. Mavroukakis, P. H. Duray, S. M. Steinberg, J. P. Allison, T. A. Davis, and S. A. Rosenberg. 2003. Cancer regression and autoimmunity induced

by cytotoxic T lymphocyte-associated antigen 4 blockade in patients with metastatic melanoma. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 100: 8372-8377.

- 121. Ribas, A., L. H. Camacho, G. Lopez-Berestein, D. Pavlov, C. A. Bulanhagui, R. Millham, B. Comin-Anduix, J. M. Reuben, E. Seja, C. A. Parker, A. Sharma, J. A. Glaspy, and J. Gomez-Navarro. 2005. Antitumor activity in melanoma and anti-self responses in a phase I trial with the anti-cytotoxic T lymphocyte-associated antigen 4 monoclonal antibody CP-675,206. *J Clin Oncol* 23: 8968-8977.
- Hodi, F. S., S. J. O'Day, D. F. McDermott, R. W. Weber, J. A. Sosman, J. B. Haanen, R. Gonzalez, C. Robert, D. Schadendorf, J. C. Hassel, W. Akerley, A. J. van den Eertwegh, J. Lutzky, P. Lorigan, J. M. Vaubel, G. P. Linette, D. Hogg, C. H. Ottensmeier, C. Lebbé, C. Peschel, I. Quirt, J. I. Clark, J. D. Wolchok, J. S. Weber, J. Tian, M. J. Yellin, G. M. Nichol, A. Hoos, and W. J. Urba. 2010. Improved survival with ipilimumab in patients with metastatic melanoma. *N Engl J Med* 363: 711-723.
- 123. Chemnitz, J. M., R. V. Parry, K. E. Nichols, C. H. June, and J. L. Riley. 2004. SHP-1 and SHP-2 associate with immunoreceptor tyrosine-based switch motif of programmed death 1 upon primary human T cell stimulation, but only receptor ligation prevents T cell activation. *Journal of immunology (Baltimore, Md. : 1950)* 173: 945-954.
- 124. Latchman, Y., C. R. Wood, T. Chernova, D. Chaudhary, M. Borde, I. Chernova, Y. Iwai, A. J. Long, J. A. Brown, R. Nunes, E. A. Greenfield, K. Bourque, V. A. Boussiotis, L. L. Carter, B. M. Carreno, N. Malenkovich, H. Nishimura, T. Okazaki, T. Honjo, A. H. Sharpe, and G. J. Freeman. 2001. PD-L2 is a second ligand for PD-1 and inhibits T cell activation. *Nature immunology* 2: 261-268.
- 125. Okazaki, T., A. Maeda, H. Nishimura, T. Kurosaki, and T. Honjo. 2001. PD-1 immunoreceptor inhibits B cell receptor-mediated signaling by recruiting src homology 2-domain-containing tyrosine phosphatase 2 to phosphotyrosine. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 98: 13866-13871.
- 126. Parry, R. V., J. M. Chemnitz, K. A. Frauwirth, A. R. Lanfranco, I. Braunstein, S. V. Kobayashi, P. S. Linsley, C. B. Thompson, and J. L. Riley. 2005. CTLA-4 and PD-1 receptors inhibit T-cell activation by distinct mechanisms. *Molecular and cellular biology* 25: 9543-9553.
- 127. Hui, E., J. Cheung, J. Zhu, X. Su, M. J. Taylor, H. A. Wallweber, D. K. Sasmal, J. Huang, J. M. Kim, I. Mellman, and R. D. Vale. 2017. T cell costimulatory receptor CD28 is a primary target for PD-1-mediated inhibition. *Science (New York, N.Y.)* 355: 1428-1433.
- 128. Mizuno, R., D. Sugiura, K. Shimizu, T. Maruhashi, M. Watada, I. M. Okazaki, and T. Okazaki. 2019. PD-1 Primarily Targets TCR Signal in the Inhibition of Functional T Cell Activation. *Front Immunol* 10: 630.
- 129. Nishimura, H., M. Nose, H. Hiai, N. Minato, and T. Honjo. 1999. Development of lupus-like autoimmune diseases by disruption of the PD-1 gene encoding an ITIM motif-carrying immunoreceptor. *Immunity* 11: 141-151.
- 130. Nishimura, H., T. Okazaki, Y. Tanaka, K. Nakatani, M. Hara, A. Matsumori, S. Sasayama, A. Mizoguchi, H. Hiai, N. Minato, and T. Honjo. 2001. Autoimmune

dilated cardiomyopathy in PD-1 receptor-deficient mice. *Science (New York, N.Y.)* 291: 319-322.

- 131. Agata, Y., A. Kawasaki, H. Nishimura, Y. Ishida, T. Tsubata, H. Yagita, and T. Honjo. 1996. Expression of the PD-1 antigen on the surface of stimulated mouse T and B lymphocytes. *International immunology* 8: 765-772.
- 132. Kinter, A. L., E. J. Godbout, J. P. McNally, I. Sereti, G. A. Roby, M. A. O'Shea, and A. S. Fauci. 2008. The common gamma-chain cytokines IL-2, IL-7, IL-15, and IL-21 induce the expression of programmed death-1 and its ligands. *Journal of immunology (Baltimore, Md. : 1950)* 181: 6738-6746.
- 133. Azuma, T., S. Yao, G. Zhu, A. S. Flies, S. J. Flies, and L. Chen. 2008. B7-H1 is a ubiquitous antiapoptotic receptor on cancer cells. *Blood* 111: 3635-3643.
- Hirano, F., K. Kaneko, H. Tamura, H. Dong, S. Wang, M. Ichikawa, C. Rietz, D. B. Flies, J. S. Lau, G. Zhu, K. Tamada, and L. Chen. 2005. Blockade of B7-H1 and PD-1 by monoclonal antibodies potentiates cancer therapeutic immunity. *Cancer Res* 65: 1089-1096.
- 135. Carretero-González, A., D. Lora, I. Ghanem, J. Zugazagoitia, D. Castellano, J. M. Sepúlveda, J. A. López-Martin, L. Paz-Ares, and G. de Velasco. 2018. Analysis of response rate with ANTI PD1/PD-L1 monoclonal antibodies in advanced solid tumors: a meta-analysis of randomized clinical trials. *Oncotarget* 9: 8706-8715.
- 136. Topalian, S. L., M. Sznol, D. F. McDermott, H. M. Kluger, R. D. Carvajal, W. H. Sharfman, J. R. Brahmer, D. P. Lawrence, M. B. Atkins, J. D. Powderly, P. D. Leming, E. J. Lipson, I. Puzanov, D. C. Smith, J. M. Taube, J. M. Wigginton, G. D. Kollia, A. Gupta, D. M. Pardoll, J. A. Sosman, and F. S. Hodi. 2014. Survival, durable tumor remission, and long-term safety in patients with advanced melanoma receiving nivolumab. *J Clin Oncol* 32: 1020-1030.
- Robert, C., J. Schachter, G. V. Long, A. Arance, J. J. Grob, L. Mortier, A. Daud, M. S. Carlino, C. McNeil, M. Lotem, J. Larkin, P. Lorigan, B. Neyns, C. U. Blank, O. Hamid, C. Mateus, R. Shapira-Frommer, M. Kosh, H. Zhou, N. Ibrahim, S. Ebbinghaus, and A. Ribas. 2015. Pembrolizumab versus Ipilimumab in Advanced Melanoma. N Engl J Med 372: 2521-2532.
- 138. Schumacher, T. N., C. Kesmir, and M. M. van Buuren. 2015. Biomarkers in cancer immunotherapy. *Cancer Cell* 27: 12-14.
- 139. McGranahan, N., A. J. Furness, R. Rosenthal, S. Ramskov, R. Lyngaa, S. K. Saini, M. Jamal-Hanjani, G. A. Wilson, N. J. Birkbak, C. T. Hiley, T. B. Watkins, S. Shafi, N. Murugaesu, R. Mitter, A. U. Akarca, J. Linares, T. Marafioti, J. Y. Henry, E. M. Van Allen, D. Miao, B. Schilling, D. Schadendorf, L. A. Garraway, V. Makarov, N. A. Rizvi, A. Snyder, M. D. Hellmann, T. Merghoub, J. D. Wolchok, S. A. Shukla, C. J. Wu, K. S. Peggs, T. A. Chan, S. R. Hadrup, S. A. Quezada, and C. Swanton. 2016. Clonal neoantigens elicit T cell immunoreactivity and sensitivity to immune checkpoint blockade. *Science (New York, N.Y.)* 351: 1463-1469.
- 140. Jardim, D. L., A. Goodman, D. de Melo Gagliato, and R. Kurzrock. 2021. The Challenges of Tumor Mutational Burden as an Immunotherapy Biomarker. *Cancer Cell* 39: 154-173.
- 141. McGrail, D. J., P. G. Pilié, N. U. Rashid, L. Voorwerk, M. Slagter, M. Kok, E. Jonasch, M. Khasraw, A. B. Heimberger, B. Lim, N. T. Ueno, J. K. Litton, R.

Ferrarotto, J. T. Chang, S. L. Moulder, and S. Y. Lin. 2021. High tumor mutation burden fails to predict immune checkpoint blockade response across all cancer types. *Ann Oncol* 32: 661-672.

- Cha, E., M. Klinger, Y. Hou, C. Cummings, A. Ribas, M. Faham, and L. Fong.
 2014. Improved survival with T cell clonotype stability after anti-CTLA-4 treatment in cancer patients. *Sci Transl Med* 6: 238ra270.
- 143. Robert, L., J. Tsoi, X. Wang, R. Emerson, B. Homet, T. Chodon, S. Mok, R. R. Huang, A. J. Cochran, B. Comin-Anduix, R. C. Koya, T. G. Graeber, H. Robins, and A. Ribas. 2014. CTLA4 blockade broadens the peripheral T-cell receptor repertoire. *Clin Cancer Res* 20: 2424-2432.
- 144. Page, D. B., J. Yuan, D. Redmond, Y. H. Wen, J. C. Durack, R. Emerson, S. Solomon, Z. Dong, P. Wong, C. Comstock, A. Diab, J. Sung, M. Maybody, E. Morris, E. Brogi, M. Morrow, V. Sacchini, O. Elemento, H. Robins, S. Patil, J. P. Allison, J. D. Wolchok, C. Hudis, L. Norton, and H. L. McArthur. 2016. Deep Sequencing of T-cell Receptor DNA as a Biomarker of Clonally Expanded TILs in Breast Cancer after Immunotherapy. *Cancer Immunol Res* 4: 835-844.
- 145. Simoni, Y., E. Becht, M. Fehlings, C. Y. Loh, S. L. Koo, K. W. W. Teng, J. P. S. Yeong, R. Nahar, T. Zhang, H. Kared, K. Duan, N. Ang, M. Poidinger, Y. Y. Lee, A. Larbi, A. J. Khng, E. Tan, C. Fu, R. Mathew, M. Teo, W. T. Lim, C. K. Toh, B. H. Ong, T. Koh, A. M. Hillmer, A. Takano, T. K. H. Lim, E. H. Tan, W. Zhai, D. S. W. Tan, I. B. Tan, and E. W. Newell. 2018. Bystander CD8(+) T cells are abundant and phenotypically distinct in human tumour infiltrates. *Nature* 557: 575-579.
- 146. Postow, M. A., M. Manuel, P. Wong, J. Yuan, Z. Dong, C. Liu, S. Perez, I. Tanneau, M. Noel, A. Courtier, N. Pasqual, and J. D. Wolchok. 2015. Peripheral T cell receptor diversity is associated with clinical outcomes following ipilimumab treatment in metastatic melanoma. *J Immunother Cancer* 3: 23.
- 147. Arakawa, A., S. Vollmer, J. Tietze, A. Galinski, M. V. Heppt, M. Bürdek, C. Berking, and J. C. Prinz. 2019. Clonality of CD4(+) Blood T Cells Predicts Longer Survival With CTLA4 or PD-1 Checkpoint Inhibition in Advanced Melanoma. *Frontiers in immunology* 10: 1336.
- 148. Roh, W., P. L. Chen, A. Reuben, C. N. Spencer, P. A. Prieto, J. P. Miller, V. Gopalakrishnan, F. Wang, Z. A. Cooper, S. M. Reddy, C. Gumbs, L. Little, Q. Chang, W. S. Chen, K. Wani, M. P. De Macedo, E. Chen, J. L. Austin-Breneman, H. Jiang, J. Roszik, M. T. Tetzlaff, M. A. Davies, J. E. Gershenwald, H. Tawbi, A. J. Lazar, P. Hwu, W. J. Hwu, A. Diab, I. C. Glitza, S. P. Patel, S. E. Woodman, R. N. Amaria, V. G. Prieto, J. Hu, P. Sharma, J. P. Allison, L. Chin, J. Zhang, J. A. Wargo, and P. A. Futreal. 2017. Integrated molecular analysis of tumor biopsies on sequential CTLA-4 and PD-1 blockade reveals markers of response and resistance. *Sci Transl Med* 9.
- 149. Hogan, S. A., A. Courtier, P. F. Cheng, N. F. Jaberg-Bentele, S. M. Goldinger, M. Manuel, S. Perez, N. Plantier, J. F. Mouret, T. D. L. Nguyen-Kim, M. I. G. Raaijmakers, P. Kvistborg, N. Pasqual, J. Haanen, R. Dummer, and M. P. Levesque. 2019. Peripheral Blood TCR Repertoire Profiling May Facilitate Patient Stratification for Immunotherapy against Melanoma. *Cancer Immunol Res* 7: 77-85.

- 150. Ji, S., J. Li, L. Chang, C. Zhao, R. Jia, Z. Tan, R. Liu, Y. Zhang, Y. Li, G. Yin, Y. Guan, X. Xia, X. Yi, and J. Xu. 2021. Peripheral blood T-cell receptor repertoire as a predictor of clinical outcomes in gastrointestinal cancer patients treated with PD-1 inhibitor. *Clin Transl Oncol* 23: 1646-1656.
- 151. Cader, F. Z., X. Hu, W. L. Goh, K. Wienand, J. Ouyang, E. Mandato, R. Redd, L. N. Lawton, P. H. Chen, J. L. Weirather, R. C. J. Schackmann, B. Li, W. Ma, P. Armand, S. J. Rodig, D. Neuberg, X. S. Liu, and M. A. Shipp. 2020. A peripheral immune signature of responsiveness to PD-1 blockade in patients with classical Hodgkin lymphoma. *Nat Med* 26: 1468-1479.
- 152. Snyder, A., T. Nathanson, S. A. Funt, A. Ahuja, J. Buros Novik, M. D. Hellmann, E. Chang, B. A. Aksoy, H. Al-Ahmadie, E. Yusko, M. Vignali, S. Benzeno, M. Boyd, M. Moran, G. Iyer, H. S. Robins, E. R. Mardis, T. Merghoub, J. Hammerbacher, J. E. Rosenberg, and D. F. Bajorin. 2017. Contribution of systemic and somatic factors to clinical response and resistance to PD-L1 blockade in urothelial cancer: An exploratory multi-omic analysis. *PLoS Med* 14: e1002309.
- 153. Kato, T., K. Kiyotani, E. Tomiyama, Y. Koh, M. Matsushita, Y. Hayashi, K. Nakano, Y. Ishizuya, C. Wang, K. Hatano, A. Kawashima, T. Ujike, K. Fujita, N. Nonomura, and M. Uemura. 2021. Peripheral T cell receptor repertoire features predict durable responses to anti-PD-1 inhibitor monotherapy in advanced renal cell carcinoma. *Oncoimmunology* 10: 1862948.
- 154. Gros, A., M. R. Parkhurst, E. Tran, A. Pasetto, P. F. Robbins, S. Ilyas, T. D. Prickett, J. J. Gartner, J. S. Crystal, I. M. Roberts, K. Trebska-McGowan, J. R. Wunderlich, J. C. Yang, and S. A. Rosenberg. 2016. Prospective identification of neoantigen-specific lymphocytes in the peripheral blood of melanoma patients. *Nat Med* 22: 433-438.
- 155. Han, J., J. Duan, H. Bai, Y. Wang, R. Wan, X. Wang, S. Chen, Y. Tian, D. Wang, K. Fei, Z. Yao, S. Wang, Z. Lu, Z. Wang, and J. Wang. 2020. TCR Repertoire Diversity of Peripheral PD-1(+)CD8(+) T Cells Predicts Clinical Outcomes after Immunotherapy in Patients with Non-Small Cell Lung Cancer. *Cancer Immunol Res* 8: 146-154.
- 156. Rebuzzi, S. E., P. Rescigno, F. Catalano, V. Mollica, U. M. Vogl, L. Marandino, F. Massari, R. Pereira Mestre, E. Zanardi, A. Signori, S. Buti, M. Bauckneht, S. Gillessen, G. L. Banna, and G. Fornarini. 2022. Immune Checkpoint Inhibitors in Advanced Prostate Cancer: Current Data and Future Perspectives. *Cancers (Basel)* 14.
- 157. Ross, A. E., P. J. Hurley, P. T. Tran, S. P. Rowe, B. Benzon, T. O. Neal, C. Chapman, R. Harb, Y. Milman, B. J. Trock, C. G. Drake, and E. S. Antonarakis. 2020. A pilot trial of pembrolizumab plus prostatic cryotherapy for men with newly diagnosed oligometastatic hormone-sensitive prostate cancer. *Prostate Cancer Prostatic Dis* 23: 184-193.
- Beer, T. M., E. D. Kwon, C. G. Drake, K. Fizazi, C. Logothetis, G. Gravis, V. Ganju, J. Polikoff, F. Saad, P. Humanski, J. M. Piulats, P. Gonzalez Mella, S. S. Ng, D. Jaeger, F. X. Parnis, F. A. Franke, J. Puente, R. Carvajal, L. Sengeløv, M. B. McHenry, A. Varma, A. J. van den Eertwegh, and W. Gerritsen. 2017. Randomized, Double-Blind, Phase III Trial of Ipilimumab Versus Placebo in

Asymptomatic or Minimally Symptomatic Patients With Metastatic Chemotherapy-Naive Castration-Resistant Prostate Cancer. *J Clin Oncol* 35: 40-47.

- 159. Kwon, E. D., C. G. Drake, H. I. Scher, K. Fizazi, A. Bossi, A. J. van den Eertwegh, M. Krainer, N. Houede, R. Santos, H. Mahammedi, S. Ng, M. Maio, F. A. Franke, S. Sundar, N. Agarwal, A. M. Bergman, T. E. Ciuleanu, E. Korbenfeld, L. Sengeløv, S. Hansen, C. Logothetis, T. M. Beer, M. B. McHenry, P. Gagnier, D. Liu, and W. R. Gerritsen. 2014. Ipilimumab versus placebo after radiotherapy in patients with metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer that had progressed after docetaxel chemotherapy (CA184-043): a multicentre, randomised, double-blind, phase 3 trial. *Lancet Oncol* 15: 700-712.
- 160. Fizazi, K., C. G. Drake, T. M. Beer, E. D. Kwon, H. I. Scher, W. R. Gerritsen, A. Bossi, A. den Eertwegh, M. Krainer, N. Houede, R. Santos, H. Mahammedi, S. Ng, R. Danielli, F. A. Franke, S. Sundar, N. Agarwal, A. M. Bergman, T. E. Ciuleanu, E. Korbenfeld, L. Sengeløv, S. Hansen, M. B. McHenry, A. Chen, and C. Logothetis. 2020. Final Analysis of the Ipilimumab Versus Placebo Following Radiotherapy Phase III Trial in Postdocetaxel Metastatic Castration-resistant Prostate Cancer Identifies an Excess of Long-term Survivors. *Eur Urol* 78: 822-830.
- 161. Hansen, A. R., C. Massard, P. A. Ott, N. B. Haas, J. S. Lopez, S. Ejadi, J. M. Wallmark, B. Keam, J. P. Delord, R. Aggarwal, M. Gould, P. Yang, S. M. Keefe, and S. A. Piha-Paul. 2018. Pembrolizumab for advanced prostate adenocarcinoma: findings of the KEYNOTE-028 study. *Ann Oncol* 29: 1807-1813.
- 162. Antonarakis, E. S., J. M. Piulats, M. Gross-Goupil, J. Goh, K. Ojamaa, C. J. Hoimes, U. Vaishampayan, R. Berger, A. Sezer, T. Alanko, R. de Wit, C. Li, A. Omlin, G. Procopio, S. Fukasawa, K. I. Tabata, S. H. Park, S. Feyerabend, C. G. Drake, H. Wu, P. Qiu, J. Kim, C. Poehlein, and J. S. de Bono. 2020. Pembrolizumab for Treatment-Refractory Metastatic Castration-Resistant Prostate Cancer: Multicohort, Open-Label Phase II KEYNOTE-199 Study. J Clin Oncol 38: 395-405.
- 163. Petrylak, D. P., Y. Loriot, D. R. Shaffer, F. Braiteh, J. Powderly, L. C. Harshman, P. Conkling, J. P. Delord, M. Gordon, J. W. Kim, I. Sarkar, K. Yuen, E. E. Kadel, 3rd, S. Mariathasan, C. O'Hear, S. Narayanan, M. Fassò, S. Carroll, and T. Powles. 2021. Safety and Clinical Activity of Atezolizumab in Patients with Metastatic Castration-Resistant Prostate Cancer: A Phase I Study. *Clin Cancer Res* 27: 3360-3369.
- 164. Powles, T., K. C. Yuen, S. Gillessen, E. E. Kadel, 3rd, D. Rathkopf, N. Matsubara, C. G. Drake, K. Fizazi, J. M. Piulats, P. J. Wysocki, G. L. Buchschacher, Jr., B. Alekseev, B. Mellado, B. Karaszewska, J. F. Doss, G. Rasuo, A. Datye, S. Mariathasan, P. Williams, and C. J. Sweeney. 2022. Atezolizumab with enzalutamide versus enzalutamide alone in metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer: a randomized phase 3 trial. *Nat Med* 28: 144-153.
- 165. Sharma, P., R. K. Pachynski, V. Narayan, A. Fléchon, G. Gravis, M. D. Galsky, H. Mahammedi, A. Patnaik, S. K. Subudhi, M. Ciprotti, B. Simsek, A. Saci, Y. Hu,

G. C. Han, and K. Fizazi. 2020. Nivolumab Plus Ipilimumab for Metastatic Castration-Resistant Prostate Cancer: Preliminary Analysis of Patients in the CheckMate 650 Trial. *Cancer Cell* 38: 489-499.e483.

- 166. Shenderov, E., K. Boudadi, W. Fu, H. Wang, R. Sullivan, A. Jordan, D. Dowling, R. Harb, J. Schonhoft, A. Jendrisak, M. A. Carducci, M. A. Eisenberger, J. R. Eshleman, J. Luo, C. G. Drake, D. M. Pardoll, and E. S. Antonarakis. 2021. Nivolumab plus ipilimumab, with or without enzalutamide, in AR-V7-expressing metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer: A phase-2 nonrandomized clinical trial. *Prostate* 81: 326-338.
- 167. Graff, J. N., T. M. Beer, J. J. Alumkal, R. E. Slottke, W. L. Redmond, G. V. Thomas, R. F. Thompson, M. A. Wood, Y. Koguchi, Y. Chen, E. Latour, R. C. Bergan, C. G. Drake, and A. E. Moran. 2020. A phase II single-arm study of pembrolizumab with enzalutamide in men with metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer progressing on enzalutamide alone. *J Immunother Cancer* 8.
- 168. Guan, X., F. Polesso, C. Wang, A. Sehrawat, R. M. Hawkins, S. E. Murray, G. V. Thomas, B. Caruso, R. F. Thompson, M. A. Wood, C. Hipfinger, S. A. Hammond, J. N. Graff, Z. Xia, and A. E. Moran. 2022. Androgen receptor activity in T cells limits checkpoint blockade efficacy. *Nature* 606: 791-796.
- 169. Bardhan, K., T. Anagnostou, and V. A. Boussiotis. 2016. The PD1:PD-L1/2 Pathway from Discovery to Clinical Implementation. *Frontiers in immunology* 7: 550.
- 170. Chambers, C. A., M. S. Kuhns, J. G. Egen, and J. P. Allison. 2001. CTLA-4mediated inhibition in regulation of T cell responses: mechanisms and manipulation in tumor immunotherapy. *Annual review of immunology* 19: 565-594.
- 171. Caruso, B., and A. E. Moran. 2023. Thymic expression of immune checkpoint molecules and their implication for response to immunotherapies. *Trends Cancer*.
- 172. Reiser, H., and E. E. Schneeberger. 1994. The costimulatory molecule B7 is expressed in the medullary region of the murine thymus. *Immunology* 81: 532-537.
- 173. Nelson, A. J., S. Hosier, W. Brady, P. S. Linsley, and A. G. Farr. 1993. Medullary thymic epithelium expresses a ligand for CTLA4 in situ and in vitro. *Journal of immunology (Baltimore, Md. : 1950)* 151: 2453-2461.
- 174. Inaba, K., M. Witmer-Pack, M. Inaba, K. S. Hathcock, H. Sakuta, M. Azuma, H. Yagita, K. Okumura, P. S. Linsley, S. Ikehara, S. Muramatsu, R. J. Hodes, and R. M. Steinman. 1994. The tissue distribution of the B7-2 costimulator in mice: abundant expression on dendritic cells in situ and during maturation in vitro. *The Journal of experimental medicine* 180: 1849-1860.
- 175. Perera, J., L. Meng, F. Meng, and H. Huang. 2013. Autoreactive thymic B cells are efficient antigen-presenting cells of cognate self-antigens for T cell negative selection. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 110: 17011-17016.
- 176. Yamano, T., J. Nedjic, M. Hinterberger, M. Steinert, S. Koser, S. Pinto, N. Gerdes, E. Lutgens, N. Ishimaru, M. Busslinger, B. Brors, B. Kyewski, and L.

Klein. 2015. Thymic B Cells Are Licensed to Present Self Antigens for Central T Cell Tolerance Induction. *Immunity* 42: 1048-1061.

- 177. Verhagen, J., R. Genolet, G. J. Britton, B. J. Stevenson, C. A. Sabatos-Peyton, J. Dyson, I. F. Luescher, and D. C. Wraith. 2013. CTLA-4 controls the thymic development of both conventional and regulatory T cells through modulation of the TCR repertoire. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 110: E221-230.
- 178. Degermann, S., C. D. Surh, L. H. Glimcher, J. Sprent, and D. Lo. 1994. B7 expression on thymic medullary epithelium correlates with epithelium-mediated deletion of V beta 5+ thymocytes. *Journal of immunology (Baltimore, Md. : 1950)* 152: 3254-3263.
- 179. Ferrero, I., F. Anjuère, P. Martín, G. Martínez del Hoyo, M. L. Fraga, N. Wright, R. Varona, G. Márquez, and C. Ardavín. 1999. Functional and phenotypic analysis of thymic B cells: role in the induction of T cell negative selection. *European journal of immunology* 29: 1598-1609.
- Wagner, D. H., Jr., J. Hagman, P. S. Linsley, W. Hodsdon, J. H. Freed, and M. K. Newell. 1996. Rescue of thymocytes from glucocorticoid-induced cell death mediated by CD28/CTLA-4 costimulatory interactions with B7-1/B7-2. *The Journal of experimental medicine* 184: 1631-1638.
- 181. Cilio, C. M., M. R. Daws, A. Malashicheva, C. L. Sentman, and D. Holmberg. 1998. Cytotoxic T lymphocyte antigen 4 is induced in the thymus upon in vivo activation and its blockade prevents anti-CD3-mediated depletion of thymocytes. *The Journal of experimental medicine* 188: 1239-1246.
- 182. Chambers, C. A., D. Cado, T. Truong, and J. P. Allison. 1997. Thymocyte development is normal in CTLA-4-deficient mice. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 94: 9296-9301.
- 183. Chambers, C. A., T. J. Sullivan, T. Truong, and J. P. Allison. 1998. Secondary but not primary T cell responses are enhanced in CTLA-4-deficient CD8+ T cells. *European journal of immunology* 28: 3137-3143.
- 184. Oosterwegel, M. A., D. A. Mandelbrot, S. D. Boyd, R. B. Lorsbach, D. Y. Jarrett, A. K. Abbas, and A. H. Sharpe. 1999. The role of CTLA-4 in regulating Th2 differentiation. *Journal of immunology (Baltimore, Md. : 1950)* 163: 2634-2639.
- 185. Waterhouse, P., M. F. Bachmann, J. M. Penninger, P. S. Ohashi, and T. W. Mak. 1997. Normal thymic selection, normal viability and decreased lymphoproliferation in T cell receptor-transgenic CTLA-4-deficient mice. *European journal of immunology* 27: 1887-1892.
- 186. Buhlmann, J. E., S. K. Elkin, and A. H. Sharpe. 2003. A role for the B7-1/B7-2:CD28/CTLA-4 pathway during negative selection. *Journal of immunology* (*Baltimore, Md. : 1950*) 170: 5421-5428.
- 187. Takahashi, S., H. Kataoka, S. Hara, T. Yokosuka, K. Takase, S. Yamasaki, W. Kobayashi, Y. Saito, and T. Saito. 2005. In vivo overexpression of CTLA-4 suppresses lymphoproliferative diseases and thymic negative selection. *European journal of immunology* 35: 399-407.
- 188. Dautigny, N., A. Le Campion, and B. Lucas. 1999. Timing and casting for actors of thymic negative selection. *Journal of immunology (Baltimore, Md. : 1950)* 162: 1294-1302.

- 189. Kwon, H., H. S. Jun, L. Y. Khil, and J. W. Yoon. 2004. Role of CTLA-4 in the activation of single- and double-positive thymocytes. *Journal of immunology* (*Baltimore, Md. : 1950*) 173: 6645-6653.
- 190. Verhagen, J., L. Gabrysova, S. Minaee, C. A. Sabatos, G. Anderson, A. H. Sharpe, and D. C. Wraith. 2009. Enhanced selection of FoxP3+ T-regulatory cells protects CTLA-4-deficient mice from CNS autoimmune disease. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 106: 3306-3311.
- 191. Gross, J. A., E. Callas, and J. P. Allison. 1992. Identification and distribution of the costimulatory receptor CD28 in the mouse. *Journal of immunology* (*Baltimore, Md. : 1950*) 149: 380-388.
- 192. Klocke, K., S. Sakaguchi, R. Holmdahl, and K. Wing. 2016. Induction of autoimmune disease by deletion of CTLA-4 in mice in adulthood. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 113: E2383-2392.
- 193. Nishimura, H., Y. Agata, A. Kawasaki, M. Sato, S. Imamura, N. Minato, H. Yagita, T. Nakano, and T. Honjo. 1996. Developmentally regulated expression of the PD-1 protein on the surface of double-negative (CD4-CD8-) thymocytes. *International immunology* 8: 773-780.
- 194. Nishimura, H., T. Honjo, and N. Minato. 2000. Facilitation of β Selection and Modification of Positive Selection in the Thymus of Pd-1–Deficient Mice. *The Journal of experimental medicine* 191: 891-898.
- 195. Sheppard, K. A., L. J. Fitz, J. M. Lee, C. Benander, J. A. George, J. Wooters, Y. Qiu, J. M. Jussif, L. L. Carter, C. R. Wood, and D. Chaudhary. 2004. PD-1 inhibits T-cell receptor induced phosphorylation of the ZAP70/CD3zeta signalosome and downstream signaling to PKCtheta. *FEBS letters* 574: 37-41.
- 196. Patsoukis, N., J. Brown, V. Petkova, F. Liu, L. Li, and V. A. Boussiotis. 2012. Selective effects of PD-1 on Akt and Ras pathways regulate molecular components of the cell cycle and inhibit T cell proliferation. *Science signaling* 5: ra46.
- 197. Xu, X., B. Hou, A. Fulzele, T. Masubuchi, Y. Zhao, Z. Wu, Y. Hu, Y. Jiang, Y. Ma, H. Wang, E. J. Bennett, G. Fu, and E. Hui. 2020. PD-1 and BTLA regulate T cell signaling differentially and only partially through SHP1 and SHP2. *J Cell Biol* 219.
- 198. Riley, J. L. 2009. PD-1 signaling in primary T cells. *Immunological reviews* 229: 114-125.
- 199. Lin, D. Y., Y. Tanaka, M. Iwasaki, A. G. Gittis, H. P. Su, B. Mikami, T. Okazaki, T. Honjo, N. Minato, and D. N. Garboczi. 2008. The PD-1/PD-L1 complex resembles the antigen-binding Fv domains of antibodies and T cell receptors. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 105: 3011-3016.
- 200. Ghiotto, M., L. Gauthier, N. Serriari, S. Pastor, A. Truneh, J. A. Nunes, and D. Olive. 2010. PD-L1 and PD-L2 differ in their molecular mechanisms of interaction with PD-1. *International immunology* 22: 651-660.
- 201. Ishida, M., Y. Iwai, Y. Tanaka, T. Okazaki, G. J. Freeman, N. Minato, and T. Honjo. 2002. Differential expression of PD-L1 and PD-L2, ligands for an inhibitory

receptor PD-1, in the cells of lymphohematopoietic tissues. *Immunol Lett* 84: 57-62.

- 202. Liang, S. C., Y. E. Latchman, J. E. Buhlmann, M. F. Tomczak, B. H. Horwitz, G. J. Freeman, and A. H. Sharpe. 2003. Regulation of PD-1, PD-L1, and PD-L2 expression during normal and autoimmune responses. *European journal of immunology* 33: 2706-2716.
- Brown, J. A., D. M. Dorfman, F. R. Ma, E. L. Sullivan, O. Munoz, C. R. Wood, E. A. Greenfield, and G. J. Freeman. 2003. Blockade of programmed death-1 ligands on dendritic cells enhances T cell activation and cytokine production. *Journal of immunology (Baltimore, Md. : 1950)* 170: 1257-1266.
- 204. Oh, J., N. Wu, A. J. Barczak, R. Barbeau, D. J. Erle, and J. S. Shin. 2018. CD40 Mediates Maturation of Thymic Dendritic Cells Driven by Self-Reactive CD4(+) Thymocytes and Supports Development of Natural Regulatory T Cells. *Journal of immunology (Baltimore, Md. : 1950)* 200: 1399-1412.
- 205. Keir, M. E., Y. E. Latchman, G. J. Freeman, and A. H. Sharpe. 2005. Programmed Death-1 (PD-1):PD-Ligand 1 Interactions Inhibit TCR-Mediated Positive Selection of Thymocytes. *The Journal of Immunology* 175: 7372-7379.
- 206. Baldwin, T. A., and K. A. Hogquist. 2007. Transcriptional analysis of clonal deletion in vivo. *Journal of immunology (Baltimore, Md. : 1950)* 179: 837-844.
- 207. Schmitz, I., L. K. Clayton, and E. L. Reinherz. 2003. Gene expression analysis of thymocyte selection in vivo. *International immunology* 15: 1237-1248.
- 208. Zucchelli, S., P. Holler, T. Yamagata, M. Roy, C. Benoist, and D. Mathis. 2005. Defective central tolerance induction in NOD mice: genomics and genetics. *Immunity* 22: 385-396.
- 209. Liston, A., K. Hardy, Y. Pittelkow, S. R. Wilson, L. E. Makaroff, A. M. Fahrer, and C. C. Goodnow. 2007. Impairment of organ-specific T cell negative selection by diabetes susceptibility genes: genomic analysis by mRNA profiling. *Genome biology* 8: R12.
- 210. Thangavelu, G., J. C. Parkman, C. L. Ewen, R. R. Uwiera, T. A. Baldwin, and C. C. Anderson. 2011. Programmed death-1 is required for systemic self-tolerance in newly generated T cells during the establishment of immune homeostasis. *J Autoimmun* 36: 301-312.
- 211. Ellestad, K. K., G. Thangavelu, C. L. Ewen, L. Boon, and C. C. Anderson. 2014. PD-1 is not required for natural or peripherally induced regulatory T cells: Severe autoimmunity despite normal production of regulatory T cells. *Eur J Immunol* 44: 3560-3572.
- 212. Marrella, V., P. L. Poliani, L. D. Notarangelo, F. Grassi, and A. Villa. 2014. Rag defects and thymic stroma: lessons from animal models. *Frontiers in immunology* 5: 259.
- 213. Chen, X., D. Fosco, D. E. Kline, L. Meng, S. Nishi, P. A. Savage, and J. Kline. 2014. PD-1 regulates extrathymic regulatory T-cell differentiation. *European journal of immunology* 44: 2603-2616.
- 214. Malchow, S., D. S. Leventhal, S. Nishi, B. I. Fischer, L. Shen, G. P. Paner, A. S. Amit, C. Kang, J. E. Geddes, J. P. Allison, N. D. Socci, and P. A. Savage. 2013. Aire-dependent thymic development of tumor-associated regulatory T cells. *Science (New York, N.Y.)* 339: 1219-1224.

- 215. Watanabe, N., M. Gavrieli, J. R. Sedy, J. Yang, F. Fallarino, S. K. Loftin, M. A. Hurchla, N. Zimmerman, J. Sim, X. Zang, T. L. Murphy, J. H. Russell, J. P. Allison, and K. M. Murphy. 2003. BTLA is a lymphocyte inhibitory receptor with similarities to CTLA-4 and PD-1. *Nature immunology* 4: 670-679.
- 216. Sedy, J. R., M. Gavrieli, K. G. Potter, M. A. Hurchla, R. C. Lindsley, K. Hildner, S. Scheu, K. Pfeffer, C. F. Ware, T. L. Murphy, and K. M. Murphy. 2005. B and T lymphocyte attenuator regulates T cell activation through interaction with herpesvirus entry mediator. *Nature immunology* 6: 90-98.
- 217. Han, P., O. D. Goularte, K. Rufner, B. Wilkinson, and J. Kaye. 2004. An inhibitory Ig superfamily protein expressed by lymphocytes and APCs is also an early marker of thymocyte positive selection. *Journal of immunology (Baltimore, Md. : 1950)* 172: 5931-5939.
- 218. Bekiaris, V., J. R. Šedý, M. G. Macauley, A. Rhode-Kurnow, and C. F. Ware. 2013. The inhibitory receptor BTLA controls γδ T cell homeostasis and inflammatory responses. *Immunity* 39: 1082-1094.
- 219. Wang, L., R. Rubinstein, J. L. Lines, A. Wasiuk, C. Ahonen, Y. Guo, L. F. Lu, D. Gondek, Y. Wang, R. A. Fava, A. Fiser, S. Almo, and R. J. Noelle. 2011. VISTA, a novel mouse Ig superfamily ligand that negatively regulates T cell responses. *The Journal of experimental medicine* 208: 577-592.
- ElTanbouly, M. A., Y. Zhao, E. Nowak, J. Li, E. Schaafsma, I. Le Mercier, S. Ceeraz, J. L. Lines, C. Peng, C. Carriere, X. Huang, M. Day, B. Koehn, S. W. Lee, M. Silva Morales, K. A. Hogquist, S. C. Jameson, D. Mueller, J. Rothstein, B. R. Blazar, C. Cheng, and R. J. Noelle. 2020. VISTA is a checkpoint regulator for naïve T cell quiescence and peripheral tolerance. *Science (New York, N.Y.)* 367.
- 221. Rudd, C. E., A. Taylor, and H. Schneider. 2009. CD28 and CTLA-4 coreceptor expression and signal transduction. *Immunol Rev* 229: 12-26.
- 222. Dong, H., G. Zhu, K. Tamada, and L. Chen. 1999. B7-H1, a third member of the B7 family, co-stimulates T-cell proliferation and interleukin-10 secretion. *Nat Med* 5: 1365-1369.
- 223. Zuklys, S., G. Balciunaite, A. Agarwal, E. Fasler-Kan, E. Palmer, and G. A. Holländer. 2000. Normal thymic architecture and negative selection are associated with Aire expression, the gene defective in the autoimmune-polyendocrinopathy-candidiasis-ectodermal dystrophy (APECED). *J Immunol* 165: 1976-1983.
- 224. Perry, J. S. A., C. J. Lio, A. L. Kau, K. Nutsch, Z. Yang, J. I. Gordon, K. M. Murphy, and C. S. Hsieh. 2014. Distinct contributions of Aire and antigenpresenting-cell subsets to the generation of self-tolerance in the thymus. *Immunity* 41: 414-426.
- 225. Nishimura, H., T. Honjo, and N. Minato. 2000. Facilitation of beta selection and modification of positive selection in the thymus of PD-1-deficient mice. *The Journal of experimental medicine* 191: 891-898.
- 226. Keir, M. E., Y. E. Latchman, G. J. Freeman, and A. H. Sharpe. 2005. Programmed death-1 (PD-1):PD-ligand 1 interactions inhibit TCR-mediated positive selection of thymocytes. *Journal of immunology (Baltimore, Md. : 1950)* 175: 7372-7379.

- 227. Moran, A. E., K. L. Holzapfel, Y. Xing, N. R. Cunningham, J. S. Maltzman, J. Punt, and K. A. Hogquist. 2011. T cell receptor signal strength in Treg and iNKT cell development demonstrated by a novel fluorescent reporter mouse. *The Journal of experimental medicine* 208: 1279-1289.
- 228. Xing, Y., and K. A. Hogquist. 2014. Isolation, identification, and purification of murine thymic epithelial cells. *J Vis Exp*: e51780.
- Hao, Y., S. Hao, E. Andersen-Nissen, W. M. Mauck, 3rd, S. Zheng, A. Butler, M. J. Lee, A. J. Wilk, C. Darby, M. Zager, P. Hoffman, M. Stoeckius, E. Papalexi, E. P. Mimitou, J. Jain, A. Srivastava, T. Stuart, L. M. Fleming, B. Yeung, A. J. Rogers, J. M. McElrath, C. A. Blish, R. Gottardo, P. Smibert, and R. Satija. 2021. Integrated analysis of multimodal single-cell data. *Cell* 184: 3573-3587.e3529.
- 230. Zappia, L., and A. Oshlack. 2018. Clustering trees: a visualization for evaluating clusterings at multiple resolutions. *Gigascience* 7.
- 231. Bhuva, D. S., G; and Garnham, A. 2023. msigdb: An ExperimentHub Package for the Molecular Signatures Database (MSigDB). R package version 1.8.0.
- 232. Vernachio, J., M. Li, A. D. Donnenberg, and M. J. Soloski. 1989. Qa-2 expression in the adult murine thymus. A unique marker for a mature thymic subset. *Journal of immunology (Baltimore, Md. : 1950)* 142: 48-56.
- 233. Azzam, H. S., A. Grinberg, K. Lui, H. Shen, E. W. Shores, and P. E. Love. 1998. CD5 expression is developmentally regulated by T cell receptor (TCR) signals and TCR avidity. *J Exp Med* 188: 2301-2311.
- 234. Azzam, H. S., J. B. DeJarnette, K. Huang, R. Emmons, C. S. Park, C. L. Sommers, D. El-Khoury, E. W. Shores, and P. E. Love. 2001. Fine tuning of TCR signaling by CD5. *J Immunol* 166: 5464-5472.
- 235. Fulton, R. B., S. E. Hamilton, Y. Xing, J. A. Best, A. W. Goldrath, K. A. Hogquist, and S. C. Jameson. 2015. The TCR's sensitivity to self peptide-MHC dictates the ability of naive CD8(+) T cells to respond to foreign antigens. *Nat Immunol* 16: 107-117.
- 236. Lo, W. L., M. Kuhlmann, G. Rizzuto, H. A. Ekiz, E. M. Kolawole, M. P. Revelo, R. Andargachew, Z. Li, Y. L. Tsai, A. Marson, B. D. Evavold, D. Zehn, and A. Weiss. 2023. A single-amino acid substitution in the adaptor LAT accelerates TCR proofreading kinetics and alters T-cell selection, maintenance and function. *Nat Immunol* 24: 676-689.
- 237. Tai, X., M. Cowan, L. Feigenbaum, and A. Singer. 2005. CD28 costimulation of developing thymocytes induces Foxp3 expression and regulatory T cell differentiation independently of interleukin 2. *Nature immunology* 6: 152-162.
- 238. Jenkins, M. K., P. S. Taylor, S. D. Norton, and K. B. Urdahl. 1991. CD28 delivers a costimulatory signal involved in antigen-specific IL-2 production by human T cells. *J Immunol* 147: 2461-2466.
- 239. Norton, S. D., L. Zuckerman, K. B. Urdahl, R. Shefner, J. Miller, and M. K. Jenkins. 1992. The CD28 ligand, B7, enhances IL-2 production by providing a costimulatory signal to T cells. *J Immunol* 149: 1556-1561.
- 240. Burchill, M. A., J. Yang, C. Vogtenhuber, B. R. Blazar, and M. A. Farrar. 2007. IL-2 receptor beta-dependent STAT5 activation is required for the development of Foxp3+ regulatory T cells. *J Immunol* 178: 280-290.

- 241. Fontenot, J. D., J. P. Rasmussen, M. A. Gavin, and A. Y. Rudensky. 2005. A function for interleukin 2 in Foxp3-expressing regulatory T cells. *Nat Immunol* 6: 1142-1151.
- 242. Lio, C. W., and C. S. Hsieh. 2008. A two-step process for thymic regulatory T cell development. *Immunity* 28: 100-111.
- 243. Owen, D. L., S. A. Mahmud, K. B. Vang, R. M. Kelly, B. R. Blazar, K. A. Smith, and M. A. Farrar. 2018. Identification of Cellular Sources of IL-2 Needed for Regulatory T Cell Development and Homeostasis. *Journal of immunology* (*Baltimore, Md. : 1950*) 200: 3926-3933.
- 244. Hemmers, S., M. Schizas, E. Azizi, S. Dikiy, Y. Zhong, Y. Feng, G. Altan-Bonnet, and A. Y. Rudensky. 2019. IL-2 production by self-reactive CD4 thymocytes scales regulatory T cell generation in the thymus. *The Journal of experimental medicine* 216: 2466-2478.
- 245. Francisco, L. M., V. H. Salinas, K. E. Brown, V. K. Vanguri, G. J. Freeman, V. K. Kuchroo, and A. H. Sharpe. 2009. PD-L1 regulates the development, maintenance, and function of induced regulatory T cells. *The Journal of experimental medicine* 206: 3015-3029.
- 246. Wang, L., K. Pino-Lagos, V. C. de Vries, I. Guleria, M. H. Sayegh, and R. J. Noelle. 2008. Programmed death 1 ligand signaling regulates the generation of adaptive Foxp3+CD4+ regulatory T cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 105: 9331-9336.
- 247. Tai, X., A. Indart, M. Rojano, J. Guo, N. Apenes, T. Kadakia, M. Craveiro, A. Alag, R. Etzensperger, M. E. Badr, F. Zhang, Z. Zhang, J. Mu, T. Guinter, A. Crossman, L. Granger, S. Sharrow, X. Zhou, and A. Singer. 2023. How autoreactive thymocytes differentiate into regulatory versus effector CD4(+) T cells after avoiding clonal deletion. *Nat Immunol* 24: 637-651.
- 248. Owen, D. L., R. S. La Rue, S. A. Munro, and M. A. Farrar. 2022. Tracking Regulatory T Cell Development in the Thymus Using Single-Cell RNA Sequencing/TCR Sequencing. *J Immunol* 209: 1300-1313.
- 249. Lim, T. S., V. Chew, J. L. Sieow, S. Goh, J. P. Yeong, A. L. Soon, and P. Ricciardi-Castagnoli. 2016. PD-1 expression on dendritic cells suppresses CD8(+) T cell function and antitumor immunity. *Oncoimmunology* 5: e1085146.
- Chikuma, S., S. Terawaki, T. Hayashi, R. Nabeshima, T. Yoshida, S. Shibayama, T. Okazaki, and T. Honjo. 2009. PD-1-mediated suppression of IL-2 production induces CD8+ T cell anergy in vivo. *Journal of immunology (Baltimore, Md. :* 1950) 182: 6682-6689.
- 251. Zhou, Q., M. E. Munger, S. L. Highfill, J. Tolar, B. J. Weigel, M. Riddle, A. H. Sharpe, D. A. Vallera, M. Azuma, B. L. Levine, C. H. June, W. J. Murphy, D. H. Munn, and B. R. Blazar. 2010. Program death-1 signaling and regulatory T cells collaborate to resist the function of adoptively transferred cytotoxic T lymphocytes in advanced acute myeloid leukemia. *Blood* 116: 2484-2493.
- 252. Tan, C. L., J. R. Kuchroo, P. T. Sage, D. Liang, L. M. Francisco, J. Buck, Y. R. Thaker, Q. Zhang, S. L. McArdel, V. R. Juneja, S. J. Lee, S. B. Lovitch, C. Lian, G. F. Murphy, B. R. Blazar, D. A. A. Vignali, G. J. Freeman, and A. H. Sharpe. 2021. PD-1 restraint of regulatory T cell suppressive activity is critical for immune tolerance. *The Journal of experimental medicine* 218.

- 253. Rosenberg, S. A., M. T. Lotze, L. M. Muul, S. Leitman, A. E. Chang, S. E. Ettinghausen, Y. L. Matory, J. M. Skibber, E. Shiloni, J. T. Vetto, and et al. 1985. Observations on the systemic administration of autologous lymphokine-activated killer cells and recombinant interleukin-2 to patients with metastatic cancer. *N Engl J Med* 313: 1485-1492.
- 254. Rosenberg, S. A., J. C. Yang, S. L. Topalian, D. J. Schwartzentruber, J. S. Weber, D. R. Parkinson, C. A. Seipp, J. H. Einhorn, and D. E. White. 1994. Treatment of 283 consecutive patients with metastatic melanoma or renal cell cancer using high-dose bolus interleukin 2. *Jama* 271: 907-913.
- 255. Rosenberg, S. A., J. C. Yang, D. E. White, and S. M. Steinberg. 1998. Durability of complete responses in patients with metastatic cancer treated with high-dose interleukin-2: identification of the antigens mediating response. *Ann Surg* 228: 307-319.
- 256. Yang, J. C., R. M. Sherry, S. M. Steinberg, S. L. Topalian, D. J. Schwartzentruber, P. Hwu, C. A. Seipp, L. Rogers-Freezer, K. E. Morton, D. E. White, D. J. Liewehr, M. J. Merino, and S. A. Rosenberg. 2003. Randomized study of high-dose and low-dose interleukin-2 in patients with metastatic renal cancer. *J Clin Oncol* 21: 3127-3132.
- 257. Callahan, J. E., J. W. Kappler, and P. Marrack. 1993. Unexpected expansions of CD8-bearing cells in old mice. *Journal of immunology (Baltimore, Md. : 1950)* 151: 6657-6669.
- 258. Palmer, D. B. 2013. The effect of age on thymic function. *Frontiers in immunology* 4: 316.
- 259. Cardinale, A., C. D. De Luca, F. Locatelli, and E. Velardi. 2021. Thymic Function and T-Cell Receptor Repertoire Diversity: Implications for Patient Response to Checkpoint Blockade Immunotherapy. *Frontiers in immunology* 12: 752042.
- 260. Guan, X., F. Polesso, C. Wang, A. Sehrawat, R. M. Hawkins, S. E. Murray, G. V. Thomas, B. Caruso, R. F. Thompson, M. A. Wood, C. Hipfinger, S. A. Hammond, J. N. Graff, Z. Xia, and A. E. Moran. 2022. Androgen receptor activity in T cells limits checkpoint blockade efficacy. *Nature*.
- 261. Aw, D., F. Taylor-Brown, K. Cooper, and D. B. Palmer. 2009. Phenotypical and morphological changes in the thymic microenvironment from ageing mice. *Biogerontology* 10: 311-322.
- Lu, X., J. W. Horner, E. Paul, X. Shang, P. Troncoso, P. Deng, S. Jiang, Q. Chang, D. J. Spring, P. Sharma, J. A. Zebala, D. Y. Maeda, Y. A. Wang, and R. A. DePinho. 2017. Effective combinatorial immunotherapy for castration-resistant prostate cancer. *Nature* 543: 728-732.
- 263. Zhang, B., J. Wu, Y. Jiao, C. Bock, M. Dai, B. Chen, N. Chao, W. Zhang, and Y. Zhuang. 2015. Differential Requirements of TCR Signaling in Homeostatic Maintenance and Function of Dendritic Epidermal T Cells. *Journal of immunology (Baltimore, Md. : 1950)* 195: 4282-4291.
- 264. Boehm, T., and J. B. Swann. 2013. Thymus involution and regeneration: two sides of the same coin? *Nat Rev Immunol* 13: 831-838.
- 265. Grossman, C. J., P. Nathan, B. B. Taylor, and L. J. Sholiton. 1979. Rat thymic dihydrotestosterone receptor: preparation, location and physiochemical properties. *Steroids* 34: 539-553.

- 266. McCruden, A. B., and W. H. Stimson. 1984. Androgen receptor in the human thymus. *Immunology letters* 8: 49-53.
- 267. Kovacs, W. J., and N. J. Olsen. 1987. Androgen receptors in human thymocytes. *Journal of immunology (Baltimore, Md. : 1950)* 139: 490-493.
- 268. Viselli, S. M., N. J. Olsen, K. Shults, G. Steizer, and W. J. Kovacs. 1995. Immunochemical and flow cytometric analysis of androgen receptor expression in thymocytes. *Mol Cell Endocrinol* 109: 19-26.
- Heng, T. S., J. J. Reiseger, A. L. Fletcher, G. R. Leggatt, O. J. White, K. Vlahos, I. H. Frazer, S. J. Turner, and R. L. Boyd. 2012. Impact of sex steroid ablation on viral, tumour and vaccine responses in aged mice. *PLoS One* 7: e42677.
- 270. Castro, J. E. 1974. Orchidectomy and the immune response. III. The effect of orchidectomy on tumour induction and transplantation in mice. *Proc R Soc Lond B Biol Sci* 186: 387-398.
- 271. Kwon, H., J. M. Schafer, N. J. Song, S. Kaneko, A. Li, T. Xiao, A. Ma, C. Allen, K. Das, L. Zhou, B. Riesenberg, Y. Chang, P. Weltge, M. Velegraki, D. Y. Oh, L. Fong, Q. Ma, D. Sundi, D. Chung, X. Li, and Z. Li. 2022. Androgen conspires with the CD8(+) T cell exhaustion program and contributes to sex bias in cancer. *Sci Immunol* 7: eabq2630.
- 272. Yang, C., J. Jin, Y. Yang, H. Sun, L. Wu, M. Shen, X. Hong, W. Li, L. Lu, D. Cao, X. Wang, J. Sun, Y. Ye, B. Su, and L. Deng. 2022. Androgen receptor-mediated CD8(+) T cell stemness programs drive sex differences in antitumor immunity. *Immunity* 55: 1268-1283.e1269.
- 273. Benten, W. P., M. Lieberherr, G. Giese, C. Wrehlke, O. Stamm, C. E. Sekeris, H. Mossmann, and F. Wunderlich. 1999. Functional testosterone receptors in plasma membranes of T cells. *Faseb j* 13: 123-133.
- 274. Khong, D. M., J. A. Dudakov, M. V. Hammett, M. I. Jurblum, S. M. Khong, G. L. Goldberg, T. Ueno, L. Spyroglou, L. F. Young, M. R. van den Brink, R. L. Boyd, and A. P. Chidgey. 2015. Enhanced hematopoietic stem cell function mediates immune regeneration following sex steroid blockade. *Stem Cell Reports* 4: 445-458.
- 275. Koh, Y. T., A. Gray, S. A. Higgins, B. Hubby, and W. M. Kast. 2009. Androgen ablation augments prostate cancer vaccine immunogenicity only when applied after immunization. *Prostate* 69: 571-584.
- 276. Perisić, M., N. Arsenović-Ranin, I. Pilipović, D. Kosec, V. Pesić, K. Radojević, and G. Leposavić. 2010. Role of ovarian hormones in age-associated thymic involution revisited. *Immunobiology* 215: 275-293.

Curriculum Vitae

Breanna P. Caruso

https://orcid.org/0000-0002-1519-8131

EDUCATION Oregon Health & Science University

Portland, OR PhD in Cancer Biology

Colgate University

Hamilton, NY *BA in Cellular Neuroscience* Cumulative GPA: 3.72, *magna cum laude*

GRANTS

Ruth L. Kirschstein Predoctoral Individual NRSA (F31) National Cancer Institute, #1 F31 CA261058-01

Department of Cancer Biology, Stipend Award *Knight Cancer Institute*

Graduate Research Fellowship Program Award National Science Foundation,#AVPRS0015

MENTORSHIP

Summer Student Mentor, OHSU: Rachel Amadio Summer Student Mentor, OHSU: Ester Emlen Summer Student Mentor, OHSU: Yamini Naidu Summer Student Mentor, NIH: Benjamin Haner Summer Student Mentor, NIH: Benjamin Haner

RESEARCH EXPERIENCE

Oregon Health and Science University

Portland, OR *PhD Candidate* Advisor: Amy Moran – Examined the role of the inhibitory molecule, PD-1, in regulating the development of regulatory T cells in the thymus with implications for men with prostate cancer undergoing anti-PD-1/anti-PD-L1 during ADT-induced thymic regeneration

Skills and Techniques:

- 12+ color flow cytometry Symphony Analyzer, Fortessa Analyzer, FlowJo Software
- FACS
- Phosflow cytometry
- PCR qPCR, RT-PCR
- Tumor models tumor injections, cell culture, tumor measurements, tumor harvest
- In vitro assays Treg suppression, Treg induction, T cell proliferation, T cell

June 2021-June 2023 \$92,072

> November 2020 \$40,000

April 2018-May 2021 \$138,000

June 2022-August 2022 June 2019-August 2019 June 2017-August 2017 May 2015- July 2015 May 2014- July 2014

June 2023

May 2013

stimulation

• *In vivo* mouse work – adoptive transfer, bone marrow chimeras, injections, bleeding, necropsy, tissue processing

Research Assistant II, September 2015-August 2017 Advisor: Pepper Schedin, PhD – Investigated the contribution of immunosuppressive dendritic cells to the tumor-promotional microenvironment of the involuting mammary gland. Analyzed the role of calponin in regulating myoepithelial cell function in the context of ductal carcinoma *in situ*.

Skills and Techniques:

- Animal husbandry breeding, genotyping, colony maintenance
- Cell culture- 2D, 3D
- Immunohistochemical staining
- Immunofluorescence staining

National Institutes of Health

Bethesda, MD

Postbaccalaureate IRTA Fellow

May 2013-July 2015

Advisor: Steven Jacobson, PhD – Investigated Human Herpesvirus 6A and 6B as potential environmental triggers for Multiple Sclerosis. Supported clinical trials examining the therapeutic potential of Raltegravir and Humaized MiK-Beta-1 on HTLV-1 proviral load. Identified a patient with PTLV-1, the first to demonstrate that this virus could cause neurological disease in humans.

Skills and Techniques:

- PCR droplet digital, qPCR, RT-PCR
- Western blotting
- ELISA
- *In vivo* primate work handling, necropsy, tissue processing

University of Rochester

Rochester, NY *Summer Scholar* Advisor: John Olschowka, PhD – Determined the effects of high dose radiation on learning and memory.

Skills and Techniques:

- Mouse learning and memory tasks
- PCR qPCR, RT-PCR
- Cryosectioning
- Immunohistochemical staining

Colgate University

Hamilton, NY

Honors Thesis

August 2012-May 2013

Advisor: Jun Yoshino, PhD – Determined that melatonin inhibits astrogliosis in primary purified astrocyte cultures by modulating the COX-2 pathway.

Skills and Techniques:

- Cell culture primary tissue culture
- ELISA

Research Assistant

Advisor: Jun Yoshino, PhD – Examined the antioxidant effects of melatonin mediated via the nuclear translocation of NF- κ B on the production of nitric oxide in primary glial cells.

Skills and Techniques:

- Cell culture primary tissue culture
- Immunofluorescent staining
- Confocal microscopy

PRESENTATIONS

- 1. **Caruso B** and Moran AE. A lineage specific role for PD-1 in agonist selection in the thymus. IMMUNOLOGY 2022. May 2022. <u>Oral Presentation.</u>
- 2. **Caruso B** and Moran AE. The role of programmed cell death protein 1 (PD-1) in regulating T cell development in the thymus. OHSU Research Week. May 2021. <u>Oral Presentation</u>.
- 3. **Caruso B** and Moran AE. Determining the role of programmed cell death protein 1 (PD-1) in T cell development. STEM Village Immunology Seminar Series. November 2020. <u>Invited Presentation.</u>
- 4. **Caruso B** and Moran AE. The role of PD-1 signaling in T cell development. IVD Graduate Student Symposium. August 2019. <u>Oral Presentation</u>.
- 5. **Caruso B** and Moran AE. The role of PD-1 signaling in T cell development. OHSU Research Week. May 2019. <u>Poster Presentation</u>. **Poster Presentation Award**.
- Caruso B, Brunetto G, Massoud R, Akahata Y, Ohayon J, and Jacobson S. Droplet Digital PCR for the Quantification of Human T-Lymphotropic Virus 1 DNA and Gene Expression in HAM/TSP Patients. 40 Years of Neuroimmunology Meeting. April 2015. <u>Poster Presentation</u>.
- Massoud R, Caruso B (presenting author), Akahata Y, Ohayon J, and Jacobson S. Pilot study of Raltegravir, an Integrase inhibitor, in Human T-cell lymphotropic virus-1 (HTLV-1) associated myelopathy, tropical spastic paraparesis (HAM/TSP). 67th American Academy of Neurology Annual Meeting. April 2015. <u>Poster Presentation</u>.
- 8. **Caruso B** and Jacobson S. Droplet Digital PCR for the Quantification of Human T-Lymphotropic Virus 1. 12th International Symposium on NeuroVirology. October 2013. <u>Oral</u> <u>Presentation.</u>
- Caruso B, Brunetto G, Massoud R, Switzer B, and Jacobson S. Droplet Digital PCR for the Quantification of Human T-Lymphotropic Virus 1. 12th International Symposium on NeuroVirology. October 2013. <u>Poster Presentation</u>.

PUBLICATIONS

- 1. Caruso B, Weeder BR, Thompson RF, and Moran AE. (2023). PD-1 restrains thymic IL-2 production and regulatory T cell development. *Submitted to J Immunology.*
- Caruso B and Moran AE. (2023). Thymic expression of immune checkpoint molecules and their implication for response to immunotherapies. *Trends in Cancer*. 10;S2405-8033(23)00063-8
- 2. Polesso F, **Caruso B**, and Moran AE. (2023). Restored thymic output after androgen blockade participates in antitumor immunity. *J Immunology*. 210(4): 496 503.
- 3. Guan X, Polesso F, Wang C, Sehrawat A, Hawkins RM, Murray SE, Thomas GV, **Caruso B**, Thompson RF, Wood MA, Hipfinger C, Hammond SA, Graff JN, Xia Z, and Moran AE. (2022). Androgen receptor activity in T cells limits checkpoint blockade efficacy. *Nature*. 606: 791-6.
 - Highlighted in Cancer Cell, Spotlight, May 9, 2022: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ccell.2022.04.007</u>
 - Highlighted in Cancer Discovery, Research Watch, April 1, 2022: <u>https://doi.org/10.1158/2159-8290.CD-RW2022-055</u>

- Highlighted in ACIR, In the Spotlight: <u>https://acir.org/journal-articles/cancer-immunobiology/immune-cell-biology?entryId=32884</u>
- 4. Betts C, Pennock N, **Caruso B**, Ruffell B, Borges VF, and Schedin P. (2018). Mucosal immunity in the female murine mammary gland. *J Immunology*. 201(2): 734-746
- Leibovitch E, Caruso B, Ha S, Schindler M, Lee N, Luciano N, Billioux B, Guy J, Yen C, Sati P, Silva A, Reich D, Jacobson S. (2018) Herpesvirus trigger accelerates neuroinflammation in a nonhuman primate model of multiple sclerosis. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*. 115(44):11292-11297
- Ginwala R, Caruso B, Zhan ZK, Pattekar A, Chew GM, Corley MJ, Zoonawat R, Jacobson S, Sreedhar S, Ndhlovu LC, Jain P. (2017). HTLV-1 Infection and Neuropathogenesis in the Context of Rag1-/-γc-/- (RAG1-Hu) and BLT Mice. *J Neuroimmune Pharmacol.* 12(3):504-20.
- 7. **Caruso B**, Massoud R, and Jacobson S. Human T-Cell Lymphotropic Virus Types 1 and 2. *Manual of Molecular and Clinical Laboratory Immunology*. Eighth ed. Washington, DC: ASM, 2016. 674-81. Print.
- Enose-Akahata Y, Caruso B, Haner B, Charlip E, Nair G, Massoud R, Billioux, BJ, Ohayon J, Switzer WM, Jacobson S. (2016). Development of neurologic diseases in a patient with primate T lymphotropic virus type 1 (PTLV-1). *Retrovirology*. 13(1):56.
- Ratner L, Rauch D, Abel H, Caruso B, Noy A, Barta SK, Parekh S, Ramos JC, Ambinder R, Phillips A, Harding J, Baydoun HH, Cheng X, and Jacobson S. (2016). Dose-adjusted EPOCH chemotherapy with bortezomib and raltegravir for human t-cell leukemia virus-associated adult T-cell leukemia lymphoma. *Blood Cancer J.* 6:e408.
- 10. de Castro-Amarante MF, Pise-Masison CA, McKinnon K, Washington Parks R, Galli V, Omsland M, Andresen V, Massoud R, Brunetto G, **Caruso B**, Venzon D, Jacobson S, Franchini G. (2015). Human T Cell Leukemia Virus Type 1 infection of the three monocyte subsets contributes to viral burden in humans. *J Virol*. 90(5):2195-207.
- 11. Leibovitch EC, Brunetto GS, **Caruso B**, Fenton K, Ohayon J, Reich DS, Jacobson S. (2014). Coinfection of human herpesviruses 6A (HHV-6A) and HHV-6B as demonstrated by novel digital droplet PCR assay. *PLos One.* 9(3):e92328.
- Brunetto GS, Massoud R, Leibovitch EC, Caruso B, Johnson K, Ohayon J, Fenton K, Cortese I, Jacobson S. (2014). Digital droplet PCR (ddPCR) for the precise quantification of human T-lymphotropic virus 1 proviral loads in peripheral blood and cerebrospinal fluid of HAM-TSP patients and identification of viral mutations. *J Neurovriol.* 20(4):341-51.

OTHER EXPERIENCE AND PROFESSIONAL MEMBERSHIPS

- 2013 2014 Member, Psi Chi International Honor Society
- 2017 present Member, American Association for the Advancement of Science
- 2018 2019 Representative, OHSU All-Hill Student Council
- 2018 2019 Treasurer, OHSU Graduate Student Organization
- 2019 2021 President, OHSU Graduate Student Organization
- 2019 2021 Student Representative, OHSU Graduate Council
- 2020 2022 Member, OHSU Research and Training Conditions Task Force
- 2022 2022 Member, Oversight Committee